0001428336 2021 FY FALSE 66.67 33.33 0001428336 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 iso4217:USD 0001428336 2020-07-31 xbrli:shares 0001428336 2021-03-22 0001428336 2021-01-31 0001428336 2020-01-31 iso4217:USD xbrli:shares 0001428336 us-gaap:ServiceMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:ServiceMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:ServiceMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:FinancialServiceOtherMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:FinancialServiceOtherMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:FinancialServiceOtherMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:CreditAndDebitCardMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:CreditAndDebitCardMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:CreditAndDebitCardMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2018-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2018-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2018-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2018-01-31 0001428336 2018-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember us-gaap:AccountingStandardsUpdate201409Member 2018-01-31 0001428336 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:AccountingStandardsUpdate201409Member 2018-01-31 0001428336 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember us-gaap:AccountingStandardsUpdate201601Member 2018-01-31 0001428336 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember us-gaap:AccountingStandardsUpdate201601Member 2018-01-31 0001428336 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:AccountingStandardsUpdate201601Member 2018-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2019-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2019-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2019-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2019-01-31 0001428336 2019-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-01-31 xbrli:pure 0001428336 hqy:PassiveCustodialFundsMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:NonPassiveCustodialFundsMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:WageWorksIncMember 2019-08-30 0001428336 hqy:WageWorksIncMember 2019-08-30 2019-08-30 0001428336 hqy:FollowOnEquityOfferingMember 2020-07-01 2020-07-31 0001428336 hqy:FollowOnEquityOfferingMember 2020-07-31 0001428336 hqy:FollowOnEquityOfferingMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember hqy:TermLoanFacilityMember 2020-07-01 2020-07-31 hqy:segment 0001428336 us-gaap:LeaseholdImprovementsMember srt:MinimumMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:LeaseholdImprovementsMember srt:MaximumMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:ComputerEquipmentMember srt:MinimumMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:ComputerEquipmentMember srt:MaximumMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:FurnitureAndFixturesMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:ComputerSoftwareAndCapitalizedSoftwareDevelopmentCostsMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:A401kCustomerRelationshipsMember srt:MinimumMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:A401kCustomerRelationshipsMember srt:MaximumMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:DevelopedTechnologyRightsMember srt:MinimumMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:DevelopedTechnologyRightsMember srt:MaximumMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:DevelopedTechnologyRightsMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:AcquiredHSAIntangibleAssetsMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:HSAMemberMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:RACustomerRelationshipMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember hqy:TermLoanFacilityMember hqy:WageWorksIncMember 2019-08-30 2019-08-30 0001428336 hqy:WageWorksInc.Member 2019-08-30 0001428336 hqy:WageWorksInc.Member 2019-08-30 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:WageWorksInc.Member 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:WageWorksInc.Member 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:WageWorksInc.Member 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:LeaseholdImprovementsMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:LeaseholdImprovementsMember 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:FurnitureAndFixturesMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:FurnitureAndFixturesMember 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:ComputerEquipmentMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:ComputerEquipmentMember 2020-01-31 0001428336 srt:MinimumMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 srt:MaximumMember 2021-01-31 hqy:extension 0001428336 us-gaap:SoftwareAndSoftwareDevelopmentCostsMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:SoftwareAndSoftwareDevelopmentCostsMember 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:ComputerSoftwareIntangibleAssetMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:ComputerSoftwareIntangibleAssetMember 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:OtherIntangibleAssetsMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:OtherIntangibleAssetsMember 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:TradeNamesMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:TradeNamesMember 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:InProcessResearchAndDevelopmentMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:InProcessResearchAndDevelopmentMember 2020-01-31 0001428336 hqy:WageWorksIncMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 hqy:FollowOnEquityOfferingMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember hqy:CreditAgreementMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:WageWorksInc.Member 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember 2021-02-11 0001428336 us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember hqy:WageWorksInc.Member 2021-02-11 0001428336 us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember hqy:WageWorksInsurersMember 2021-02-11 0001428336 hqy:WageWorksInsurersMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:WageWorksInc.Member 2021-01-31 hqy:lawsuit 0001428336 2018-09-06 2018-09-06 0001428336 2018-06-22 2018-06-22 hqy:executive 0001428336 hqy:TermLoanFacilityMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember hqy:CreditAgreementMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember 2019-08-30 2019-08-30 0001428336 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember hqy:CreditAgreementMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember 2019-08-30 0001428336 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember hqy:CreditAgreementMember 2019-08-30 2019-08-30 0001428336 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember hqy:CreditAgreementMember 2019-08-30 0001428336 hqy:PriorCreditAgreementMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember us-gaap:LondonInterbankOfferedRateLIBORMember srt:MinimumMember 2019-08-30 2019-08-30 0001428336 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:LondonInterbankOfferedRateLIBORMember 2019-08-30 2019-08-30 0001428336 us-gaap:BaseRateMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember srt:MinimumMember 2019-08-30 2019-08-30 0001428336 us-gaap:BaseRateMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember srt:MaximumMember 2019-08-30 2019-08-30 0001428336 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember hqy:CreditAgreementMember srt:MinimumMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember srt:MaximumMember hqy:CreditAgreementMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember hqy:DebtCovenantPeriodOneMember hqy:CreditAgreementMember 2019-08-30 0001428336 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember hqy:DebtCovenantPeriodThreeMember hqy:CreditAgreementMember 2019-08-30 0001428336 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember hqy:DebtCovenantPeriodFourMember hqy:CreditAgreementMember 2019-08-30 0001428336 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember hqy:CreditAgreementMember 2019-08-30 2019-08-30 0001428336 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember hqy:CreditAgreementMember 2019-08-30 0001428336 hqy:ExpireInTaxYears2028Member us-gaap:StateAndLocalJurisdictionMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:ResearchMember us-gaap:DomesticCountryMember hqy:ExpireBeginningWithTaxYear2037Member 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:ResearchMember hqy:ExpireBeginningWithTaxYear2022Member us-gaap:StateAndLocalJurisdictionMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 hqy:SalesandMarketingMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:SalesandMarketingMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 hqy:SalesandMarketingMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 hqy:TechnologyandDevelopmentMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:TechnologyandDevelopmentMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 hqy:TechnologyandDevelopmentMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:GeneralAndAdministrativeExpenseMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:GeneralAndAdministrativeExpenseMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:GeneralAndAdministrativeExpenseMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 hqy:MergerIntegrationMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:MergerIntegrationMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 hqy:MergerIntegrationMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:OtherNonoperatingIncomeExpenseMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:OtherNonoperatingIncomeExpenseMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:OtherNonoperatingIncomeExpenseMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 hqy:PerformanceRestrictedStockUnitsMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:PerformanceRestrictedStockUnitsMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 hqy:PerformanceRestrictedStockUnitsMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 hqy:PerformanceRestrictedStockAwardsMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:PerformanceRestrictedStockAwardsMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 hqy:PerformanceRestrictedStockAwardsMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 hqy:TotalNonCashShareBasedPaymentArrangementExpenseMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:TotalNonCashShareBasedPaymentArrangementExpenseMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 hqy:TotalNonCashShareBasedPaymentArrangementExpenseMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 hqy:EquityAwardsExchangedForCashInBusinessCombinationMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:EquityAwardsExchangedForCashInBusinessCombinationMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 hqy:EquityAwardsExchangedForCashInBusinessCombinationMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 hqy:IncentivePlanMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember hqy:WageWorksIncMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:WageWorksIncentivePlanMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 srt:MaximumMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 srt:MinimumMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 srt:MaximumMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 srt:MinimumMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 srt:MaximumMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:PerformanceRestrictedStockAwardsMember 2018-02-01 2018-04-30 0001428336 hqy:PerformanceRestrictedStockAwardsMember srt:MaximumMember 2018-02-01 2018-04-30 0001428336 hqy:PerformanceRestrictedStockAwardsMember 2020-03-01 2020-03-31 hqy:member 0001428336 hqy:PerformanceRestrictedStockUnitsMember 2019-02-01 2019-04-30 0001428336 hqy:PerformanceRestrictedStockAwardsMember srt:MinimumMember 2019-03-01 2019-03-31 0001428336 hqy:PerformanceRestrictedStockAwardsMember srt:MaximumMember 2019-03-01 2019-03-31 0001428336 hqy:PerformanceRestrictedStockUnitsMember 2020-05-01 2020-07-31 0001428336 hqy:PerformanceRestrictedStockUnitsMember 2020-02-01 2020-04-30 0001428336 hqy:PerformanceRestrictedStockUnitsMember 2020-07-31 0001428336 hqy:PerformanceRestrictedStockUnitsMember srt:MinimumMember 2020-02-01 2020-07-31 0001428336 hqy:PerformanceRestrictedStockUnitsMember srt:MaximumMember 2020-02-01 2020-07-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2020-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2019-01-31 0001428336 hqy:A401kMember us-gaap:SupplementalEmployeeRetirementPlanDefinedBenefitMember 2020-02-01 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:A401kMember us-gaap:SupplementalEmployeeRetirementPlanDefinedBenefitMember 2019-02-01 2020-01-31 0001428336 hqy:A401kMember us-gaap:SupplementalEmployeeRetirementPlanDefinedBenefitMember 2018-02-01 2019-01-31 0001428336 hqy:EmployeeRelatedLiabilitiesCurrentMember 2021-01-31 0001428336 hqy:EmployeeRelatedLiabilitiesCurrentMember 2020-01-31 0001428336 hqy:FollowOnEquityOfferingMember srt:ScenarioForecastMember 2021-02-01 2021-04-30 0001428336 hqy:FollowOnEquityOfferingMember srt:ScenarioForecastMember 2021-04-30 0001428336 hqy:FortEffectCorpMember us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember 2021-03-08 0001428336 hqy:FortEffectCorpMember us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember 2021-03-08 2021-03-08
UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549

Form 10-K

☒ | ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021
OR

☐ | TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from to
Commission File Number: 001-36568

HEALTHEQUITY, INC.

(Exact name as specified in its charter)

Delaware |  | 7389 |  | 52-2383166
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) |  | (Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number) |  | (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

15 West Scenic Pointe Drive
Suite 100
Draper, Utah 84020
(801) 727-1000
(Address, including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, including Area Code, of Registrant’s Principal Executive Offices)
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class | Trading symbol | Name of each exchange on which registered
Common stock, par value $0.0001 per share | HQY | The NASDAQ Global Select Market

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act:
None.

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes þ No ¨
Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes ¨ No þ
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes þ No ¨
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes þ No ¨
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer,” “smaller reporting company,” and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer | ☑ | Accelerated filer | ☐
Non-accelerated filer | ☐ | Smaller reporting company | ☐
|  | Emerging growth company | ☐

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ¨
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has filed a report on and attestation to its management’s assessment of the effectiveness of its internal control over financial reporting under Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act (15 U.S.C. 7262(b)) by the registered public accounting firm that prepared or issued its audit report. ☑
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes ☐ No ☑
The aggregate market value of voting and non-voting common equity held by non-affiliates of the registrant on July 31, 2020, based on the closing price of $51.56 for shares of the registrant’s common stock as reported by the NASDAQ Global Select Market was approximately $3.9 billion. For purposes of determining whether a stockholder was an affiliate of the registrant at July 31, 2020, the registrant assumed that a stockholder was an affiliate of the registrant at July 31, 2020 if such stockholder (i) beneficially owned 10% or more of the registrant’s capital stock, as determined based on public filings, and/or (ii) was an executive officer or director, or was affiliated with an executive officer or director of the registrant, at July 31, 2020. This determination of affiliate status is not necessarily a conclusive determination for other purposes.
As of March 22, 2021, there were 83,017,352 shares of the registrant's common stock outstanding.
DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE
Portions of the Registrant's definitive proxy statement related to its 2021 annual meeting of stockholders (the "2021 Proxy Statement") are incorporated by reference into Part III of this Annual Report on Form 10-K where indicated. The 2021 Proxy Statement will be filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission within 120 days after the end of the fiscal year to which this report relates.

HealthEquity, Inc. and subsidiaries
Form 10-K annual report
Table of contents

|  | Page
Part I.
Item 1. | Business | 2
Item 1A. | Risk factors | 12
Item 1B. | Unresolved staff comments | 30
Item 2. | Properties | 30
Item 3. | Legal proceedings | 30
Item 4. | Mine safety disclosures | 30
Part II.
Item 5. | Market for registrant's common equity, related stockholder matters and issuer purchases of equity securities | 31
Item 6. | Selected financial data | 33
Item 7. | Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations | 33
Item 7A. | Quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk | 47
Item 8. | Financial statements and supplementary data | 50
Item 9. | Changes in and disagreements with accountants on accounting and financial disclosure | 79
Item 9A. | Controls and procedures | 79
Item 9B. | Other information | 81
Part III.
Item 10. | Directors, executive officers and corporate governance | 82
Item 11. | Executive compensation | 82
Item 12. | Security ownership of certain beneficial owners and management and related stockholder matters | 82
Item 13. | Certain relationships and related transactions, and director independence | 82
Item 14. | Principal accounting fees and services | 82
Part IV.
Item 15. | Exhibits and financial statement schedules | 83
Item 16. | Form 10-K Summary | 86
| Signatures | 87

Table of Contents
SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS
This Annual Report on Form 10-K includes forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties, including in the sections entitled “Business,” “Risk factors,” and “Management’s discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations.” Statements that are not purely historical are forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act") and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). These forward-looking statements include, without limitation, statements regarding our industry, business strategy, plans, goals, and expectations concerning our markets and market position, future operations, expenses and other results of operations, margins, profitability, tax rates, capital expenditures, liquidity and capital resources, and other financial and operating information. When used in this discussion, the words “may,” “believes,” “intends,” “seeks,” “anticipates,” “plans,” “estimates,” “expects,” “should,” “assumes,” “continues,” “could,” “will,” “future,” and the negative of these or similar terms and phrases are intended to identify forward-looking statements in this report.
Forward-looking statements reflect our current expectations regarding future events, results or outcomes. These expectations may or may not be realized. Although we believe the expectations reflected in the forward-looking statements are reasonable, we can give you no assurance these expectations will prove to be correct. Some of these expectations may be based upon assumptions, data or judgments that prove to be incorrect. Actual events, results and outcomes may differ materially from our expectations due to a variety of known and unknown risks, uncertainties, and other factors. Although it is not possible to identify all of these risks and factors, they include, among others, the risks identified in Item 1A. Risk Factors - Risk Factors Summary.
Unless the context otherwise indicates or requires, the terms “we,” “our,” “us,” “HealthEquity,” and the “Company,” as used in this Annual Report on Form 10-K, refer to HealthEquity, Inc. and its subsidiaries as a combined entity, except where otherwise stated or where it is clear that the terms mean only HealthEquity, Inc. exclusive of its subsidiaries.
-1-

Table of Contents
Part I
Item 1. Business
Company overview
We are a leader and an innovator in providing technology-enabled services platforms that empower consumers to make healthcare saving and spending decisions. Consumers and employers use our platforms to manage tax-advantaged health savings accounts (“HSAs”) and other consumer-directed benefits (“CDBs”) offered by employers, including flexible spending accounts and health reimbursement arrangements (“FSAs” and “HRAs”), Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (“COBRA”) administration, commuter and other benefits, compare treatment options and pricing, evaluate and pay healthcare bills, receive personalized benefit information, access remote and telemedicine benefits, earn wellness incentives, and receive investment advice to grow their tax-advantaged healthcare savings. We believe the secular shift to greater consumer responsibility for healthcare costs will require a significant portion of consumers under the age of 65 with private health insurance in the United States to use platforms such as ours.
The core of our offerings is the HSA, a financial account through which consumers spend and save long-term for healthcare expenses on a tax-advantaged basis. As of January 31, 2021, we administered 5.8 million HSAs, with balances totaling $14.3 billion, which we call HSA Assets. During the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021 and 2020, we added approximately 0.7 million and 1.5 million new HSAs, respectively, which reflects in 2019 our acquisition of WageWorks, Inc. (the "WageWorks Acquisition"). Also, as of January 31, 2021, we administered 7.0 million complementary CDBs. We refer to the aggregate number of HSAs and other CDBs on our platforms as Total Accounts, of which we had 12.8 million as of January 31, 2021.
We reach consumers primarily through relationships with their employers, which we call Clients. We reach Clients primarily through a sales force that calls on Clients directly, relationships with benefits brokers and advisors, and integrated partnerships with a network of health plans, benefits administrators, benefits brokers and consultants, and retirement plan recordkeepers, which we call Network Partners. As of January 31, 2021, our platforms were integrated with 174 Network Partners, and we serve approximately 100,000 Clients.
We have increased our share of the growing HSA market from 4% in calendar year 2010 to 16% in 2020, measured by HSA Assets. According to Devenir, we are currently the largest HSA provider by accounts and second largest by assets. In addition, we believe we are the largest provider of other CDBs. We seek to differentiate ourselves through our proprietary technology, product breadth, ecosystem connectivity, and service-driven culture. Our proprietary technology is designed to help consumers optimize the value of their HSAs and other CDBs and gain confidence and skills in managing their healthcare costs as part of their financial security.
Our ability to engage consumers is enhanced by our platforms’ capacity to securely share data in both directions with others in the health, benefits, and retirement ecosystems. Our commuter benefits offering also leverages connectivity to an ecosystem of mass transit, ride hailing, and parking providers. These strengths reflect our “DEEP Purple” culture of remarkable service to customers and teammates, achieved by driving excellence, ethics, and process into everything we do.
Our business model provides strong visibility into our future operating performance. As of the beginning of the past several fiscal years, we had approximately 90% visibility into the revenue of the subsequent fiscal year.
We earn revenue primarily from three sources: service, custodial, and interchange. We earn service revenue mainly from fees paid by Clients on a recurring per-account per-month basis. We earn custodial revenue mainly from HSA Assets held at our members’ direction in federally insured cash deposits, insurance contracts or mutual funds, and from investment of Client-held funds. We earn interchange revenue mainly from fees paid by merchants on payments that our members make using our physical payment cards and virtual platforms. See “Key components of our results of operations” for additional information on our sources of revenue, including the adverse impacts caused by the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic.
WageWorks Acquisition
On August 30, 2019, we completed the WageWorks Acquisition and paid approximately $2.0 billion in cash to WageWorks stockholders, financed through net borrowings of approximately $1.22 billion under a new term loan facility and approximately $816.9 million of cash on hand.
The key strategy of the WageWorks Acquisition was to enable us to increase the number of our employer sales opportunities, the conversion of these opportunities to Clients, and the value of Clients in generating members, HSA Assets and complementary CDBs. WageWorks’ historic strength of selling to employers directly and through health
-2-

Table of Contents
benefits brokers and advisors complemented our distribution through Network Partners. With WageWorks’ CDB capabilities, we provide employers with a single partner for both HSAs and other CDBs, which is preferred by the vast majority of employers according to research conducted for us by Aite Group. For Clients that partner with us in this way, we believe we can produce more value by encouraging both CDB participants to contribute to HSAs and HSA-only members to take advantage of tax savings available through other CDBs. Accordingly, we believe that there are significant opportunities to expand the scope of services that we provide to our Clients.
Our products and services
Technology platforms. We offer multiple cloud-based platforms, accessed by our members online via a desktop or mobile device, through which individuals can make health saving and spending decisions, pay healthcare bills, compare treatment options and prices, receive personalized benefit and clinical information, earn wellness incentives, grow their savings and make investment choices. The platforms provide users with access to services we provide as well as services provided by third parties selected by us or by our Network Partners.
Among other features, our HSA platform includes the capability to present to users medical bills upon adjudication by a health plan, including details such as the amount paid by insurance, specific nature of the medical service provided, and diagnostic code. Users of our HSA platform can pay these bills from an account of ours or from any bank account, online, via a mobile device, or using our payment card. All users of our HSA platform gain access to our healthcare consumer specialists, available every hour of every day, via a toll-free telephone number or email. Our specialists can assist users with such tasks as optimizing the use of tax-advantaged accounts to reduce medical spending or selecting from among medical plans offered by an employer or health plan.
We acquired several other technology platforms as part of the WageWorks Acquisition. These additional technology platforms are designed to be highly scalable based on an on-demand delivery model that Clients and members may access through a standard web browser on any internet-enabled device, including computers, smart phones, and other mobile devices such as tablet computers. Our on-demand delivery model for these platforms eliminates the need for our Clients to install and maintain hardware and software in order to support CDB programs and enables us to rapidly implement product enhancements across our entire user base.
We are working to phase out certain technology platforms, which requires us to migrate certain Clients to one of our remaining technology platforms.
Health savings accounts. The Medicare Modernization Act of 2003 created HSAs, a tax-exempt trust or custodial account managed by a custodian that is a bank, an insurance company, or a non-bank custodian specifically authorized by the Internal Revenue Service, or IRS, as meeting certain ownership, capitalization, expertise, and governance requirements. We are an IRS-approved non-bank custodian of our members' HSAs, designated to serve as both a passive and non-passive non-bank custodian of HSAs.
To be eligible to contribute to an HSA, an individual must be covered under a high deductible healthcare plan, or HDHP, have no additional health coverage, not be enrolled in Medicare, and not be claimed as a dependent on someone else’s tax return. HSAs have several tax-advantaged benefits, which we call the "triple tax savings": (1) individuals can claim a tax deduction for contributions they make to their HSAs, and contributions that their employers make to their HSAs may be excluded from their gross income for purposes of federal and most state income and employment tax; (2) the interest or earnings on the assets in the account, including reinvestment, accumulate without being subject to tax; and (3) distributions may be tax free if they are used to pay qualified medical expenses. There is no requirement to provide receipts to us to substantiate HSA distributions to members, whether made through our payment card or directly from our online HSA platform. Additionally, taxable distributions other than for qualified medical expenses are permitted without penalty (although subject to income tax) after age 65. Balances remain in the account until used, i.e., there is no “use or lose” requirement. An HSA is owned by the account holder; it remains the account holder’s property upon a change of employment, health plan or retirement.
Investment platform and advisory services. We offer a mutual fund investment platform and access to an online-only automated investment advisory service to all of our members whose account balances exceed a stated threshold. These services are entirely elective to the member. The advisory service is delivered through a web-based tool, Advisor, which is offered and managed by HealthEquity Advisors, LLC, our SEC-registered investment adviser subsidiary. HealthEquity Advisors, LLC provides investment advice to its clients exclusively through the Advisor tool on an interactive website. Members who utilize our mutual fund investment platform or subscribe for Advisor services pay asset-based fees, which include the cost of the advisory service and all other expenses associated with transactions made through these online tools.
Advisor provides investment education guidance and management, including maintaining HSA cash (liquidity) in amounts directed by the member, targeting risk appropriate portfolio diversification, and mutual fund selection.
-3-

Table of Contents
We offer investors access to three levels of service:
•Self-driven: For members who do not subscribe for Advisor, we provide a mutual fund investment platform to invest HSA balances. Neither we nor Advisor provides advice to members in respect of investments among funds on the platform;
•GPS powered by HealthEquity Advisors, LLC: Advisor provides guidance and advice, but the member makes the final investment decisions and implements portfolio allocation and investment advice through the HealthEquity platform; and
•AutoPilot powered by HealthEquity Advisors, LLC: Advisor manages the account and implements portfolio allocation and investment advice automatically for the member.
Regardless of the level of service selected, members are responsible for their proportionate share of fees and expenses payable by the underlying mutual funds and other investment vehicles in which they invest.
Healthcare flexible spending accounts. Healthcare FSAs are employer-sponsored CDBs that enable employees to set aside pre-tax dollars to pay for eligible healthcare expenses that are not generally covered by insurance, such as co-pays, deductibles and over-the-counter medical products, as well as vision expenses, orthodontia, and medical devices. Our employer Clients also realize payroll tax (i.e., FICA and Medicare) savings on the pre-tax contributions made by their employees.
The IRS imposes a limit, indexed to inflation, on pre-tax dollar employee contributions made to healthcare FSAs. The IRS also allows a carryover of up to 20% of the indexed contribution limit that does not count against or otherwise affect the indexed salary reduction limit applicable to each plan year. Employers are able to contribute additional amounts in excess of this statutory limit and may choose to do so in an effort to mitigate the impact of rising healthcare costs on their employees. Under the Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2021, employers are permitted to amend FSA plans to remove carryover limitations and extend grace periods for 2020 and 2021 plan years.
Dependent care flexible spending accounts. We also administer FSA programs for dependent care plans. These plans allow employees to set aside pre-tax dollars to pay for eligible dependent care expenses, which typically include child care or day care expenses but may also include expenses incurred from adult and elder care. Current laws and regulations impose a statutory limit on the amount of pre-tax dollars employees can contribute to dependent care FSAs with no carryover allowed. The American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 temporarily increased the contribution limit for the 2021 plan year. Like healthcare FSAs, employers can also contribute funds to employees’ dependent care FSAs; however, these are subject to the statutory annual limit on total contributions. As with healthcare FSAs, employers realize payroll tax savings on the pre-tax dependent care FSA contributions made by their employees. Under the Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2021, employers are permitted to amend FSA plans to remove carryover limitations and extend grace periods for 2020 and 2021 plan years.
HealthEquity administers the United States Office of Personnel Management's (“OPM”) Federal Flexible Spending Account Program (“FSAFEDS”). This relationship provides eligible federal government employees access to our advanced technology platforms and premium service capabilities.
Health reimbursement arrangements. Under HRAs, employers provide their employees with a specified amount of reimbursement funds that are available to help employees defray their out-of-pocket healthcare expenses, such as deductibles, co-insurance and co-payments. HRAs may only be funded by employers and there is no limitation on how much employers may contribute; however, similar to other CDBs that are funded with pre-tax dollars, employers are required to establish the programs in such a way as to prevent discrimination in favor of highly compensated employees. HRAs must either be considered an excepted benefit (for example, a dental-only HRA or a vision-only HRA), a retiree HRA or be integrated with another group health plan. HRAs can be customized by employers so employers have the freedom to determine what expenses are eligible for reimbursement under these arrangements. At the end of the plan year, employers have the option to allow all or a portion of the unused funds to roll over and accumulate year-to-year if not spent. All amounts paid by employers into HRAs are deductible for tax purposes by the employer and tax-free to the employee.
COBRA. We offer COBRA continuation services to employer clients to meet the employer’s obligation to make available continuation of coverage for participants who are no longer eligible for the employer’s COBRA covered benefits, which include medical, dental, vision, HRAs and certain healthcare FSAs. COBRA requires employers to make health coverage available for qualified beneficiaries for a period of up to 36 months post-termination. As part of our COBRA program, we offer a direct billing service where former employee participants pay us directly as opposed to their employers for coverage they elect to continue. We handle the accounting and customer services for such terminated employees, as well as interfacing with the carrier regarding the employees’ eligibility for
-4-

Table of Contents
participation in the COBRA program. The American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 provides a temporary 100% subsidy of COBRA premium payments for eligible individuals who lost coverage due to an involuntary termination for up to 6 months.
Commuter Programs. We administer pre-tax commuter benefit programs. Employers are permitted to provide employees with commuter benefits including qualified transit (which includes vanpooling) and parking. The maximum monthly federal (and sometimes state) tax free exclusion is indexed for inflation. For 2021, the maximum pre-tax monthly limits are $270 for qualified transit and $270 for qualified parking.
In March 2021, we bolstered our commuter offering with the acquisition of Luum, which provides employers with a suite of commute tools as well as real-time commute data, to help them design and implement flexible return-to-office and hybrid-workplace strategies and benefits.
Our technology
Our proprietary technology is deployed as a cloud-based solution that is accessible to customers through the web and mobile devices. We utilize a multi-tenant architecture that allows changes made for one Network Partner to be extended to all others. This architecture provides operating leverage by reducing costs and improving efficiencies, enabling us to maximize the utilization of our infrastructure capacity with a reduction in required maintenance. We are increasing investment in our technology and communications systems to support new opportunities and enhance security, privacy, and platform infrastructure.
Our solution is hosted via cloud-based services and on a virtual private cloud with an ability to scale on demand. This allows us to quickly support our current and projected growth. We utilize regional cloud failover and multiple redundant third-party data centers to ensure continuous access and data availability. The data centers are purpose-built facilities for hosting mission critical systems with multiple built-in redundancy layers to minimize service disruptions and meet industry-standard measures.
Due to the sensitive nature of our customers’ data, we have a heightened focus on data security and protection. We have implemented industry-standard processes, policies, and tools through all levels of our software development and network administration, reducing the risk of vulnerabilities in our system.
Our competitive landscape
Our direct competitors are HSA custodians and other CDB providers. Many of these are state or federally chartered banks and other financial institutions for which we believe technology-based healthcare services are not a core business. Some of our direct competitors (including healthcare service companies such as United Health Group's Optum, Webster Bank, and well-known retail investment companies, such as Fidelity Investments) are in a position to devote more resources to the development, sale and support of their products and services than we have at our disposal. In addition, numerous indirect competitors, including benefits administration technology and service providers, partner with banks and other HSA custodians to compete with us. Our Network Partners may also choose to offer competitive services directly, as some health plans have done. Our success depends on our ability to predict and react quickly to these and other industry and competitive dynamics.
Our competitive strengths and strategy
We believe we are well-positioned to benefit from the transformation of the healthcare benefits market. Our technology platforms are aligned with a healthcare environment that rewards consumer engagement and fosters an integrated consumer experience.
Leadership and first-mover advantage. We have established a defensible leadership position in the HSA industry through our first-mover advantage, focus on innovation, and differentiated capabilities. Our leadership position is evidenced by the quadrupling of our market share (measured by HSA Assets), from 4% in December 2010 to 16% in December 2020, as noted by the 2020 Devenir HSA Research Report, which indicates we are the second largest HSA custodian by market share measured by HSA Assets.
Complete solution for managing consumer healthcare saving and spending. Our members utilize our platforms in a number of ways and in varying frequencies. For example, our members utilize our HSA platform to evaluate and pay healthcare bills through the member portal, which allows members to pay their healthcare providers, receive reimbursements and learn of savings opportunities for prescription drugs. Members also utilize the platform’s mobile app to view and pay claims on-the-go, including uploading medical and insurance documentation to the platform with their mobile phone cameras.
-5-

Table of Contents
Bundled solution for HSAs and complementary CDBs. We are the largest custodian and administrator of HSAs (by number of accounts), as well as a market-share leader in each of the major categories of complementary CDBs, including FSAs and HRAs, COBRA and commuter benefits administration. Our Clients and their benefits advisors increasingly seek HSA providers that can deliver an integrated offering of HSAs and complementary CDBs. With our CDB capabilities, we can provide employers with a single partner for both HSAs and complementary CDBs, which is preferred by the vast majority of employers, according to research conducted for us by Aite Group. We believe that the combination of HSA and complementary CDB offerings significantly strengthens our value proposition to employers, health benefits brokers and consultants, and Network Partners as a leading single-source provider.
Proprietary and integrated technology platforms. We have proprietary cloud-based technology platforms, developed and refined during more than a decade of operations and acquired through the WageWorks Acquisition, which we believe are differentiated in the marketplace for a number of key reasons:
•Purpose-built technology: Our platforms were designed specifically to serve the needs of healthcare consumers, health plans and employers. We believe they provide greater functionality and flexibility than the technologies used by our competitors, many of which were originally developed for banking, benefits administration or retirement services. We believe we are one of few providers with platforms that encompass all of the core functionality of healthcare saving and spending in integrated, secure, and compliant systems, including custodial administration of individual savings and investment accounts, card and electronic funds transaction processing, benefits enrollment and eligibility, electronic and paper medical claims processing, medical bill presentment, tax-advantaged reimbursement account and health incentive administration, HSA trust administration, online investment advice, and sophisticated analytics.
•Data integration: Our technology platforms allow us to integrate data from disparate sources, which enables us to seamlessly incorporate personal health information, clinical insight, and individually tailored strategies into the consumer experience. We currently have more than 15,000 distinct integrations with health plans, pharmacy benefit managers, employers, and other benefits provider systems. Many of our partners’ systems rely on custom data models, non-standard formats, complex business rules, and security protocols that are difficult or expensive to change.
•Configurability: Our flexible technology platforms enable us to create a unique solution for each of our Network Partners. For example, a HealthEquity team member can readily configure product attributes, including integration with a partner’s chosen healthcare price transparency or wellness tools, single sign on, sales and broker support sites, branding, member communication, custom fulfillment and payment card, savings options and interest rates, fees, and mutual fund investment choices.
Differentiated consumer experience. We have designed our solutions and support services to deliver a differentiated consumer experience, which is a function of our culture and technology. We believe this provides a significant competitive advantage relative to legacy competitors whom we believe prioritize transaction processing and benefits administration.
•Culture: We call our culture “DEEP Purple,” which we define as driving excellence, ethics, and process while providing remarkable service. Our DEEP Purple culture is a significant factor in our ability to attract and retain customers and to nimbly address opportunities in the rapidly changing healthcare sector.
•Technology: Our technology helps us to deliver on our commitment to DEEP Purple. We tailor the content of our platforms and the guidance of our experts to be timely, personal, and relevant to each member. For example, our technology generates health savings strategies that are delivered to our members when they interact with our platforms or call us. We employ individuals who provide real-time assistance to our members via telephone, email, or chat.
•Customer service and education: As a key part of our strategy and commitment to DEEP Purple, our team members work directly with our Network Partners to engage with consumers, educating them about the benefits of our HSAs and our other products and providing personalized guidance.
We believe our DEEP Purple culture drives our success. Our commitment to DEEP Purple has been rewarded with consumer loyalty scores that exceed those of most banks and traditional health insurers.
Large and diversified channel access. We believe our differentiated distribution platforms provide a competitive advantage by efficiently enabling us to reach a growing consumer market. Our platforms are built on a business-to-business-to-consumer, or B2B2C, channel strategy, whereby we work with Network Partners and Clients to reach consumers in addition to marketing our services to these potential members directly. Reaching the consumer is critical in order for us to increase the number of our HSA members.
-6-

Table of Contents
We work directly with our Network Partners and Clients to reach the consumer in various ways. Our health plan and administrator partners collectively employ thousands of sales representatives and account managers who promote both the health plan and administrators partner’s health insurance products, such as HDHPs, and our HSAs. Our Clients collectively employ thousands of human resources professionals who are tasked with explaining the benefits of our HSAs to their employees. Our sales and account management teams work with and train the sales representatives and account management teams of our Network Partners and the human resource professionals of our Clients on the benefits of enrolling in, contributing to, and saving and spending through our HSAs, and our Network Partners and Clients then convey these benefits to prospective members. As a result of this collaboration, we develop relationships with each member who enrolls in an HSA with us. This personalized engagement with our members constitutes our B2B2C channel strategy.
Scalable operating model. We believe that our technology is scalable because our products and services are accessed primarily through our technology platforms, which are cloud based. After initial on-boarding and a period of education, our service costs for any given customer typically decline over time. Our opportunity to earn high-margin revenue from existing HSA members grows over time because our HSA members’ balances typically grow, increasing custodial revenue without significant incremental cost to us.
Strong customer retention rates. Retention of our HSA members has been strong over time. Individually owned trust accounts, including HSAs, have inherently high switching costs, as switching requires a certain amount of effort on the part of the account holder and may result in closure fees. We believe that our retention rates are also high due to our HSA platform’s integration with the broader healthcare system used by our HSA members and our customer engagement and focus on the consumer experience.
Selectively pursue strategic acquisitions. We have a successful history of acquiring HSA portfolios and businesses that strengthen our platform. We expect to continue this growth strategy and regularly evaluate opportunities. We have developed an internal capability to source, evaluate, and integrate acquisitions that have created value for stockholders. We believe the nature of our competitive landscape provides significant acquisition opportunities. Many of our competitors view their HSA businesses as non-core functions. We believe they may look to divest these assets and, in certain cases, be limited from making acquisitions due to depository capital requirements.
Government regulation
Our business is subject to extensive, complex, and rapidly changing federal and state laws and regulations.
IRS regulations
We are subject to applicable IRS regulations, which lay the foundation for tax savings and eligible expenses under the HSAs, HRAs, and FSAs we administer. The IRS issues guidance regarding these regulations regularly. In addition, we are subject to conflict of interest and other prohibited transaction rules that are enforced through excise taxes under the Internal Revenue Code. Although the excise taxes are enforced by the IRS, the underlying rules are promulgated by the Department of Labor.
In February 2006, HealthEquity, Inc. received designation by the U.S. Department of Treasury to act as a passive non-bank custodian, which allows HealthEquity, Inc. to hold custodial assets for individual account holders. In July 2017, HealthEquity, Inc. received designation by the U.S. Department of Treasury to act as both a passive and non-passive non-bank custodian, which allows HealthEquity, Inc. to hold custodial assets for individual account holders and use discretion to direct investment of such assets held. As a passive and non-passive non-bank custodian, the Company must maintain net worth (assets minus liabilities) greater than 2% of passive custodial funds held at each fiscal year-end and 4% of the non-passive custodial funds held at each fiscal year-end in order to take on additional custodial assets. As of January 31, 2021, the Company's year-end for trust and tax purposes, the net worth of the Company exceeded the required thresholds.
Privacy and data security regulations
In the provision of HSA custodial services and directed TPA services for FSAs and HRAs, we are subject to the Financial Services Modernization Act of 1999 (Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act or GLBA), the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA, as amended by the Health Information Technology for Economic and Clinical Health Act), and similar state laws.
GLBA imposes financial privacy and security requirements on financial institutions that relate to the collection, storage, use, and disclosure of an account holder’s nonpublic personal information. Nonpublic personal information includes information that is collected or generated in the course of offering a financial product or service. For example, nonpublic personal information includes information submitted by a prospective account holder in an
-7-

Table of Contents
application, an account holder’s name and contact information, and transaction information. Because part of our business is the administration of financial products such as HSAs, we are required under the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau’s financial privacy rule under GLBA to send a notice of privacy practices to account holders and to comply with restrictions on the disclosure of nonpublic personal information to non-affiliated third parties. We are also required under GLBA to establish reasonable administrative, technical, and physical safeguards to protect the security, confidentiality, and integrity of nonpublic personal information pursuant to the Federal Trade Commission’s safeguards rule. Violations of GLBA can result in civil and criminal penalties.
HIPAA covered entities and their business associates are required to adhere to HIPAA privacy and security standards. Covered entities include most healthcare providers, health plans, and healthcare clearinghouses. Because we perform services (such as FSA services) for covered entities that include processing protected health information, we are a business associate and subject to HIPAA. The two rules that most significantly affect our business are: (i) the Standards for Privacy of Individually Identifiable Health Information, or the Privacy Rule; and (ii) the Security Standards for the Protection of Electronic Protected Health Information, or the Security Rule. The Privacy Rule restricts the use and disclosure of protected health information, and requires us to safeguard that information and provide certain rights to individuals with respect to that information. The Security Rule establishes requirements for safeguarding protected health information transmitted or stored electronically. Both civil and criminal penalties apply for violating HIPAA, which may be enforced by both the Department of Health and Human Services’ Office for Civil Rights and state attorneys general. Violations of HIPAA may also subject us to contractual remedies under the terms of agreements with covered entities.
States also have laws and regulations that impose additional restrictions on our collection, storage, and use of personally identifiable information. Privacy regulation has become a priority issue in many states, including California, which in 2018 enacted the California Consumer Privacy Act ("CCPA") broadly regulating California residents’ personal information and providing California residents with various rights to access and control their data. We expect further privacy requirements to be applicable to us as a result of the recently passed California Privacy Rights Act, as it significantly modifies the CCPA by expanding consumers’ rights with respect to certain sensitive personal information.
ERISA
Our private-sector clients’ FSAs, HRAs, COBRA continuation insurance, and other account-based retirement plans are covered by the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, or ERISA, which governs “employee benefits plans.” Title I of ERISA does not generally apply to HSAs. ERISA generally imposes extensive reporting requirements on employers, as well as an obligation to provide various disclosures to covered employees and beneficiaries; and employers and third-party administrators that have authority or discretion over management, administration, or investment of plan assets are subject to fiduciary responsibility under ERISA. ERISA's requirements affect our FSAs, HRAs, and COBRA administration businesses. The Department of Labor can bring enforcement actions or assess penalties against employers, investment advisers, administrators, and other service providers for failing to comply with ERISA’s requirements. Participants and beneficiaries may also file lawsuits against employers, investment advisers, administrators, and other service providers under ERISA.
Department of Labor
The Department of Labor, or the DOL, regulates plans that are subject to ERISA, including health FSAs, HRAs, and 401(k) and other retirement plans, as well as COBRA administration. The DOL also issues guidance related to fiduciary responsibility and prohibited transactions under ERISA and the Internal Revenue Code that affect administration of HSAs (as well as health FSAs, HRAs, and retirement plans).
The DOL issues regulations, technical releases, and other guidance that apply to employee benefit plans, tax-favored savings arrangements (including HSAs) and COBRA administration, generally. In addition, in response to a request by an individual or an organization, the DOL’s Employee Benefits Security Administration may issue an advisory opinion that interprets and applies ERISA and/or corresponding prohibited transaction rules under the Internal Revenue Code to a specific situation, including issues related to consumer-centric healthcare accounts and retirement plans.
Healthcare reform
In March 2010, the federal government enacted significant reforms to healthcare benefits through the Affordable Care Act. The legislation amended various provisions in many federal laws, including the Internal Revenue Code and ERISA. The reforms included new excise taxes that incentivize employers to provide health benefits (including HSA-compatible benefits) to all full-time employees and new coverage mandates for health plans. The rules directly
-8-

Table of Contents
affect health FSAs and HRAs and have an indirect effect on HSAs. Further changes to the Affordable Care Act and related healthcare regulation remain under consideration, including "Medicare for all" plans.
Investment Advisers Act of 1940
Our subsidiary HealthEquity Advisors, LLC is an SEC-registered investment adviser that provides web-only automated investment advisory services to members. As an SEC-registered investment adviser, it must comply with the requirements of the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, or the Advisers Act, and related Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, regulations and is subject to periodic inspections by the SEC staff. Such requirements relate to, among other things, fiduciary duties to clients, disclosure obligations, recordkeeping and reporting requirements, marketing restrictions limitations on agency cross and principal transactions between the adviser and its clients, and general anti-fraud prohibitions. The SEC is authorized to institute proceedings and impose sanctions for violations of the Advisers Act, ranging from fines and censure to termination of an investment adviser’s registration. Investment advisers also are subject to certain state securities laws and regulations. Failure to comply with the Advisers Act or other federal and state securities and regulations could result in investigations, sanctions, profit disgorgement, fines or other similar consequences.
Intellectual property
Intellectual property is important to our success. We rely on trademarks and other forms of intellectual property rights and measures, including trade secrets, know-how and other unpatented proprietary processes, and nondisclosure agreements, to maintain and protect proprietary aspects of our products and technologies. We require our team members and consultants to execute confidentiality agreements in connection with their employment or consulting relationships with us. We also require our team members and consultants to disclose and assign to us all inventions conceived during the term of their employment or engagement while using our property or which relate to our business.
Geographic areas
Our sole geographic market is the U.S.
Human capital
HealthEquity is comprised of people dedicated to empowering consumers to connect health and wealth by delivering remarkable service. We refer to our culture as “DEEP Purple,” which stands for Driving Excellence, Ethics and Process while providing remarkable service to our clients and members. We believe that our DEEP Purple culture is a key differentiator that drives the success of our company through, among other things, attracting and retaining top talent. DEEP Purple is the essence of our company, and we invest a lot of time and energy to support and maintain it.
Our board of directors and its committees provide oversight on certain human capital matters. The Talent, Compensation and Culture Committee of our board of directors acts on behalf of the board to review and determine executive compensation plans, policies and programs, oversee the Company’s culture and related strategies, programs and risks, and oversee the Company’s talent management, development and retention efforts and related strategies, programs, and risks, including with respect to diversity and inclusion.
As of January 31, 2021, we had 3,001 full-time team members and 38 part-time team members, including 1,905 in service delivery, 554 in technology and development, and 580 in sales and marketing, and general and administrative positions. Our team members reside in 44 states across the United States. Of these team members, 37% were men and 63% were women, with 33% people of color. Fewer than 1% of team members did not specify gender, and 14% percent did not specify race.
We seek and collect feedback from our team members to assess engagement through our semi-annual team member engagement survey. The survey focuses on team member loyalty, engagement, and satisfaction indicators. The surveys conducted during the COVID-19 pandemic have shown positive increases in our team members’ engagement, satisfaction, and loyalty. We believe this is a result of the Company’s responsive action, transparent communication, and sense of care for their personal well-being.
Diversity and inclusion
As an employer, we celebrate the diversity of our team members and strive for consistent inclusion. We strive to make HealthEquity a place where diversity of thought, culture, orientation, identity, and experience enhance every aspect of what we do. We recognize the value of diversity and inclusion in our business practices. We believe that
-9-

Table of Contents
inclusion and equality in the workplace are key to team members feeling happier and more comfortable in their work environment and that this translates to higher productivity, increased motivation and improved performance.
As part of our diversity and inclusion ("D&I") efforts, in 2019 we established a D&I committee to support our initiatives and drive our D&I goals. Dubbed the “Created Equal Committee” – a name chosen through a team member survey – the committee seeks to reflect President Abraham Lincoln’s description of our nation as one “conceived in liberty and dedicated to the proposition that all men [and women] are created equal.”
We believe that a diverse workforce is critical to our success, and we continue to focus on the hiring, retention and advancement of women and underrepresented populations. Our recent efforts have been focused in three areas: inspiring innovation through an inclusive and diverse culture; expanding our efforts to recruit and hire world-class diverse talent; and identifying strategic partners to accelerate our diversity and inclusion programs.
Health, Safety and Wellness
HealthEquity also seeks to ensure that team members have the working conditions they need to succeed. The health and well-being of our team members at work are foremost among our concerns. We encourage our team members to follow common sense safety practices and correct any unsafe condition or report it to their supervisor. We are committed to maintaining a safe workplace free from unlawful drugs and alcohol in accordance with applicable law and free from harassment. HealthEquity supports these measures through extensive training as well as formal grievance procedures and policies.
In response to the COVID-19 pandemic, we have prioritized the health and safety of our team members. This includes having the vast majority of our team members work from home, while implementing additional safety measures for team members continuing critical on-site work. In addition, the Company has established a conditionally based paid leave policy to support team members who have been directly impacted by COVID-19. HealthEquity has also helped team members maintain a healthy work-life balance and juggle competing needs during the pandemic by supporting flexible work schedules. HealthEquity has maintained a strong focus to support the holistic health of our team members, offering a variety of recurring sessions addressing their mental, emotional, and physical health and that of their dependents.
Equitable Pay Philosophy and Benefits
HealthEquity is proud to be a workplace where hard work is valued and rewarded. We are committed to pay equity, which is being implemented through our Total Rewards program.
Our pay philosophy is intended to foster a program that supports the Company’s mission, values, and culture. We believe that our greatest asset is our people, and our Total Rewards program is designed to attract and retain talented team members who drive the Company’s success. The program is intended to be fair and easy to understand so that all team members and their managers understand the goals and outcomes. HealthEquity strives to administer the program in a manner that is applied consistently, equitably, and free of discrimination. HealthEquity believes in sharing the financial success of the Company and rewarding individual performance through offering participation in a bonus plan to all non-commissioned team members. The bonus pool is funded based on the financial performance of the Company, and team members' performance against objectives determines the individual payouts earned.
We believe in approaching team member health holistically. Our benefits philosophy is rooted in the foundational beliefs that – first – all areas of health are intertwined, and – second – that when team members are thriving in mental, emotional, physical, social, and financial health, they are in the best position to succeed personally and provide remarkable service professionally. Accordingly, HealthEquity provides our team members a variety of comprehensive, consumer-driven healthcare medical plans offered in conjunction with generous HSA contributions from the Company, a 401(k) plan that offers Company contributions, a subsidized dental plan, voluntary vision coverage, paid maternity and parental leaves, and importantly, a holistic wellness plan that supports the continued development of our team members’ mental, physical, financial, emotional, and social health.
Talent Development
HealthEquity is dedicated to maintaining our Purple culture by helping team members succeed in their current roles and reach their ultimate career goals. We know that supporting individual career growth benefits not only our team members, but also our Company, our clients, and our members. A full 99% of the Purple team was involved in training during fiscal year 2021, logging more than 106,000 hours of training and compliance, including 85,000 hours of instructor-led training and 21,000 hours of online training. Team members logged approximately 30 hours of training on average in important areas such as the HealthEquity Code of Conduct and other compliance policies and measures.
-10-

Table of Contents
Corporate information
HealthEquity, Inc. was incorporated as a Delaware corporation on September 18, 2002. Our principal business office is located at 15 W. Scenic Pointe Dr., Ste. 100, Draper, Utah 84020. Our website address is www.healthequity.com. We do not incorporate the information contained on, or accessible through, our corporate website into this Annual Report on Form 10-K, and you should not consider it to be part of this report.
Where you can find additional information
Our website is located at www.healthequity.com, and our investor relations website is located at ir.healthequity.com. Copies of our Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K, and any amendments to these reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act are available, free of charge, on our investor relations website as soon as reasonably practicable after we file such material electronically with or furnish it to the SEC. The SEC maintains an internet site that contains reports, proxy and information statements, and other information regarding issuers that file electronically with the SEC at www.sec.gov.
-11-

Table of Contents
Item 1A. Risk factors
You should carefully consider the risks described below together with the other information set forth in this Annual Report on Form 10-K, which could materially affect our business, financial condition, and future results. The risks described below are not the only risks facing our company. Risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or that we currently deem to be immaterial also may materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, and operating results. If any of the following risks are realized, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially and adversely affected. In that event, the trading price of our common stock could decline.
Risk Factors Summary
The following is a summary of the principal risks that could adversely affect our business, operations and financial results:
Risks relating to our business and industry
•The ongoing COVID-19 pandemic has materially impacted our business and may continue to materially impact our business.
•We may experience difficulties in integrating the operations of WageWorks into our business and in realizing the expected benefits of the WageWorks Acquisition.
•Our management has identified material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting in the WageWorks subsidiary that could adversely affect our ability to report our financial condition and results of operations in a timely and accurate manner.
•Any diminution in, elimination of, or change in the availability of tax benefits for HSAs and other CDBs, or in the use of these accounts, would materially adversely affect us.
•If we are not successful in adapting to our rapidly evolving industry, our growth may be limited, and our business may be adversely affected.
•We may be unable to compete effectively against our current and future competitors.
•Developments in the rapidly changing healthcare industry could adversely affect our business.
•If our members do not continue to utilize our payment cards, our results of operations, business, and prospects would be materially adversely affected.
Data security, technological, and intellectual property risks
•Cyber-attacks or other privacy or data security incidents could materially adversely impact our business.
•Fraudulent and other illegal activity involving our products and services could lead to financial and reputational damage to us and reduce the use and acceptance of our products and services.
•We rely on software licensed from third parties that may be difficult to replace or that could cause errors or failures of our technology platforms that could lead to lost customers or harm to our reputation.
•Developing and implementing new and updated applications, features, and services for our technology platforms may be more difficult than expected, may take longer and cost more than expected, or may result in the platforms not operating as expected.
•Any disruption of service at our facilities or our third-party data centers could interrupt or delay our customers’ access to our products and services.
•Interruption or failure of our information technology and communications systems could impair our ability to effectively deliver our products and services.
•Our technology platforms may link to or utilize open source software, and any failure to comply with the terms of one or more of these open source licenses could negatively affect our business.
•Failure to adequately protect our brands and the intellectual property rights related to our products and services, and infringement of the intellectual property rights of others, would negatively impact our business.
•If we are unable to promote our brands effectively, our business may suffer.
•Confidentiality arrangements with team members and others may not adequately prevent disclosure of trade secrets and other proprietary information.
Legal and regulatory risks
•The restatement of WageWorks’ previously issued financial results resulted in securities class action and stockholder litigation, which could have a material adverse impact on us.
-12-

Table of Contents
•The healthcare regulatory and political framework is uncertain and evolving, and we cannot predict the effect that further healthcare reform and other changes in government programs may have on our business, financial condition, or results of operations.
•Changes in applicable federal and state laws relating to the tax benefits available through tax-advantaged healthcare accounts such as HSAs and other CDBs could materially adversely affect our business.
•We are subject to privacy regulations, including regarding the access, use, and disclosure of personally identifiable information. If we or any of our third-party vendors experience a privacy breach, it could result in substantial financial and reputational harm, including possible criminal and civil penalties.
•Changes in laws and regulations relating to interchange fees on payment card transactions could adversely affect our revenue and results of operations.
•Failure to comply with, or changes in, payment card industry, credit card association or other network rules or standards set by Visa or MasterCard, or changes in card association and debit network fees or products or interchange rates, could materially adversely affect us.
•We are subject to complex regulation, and any compliance failures or regulatory action could adversely affect our business.
•If we are unable to meet or exceed the net worth test required by the IRS, we could be unable to maintain our non-bank custodian status.
Risks relating to our partners and service providers
•If our Network Partners choose to partner with other providers of, or otherwise reduce offering or cease to offer, our products and services, our business could be materially and adversely affected.
•A change in relationship with any of our bank identification number sponsors, or the failure by these sponsors to comply with certain banking regulations, could materially and adversely affect our business.
•A business failure in any of our federally insured custodial depository partners would materially and adversely affect our business.
•Replacing our third-party vendors would be difficult and disruptive to our business.
Acquisition and growth-related risks
•Our acquisition strategy may not be successful.
•We may not be able to operate, integrate, and scale our technology effectively to match our business growth.
•Failure to manage future growth effectively could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and results of operations.
•We may not accurately estimate the impact on our business of developing, introducing, and updating new and existing products and services.
•We may need to record write-downs from future impairments of identified intangible assets and goodwill.
Risks relating to our service and culture
•Any failure to offer high-quality customer support services could adversely affect our relationships with our members, Clients, and Network Partners and our operating results.
•We rely on our management team and key team members and our business could be harmed if we are unable to retain qualified personnel.
•If we cannot maintain our corporate culture as we grow, we could lose the innovation, teamwork, passion, and focus on execution that we believe contribute to our success.
Financing, tax and related risks
•We may be unable to generate or obtain sufficient capital to fund our business and growth strategy.
•The terms of our credit facility require us to meet certain operating and financial covenants and place restrictions on our operating and financial flexibility.
•We may be adversely affected by interest rate changes due to the floating interest rate under our credit agreement.
•A decline in interest rate levels, including an environment of negative interest rates, may reduce our ability to earn income on our HSA Assets and Client-held funds and to attract HSA contributions.
•Legislative, regulatory, and legal developments involving taxes could adversely affect our results of operations and cash flows.
-13-

Table of Contents
General Risk Factors
•Our ability to secure insurance may not be sufficient to cover potential liabilities.
•Natural disasters, pandemics or other epidemics (including the current COVID-19 pandemic), acts of terrorism, acts of war and other unforeseen events may cause damage or disruption to us or our customers.
•Our quarterly operating results may fluctuate significantly from period to period, which could adversely impact the value of our common stock.
•We do not intend to pay regular cash dividends on our common stock and, consequently, your ability to achieve a return on your investment will depend on appreciation in the price of our common stock.
•Provisions in our charter documents and under Delaware law could discourage a takeover that stockholders may consider favorable.
•The exclusive forum provision in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation could limit our stockholders’ ability to obtain a favorable judicial forum for disputes with us or our directors, officers or team members.
Risks relating to our business and industry
The ongoing COVID-19 pandemic has materially impacted our business and may continue to materially impact our business.
Our business has been, and may continue to be, materially and adversely affected by the current outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic. The Federal Reserve’s interest rate cut in response to the economic impact of the COVID-19 pandemic and other interest rate market conditions have caused interest rates to decline significantly. As a result, the funds that we place with our depository partners in this environment have been, and are likely to continue to be for the foreseeable future, placed at lower interest rates than we originally expected. In addition, stock market volatility, such as a decline in the stock market, may decrease HSA investment assets and the related fees we earn from HSA investment assets.
Our financial results related to certain of our products have also been adversely affected by the pandemic. For example, we have seen a significant decline in the use of commuter benefits and in our members' spend on healthcare, which has negatively impacted both our interchange revenue and service revenue. If the "work from home" trend continues after the pandemic, the revenue we receive from commuter benefits would continue to be negatively impacted. As the pandemic persists, some Clients may be unable to pay fees required under contracts and exercise "force majeure" or similar defenses, which would negatively impact our financial results. As an increasing number of companies go out of business, the number of our Clients and potential Clients could be adversely affected. Increased unemployment may mean that fewer of our members utilize HSAs or other CDBs and may reduce overall demand for our products. In the event our financial results continue to be severely impacted or the impact worsens, it may make it more difficult for us to comply with the financial covenants in our credit agreement, which could result in a breach of the financial covenants and the acceleration of our outstanding debt by our lenders.
We have also seen an increase in regulatory changes related to our products due to government responses to the COVID-19 pandemic and may continue to see additional regulatory changes, which changes require substantial time and costs for us to ensure compliance. For example, regulatory changes related to our FSA and COBRA product have created uncertainty and additional workload on our team members, which could reduce our operational efficiency and result in additional costs.
As a result of the ongoing pandemic, substantially all of our team members are working from home. Sales opportunities have been impacted by the lack of travel and in-person meetings, with some opportunities delayed and most now being held virtually. We have also had to support the open enrollment activities of our Clients virtually. We may be unable to meet our service level commitments to our Clients as a result of disruptions to our work force and disruptions to third-party contractors that we rely on to provide our services. Our team members may be less efficient at home, and it may take additional time for us to pursue significant business initiatives. The risk of cybersecurity breaches and incidents, and the potential impact of these on our operations, is also higher while our team members log in to our network remotely.
The extent to which the COVID-19 pandemic will continue to negatively impact our business remains highly uncertain and, as a result, may continue to have a material and adverse impact on our business and financial results.
-14-

Table of Contents
We may experience difficulties in integrating the operations of WageWorks into our business and in realizing the expected benefits of the WageWorks Acquisition.
The success of the WageWorks Acquisition depends in part on our ability to realize the anticipated business opportunities from combining the operations of WageWorks with our business in an efficient and effective manner. The integration process is an expensive multi-year process that could take longer and cost more than anticipated and result in the loss of Clients.
As part of the integration process, we are working to migrate certain Clients to different technology platforms, which could result in Client attrition if we are unable to meet Client expectations or if we are unable to meet the technical requirements of our Clients. Clients may also decide to not cooperate with the platform migration process, resulting in delays to and additional costs associated with this process or the loss of those Clients. The challenges associated with the platform migration process may result in Client dissatisfaction, potentially impairing our long-term relationship with our Clients. We may also face challenges in integrating the back-office systems and people associated with these technology platforms.
Our management team and other team members are spending significant amounts of time on integration efforts, which may distract them from their other responsibilities. Integration could also disrupt each company's ongoing businesses, result in tax inefficiencies, or create inconsistencies in standards, controls, information technology systems, procedures, and policies, any of which could adversely affect our ability to maintain relationships with third parties, or our ability to achieve the anticipated benefits of the WageWorks Acquisition, and could harm our financial performance.
We may fail to fully realize the remaining anticipated net synergies from the WageWorks Acquisition. Achievement of these remaining anticipated net synergies is based on our ability to grow revenue as a combined company, the integration of the WageWorks' CDB and other offerings with our technology platforms, and realization of the targeted cost synergies expected from the WageWorks Acquisition. Actual operating, technological, strategic, and revenue opportunities, if achieved at all, may be less significant than expected or may take longer or cost more to achieve than anticipated. If we are not able to achieve these objectives and realize the remaining anticipated net synergies expected from the WageWorks Acquisition within the anticipated timing or at all, our business, financial condition, and operating results may be adversely affected.
Our management has identified material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting in the W ageWorks subsidiary that could adversely affect our ability to report our financial condition and results of operations in a timely and accurate manner.
Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as defined in Rule 13a-15(f) under the Exchange Act. Our management has determined that our internal control over financial reporting was not effective due to the existence of material weaknesses arising out of the WageWorks Acquisition. See Item 9A - Controls and Procedures. Until fully remediated, these material weaknesses may materially adversely affect our ability to report our financial condition and results of operations in a timely and accurate manner. Although we have developed a plan to address the material weaknesses, we cannot provide a timeframe as to when the remediation will be completed and tested, nor can we assure you that the remediation, integration and testing process will not reveal additional material weaknesses or other deficiencies, so that our internal control over financial reporting and related disclosure controls and procedures are effective. If we are unable to report our results in a timely and accurate manner, we may not be able to comply with the applicable covenants in our credit agreement, and may be required to seek waivers or repay amounts under the credit agreement earlier than anticipated, which could adversely impact our liquidity and financial condition. Although we continually review and evaluate internal control systems to allow management to report on the sufficiency of our internal controls over financial reporting, we cannot assure you that we will not discover additional weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting.
In addition to remediating existing material weaknesses, we expect that the continued integration of the WageWorks business will require modifications to our internal control systems, processes, and information systems. We cannot be certain that changes to our internal control over financial reporting will be effective for any period, or on an ongoing basis. If we are unable to accurately report our financial results in a timely manner or are unable to assert that our internal controls over financial reporting are effective, our business, financial condition and results of operations, and the market perception thereof, may be materially adversely affected.
-15-

Table of Contents
Any diminution in, elimination of, or change in the availability of tax benefits for HSAs and other CDBs, or in the use of these accounts, would materially adversely affect us.
Substantially all of our revenue is earned from tax-advantaged HSAs and other CDBs. Based on our experience with our customers, we believe that many consumers are not familiar with, or do not fully appreciate, the tax-advantaged benefits of HSAs and other CDBs. If employers reduce or cease to offer HSAs or other CDB programs, if the tax benefits for these accounts are reduced or eliminated, or if the rate of adoption of these accounts decreases, our results of operations, financial condition, business, and prospects would be materially and adversely affected.
If we are not successful in adapting to our rapidly evolving industry, our growth may be limited, and our business may be adversely affected.
The market for our products and services is subject to rapid and significant change and competition. The market for administration of HSAs and other CDBs is characterized by rapid technological change, new product and service introductions, evolving industry standards, changing customer needs, existing competition, and the entrance of non-traditional competitors. In addition, there may be a limited-time opportunity to achieve and maintain a significant share of this market due in part to our rapidly evolving industry and the substantial resources available to our existing and potential competitors. In order to remain competitive, we are continually involved in a number of projects to develop new services or compete with these new market entrants. These projects carry risks, such as cost overruns, delays in delivery, performance problems, and lack of acceptance by our Clients, Network Partners and members.
Our success depends to a substantial extent on the willingness of consumers to increase their use of HSAs and other CDBs, our ability to increase engagement, and our ability to demonstrate the value of our services to our existing and potential Clients, Network Partners and members. If our existing Clients, Network Partners and members do not recognize or acknowledge the benefits of our services or we do not drive engagement, then the market for our services might develop more slowly than we expect, which could adversely affect our operating results.
In addition, we have limited insight into industry or broader trends that might develop and affect our business. As such, we might make errors in predicting and reacting to relevant business, legal, and regulatory trends, which could harm our business. If any of these events occur, it could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition or results of operations.
Finally, our competitors may have the ability to devote more financial and operational resources than we can to developing new technologies and services, including services that provide improved operating functionality, and adding features to their existing service offerings. If successful, their development efforts could render our services less desirable, resulting in the loss of our existing customers or a reduction in the fees we earn from our products and services.
We may be unable to compete effectively against our current and future competitors.
The market for our products and services is highly competitive, rapidly evolving, and fragmented. We view our competition in terms of direct and indirect competitors. Our direct HSA competitors are HSA custodians and administrators that include state or federally chartered banks, such as Webster and Optum Bank, insurance companies, well-known retail investment companies, such as Fidelity Investments, and non-bank custodians approved by the U.S. Treasury as meeting certain ownership, capitalization, expertise, and governance requirements.
We also have numerous indirect HSA administration competitors, including benefits administrators and health plans, that license technology platforms and partner with other HSA custodians to provide "white label" HSA offerings. Increased focus on HSA-favorable healthcare regulatory reforms may create renewed interest and investment by our competitors in their HSA offerings and lead to greater competition, which could make it harder for us to maintain our growth trajectory. Our competitors may also offer reduced fee or no-fee HSAs, which may permit them to increase market share in our market and lead to Client and Network Partner attrition, or cause us to reduce our fees; and this risk could be compounded if legal requirements or administrative rules are interpreted in a way that makes compliance more onerous for us than for our competitors. Our other CDB administration competitors include health insurance carriers, human resources consultants and outsourcers, payroll providers, national CDB specialists, regional third-party administrators, and commercial banks.
If one or more of our competitors were to merge or partner with another of our competitors, the change in the competitive landscape could materially adversely affect our ability to compete effectively. Our competitors may also establish or strengthen cooperative relationships with our current or future Network Partners or other strategic
-16-

Table of Contents
partners, thereby limiting our ability to promote our solution with these parties. We have seen an increase in Network Partners that have decided to offer HSAs or other CDBs directly to their customers, and a continuation of this trend would significantly reduce our channel partner opportunities.
Well-known retail mutual fund companies, such as Fidelity Investments, have entered the HSA business and gained significant market share. Our market share could decline if Fidelity and other mutual fund companies continue expanding their presence in the market. These investment companies have significant advantages over us in terms of brand name recognition, years of experience managing tax-advantaged retirement accounts (e.g., 401(k) and IRA), highly developed recordkeeping, trust functions, and fund advisory and customer relations management, among others. If we are unable to compete effectively with these mutual fund company competitors, our results of operations, financial condition, business, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Many of our competitors, in particular banks, insurance companies, and other financial institutions, have longer operating histories and significantly greater financial, technical, marketing, and other resources than we have. As a result, some of these competitors may be in a position to devote greater resources to the development, promotion, sale, and support of their products and services and have offered, or may in the future offer, a wider range of products and services that are increasingly desired by potential customers, and they may also use advertising and marketing strategies that (including loss-leaders) achieve broader brand recognition or acceptance.
Developments in the rapidly changing healthcare industry could adversely affect our business.
Substantially all of our revenue is derived from healthcare-related saving and spending by consumers, which could be affected by changes affecting the broader healthcare industry, including decreased spending in the industry overall. General reductions in expenditures by healthcare industry participants could result from, among other things:
•government regulation or private initiatives that affect the manner in which healthcare industry participants interact with consumers and the general public;
•consolidation of healthcare industry participants;
•reductions in governmental funding for healthcare; and
•adverse changes in general business or economic conditions affecting healthcare industry participants.
Even if general expenditures by industry participants remain the same or increase, developments in the healthcare industry may result in reduced spending in some or all of the specific market segments that we serve now or in the future. The healthcare industry has changed significantly in recent years, and we expect that significant changes will continue to occur. However, the timing and impact of developments in the healthcare industry are difficult to predict. We cannot assure you that the demand for our products and services will continue to exist at current levels or that we will have adequate technical, financial, and marketing resources to react to changes in the healthcare industry.
If our members do not continue to utilize our payment cards, our results of operations, business, and prospects would be materially adversely affected.
We derived 15%, 16%, and 21% of our total revenue during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021, 2020, and 2019, respectively, from interchange fees that are paid to us when our customers utilize our payment cards. These fees represent a percentage of the expenses transacted on each card. If our customers do not use these payment cards at the rate we expect, if they elect to withdraw funds using a non-revenue generating mechanism such as direct reimbursement, or if other alternatives to these payment cards develop, our results of operations, business, and prospects would be materially adversely affected.
Data security, technological, and intellectual property risks
Cyber-attacks or other privacy or data security incidents could materially adversely impact our business.
Our proprietary technology platforms enable the exchange of, and access to, sensitive information, and, as a result, we are frequently the target of cyber-attacks or other privacy or data security incidents. As one of the largest providers of HSAs and other CDBs, we are an even more attractive target for cyber-attacks, which means we must continue to secure and monitor each of our technology platforms, making sure these platforms are aligned to our industry benchmark security posture.
Our ability to ensure the security of our technology platforms and thus sensitive customer and partner information is critical to our operations. We rely on standard Internet and other security systems to provide the security and authentication necessary to effect secure transmission of data. Despite our security measures, our information technology and infrastructure is vulnerable to cybersecurity threats, including attacks by hackers and other malfeasance. Such security breaches could compromise our networks and result in the information stored or transmitted there to be accessed, publicly disclosed, lost, or stolen. Such access, disclosure, or other loss of
-17-

Table of Contents
information could result in legal claims or proceedings leading to liability, including under laws that protect the privacy of personal information, disrupt our operations and the services we provide to our clients, damage our reputation, and cause a loss of confidence in our products and services, which could adversely affect our business, operations, and competitive position.
A major breach of our network security and systems could have serious negative consequences for our business, including possible fines, penalties and damages, reduced demand for our services, an unwillingness of members, Clients, Network Partners and other data owners to provide us with their payment information, an unwillingness of members and other data owners to provide us with personal information, and harm to our reputation and brand.
In addition, security breaches could result in the loss of this sensitive information, theft or loss of actual funds, litigation, indemnity obligations to our customers, fines and other liabilities, including under laws that protect the privacy of personal information, disrupt our operations and the services we provide to our members, Clients and Network Partners, damage our reputation, and cause a loss of confidence in our products and services. While we have security measures in place, we have experienced data privacy incidents in the past, including several incidents in 2018. As a result, or if our security measures are breached again or unauthorized access to data is otherwise obtained as a result of third-party action, team member error or otherwise, our reputation could be significantly damaged, our business may suffer and we could incur substantial liability which could result in loss of sales and customers.
We have found that the security measures associated with some of the technology platforms used by WageWorks are not sufficient, and improving these security measures has taken and will continue to take significant resources. The continued integration of the WageWorks technology platforms with our technology platforms may create further vulnerabilities in our systems. If third parties improperly obtain and use the personal information of our customers, we may be required to expend significant resources to resolve these problems.
Because techniques used to obtain unauthorized access to or sabotage systems change frequently and are generally not identified until they are launched against a target, we may be unable to anticipate these techniques or to implement adequate preventative measures. Any or all of these issues could negatively impact our ability to attract new, or increase engagement by, members, Clients and Network Partners, and subject us to third-party lawsuits, regulatory fines, contractual liability, and other action or liability, thereby harming our operating results.
Fraudulent and other illegal activity involving our products and services, including our payment cards, could lead to financial and reputational damage to us and reduce the use and acceptance of our products and services.
Criminals are using increasingly sophisticated methods to capture personal information in order to engage in illegal activities such as counterfeiting and identity theft. We rely upon third parties for some transaction processing services, data feeds, and vendors, which subjects us to risks related to the vulnerabilities of those third parties. For example, we are exposed to risks relating to the theft of payment card numbers housed in a merchant's point of sale systems if our members use our payment cards at a merchant whose systems are compromised. We may make our members whole for losses sustained when using our payment cards, even in instances where we are not directly responsible for the underlying cause of such loss. A single significant incident of fraud, or increases in the overall level of fraud, involving our payment cards, our custodial accounts or our reimbursement administration services, could result in financial and reputational damage to us, which could reduce the use and acceptance of our products and services, or cause our Clients, members and Network Partners to cease doing business with us.
We rely on software licensed from third parties that may be difficult to replace or that could cause errors or failures of our technology platforms that could lead to lost customers or harm to our reputation.
We rely on certain cloud-based software licensed from third parties to run our business. This software may not continue to be available to us on commercially reasonable terms and any loss of the right to use any of this software could result in delays in the provisioning of our products and services until equivalent technology is either developed by us, or, if available, identified, obtained, and integrated, which would likely take a significant amount of time and harm our business. In addition, we have service level agreements with certain of our Clients and Network Partners for which the availability of this software is critical. Any decrease in the availability of our service as a result of errors, defects, a disruption or failure of our licensed software may require us to provide significant fee credits or refunds to our customers. Our software licensed from third parties is also subject to change or upgrade, which may result in our incurring significant costs to implement such changes or upgrades.
-18-

Table of Contents
Developing and implementing new and updated applications, features, and services for our technology platforms may be more difficult than expected, may take longer and cost more than expected, or may result in the platforms not operating as expected.
Attracting and retaining new customers requires us to continue to improve the technology underlying our proprietary technology platforms and requires our technology to operate as expected. In addition, customers are increasingly seeking a bundled solution, encompassing a wide range of features. Accordingly, we must continue to develop new and updated applications, features, and services, and maintain existing applications, features, and services. If we are unable to do so on a timely basis or if we are unable to implement new applications, features and services that enhance our customers’ experience without disruption to our existing applications, features and services, or if we encounter technical obstacles that result in the technology not operating properly, we may lose potential and existing Clients and Network Partners. We rely on a combination of internal development, strategic relationships, licensing, and acquisitions to develop our content offerings, products and services. These efforts may:
•cost more than expected;
•take longer than originally expected;
•require more testing than originally anticipated;
•require significant cost to address or resolve technical defects or obstacles;
•require additional advertising and marketing costs; and
•require the acquisition of additional personnel and other resources.
The revenue opportunities earned from these efforts may fail to justify the amounts spent. In addition, material performance problems, defects or errors in our existing or new software may occur in the future, which may harm our operating results.
Any disruption of service at our facilities or our third-party data centers could interrupt or delay our customers’ access to our products and services.
The ability of our team members, members, Network Partners, and Clients to access our technology platforms is critical to our business. We cannot ensure that the measures we have taken will be effective to prevent or minimize interruptions to our operations. Our technology platforms are hosted by third-party data centers. Our facilities and our third-party data centers are vulnerable to interruption or damage from a number of sources, many of which are beyond our control, including, without limitation:
•extended power loss;
•telecommunications failures from multiple telecommunications providers;
•natural disaster or an act of terrorism;
•software and hardware errors, or failures in our own systems or in other systems;
•network environment disruptions such as computer viruses, hacking and similar problems in our own systems and in other systems;
•theft and vandalism of equipment; and
•actions or events caused by or related to third parties.
We attempt to mitigate these risks through various business continuity efforts, including redundant infrastructure, 24/7/365 system activity monitoring, backup and recovery procedures, use of a secure storage facility for backup media, separate test systems, and change management and system security measures, but our precautions may not protect against all potential problems. Our data recovery centers are equipped with physical space, power, storage and networking infrastructure and Internet connectivity to support our technology platforms in the event of the interruption of services at our data centers. Even with these data recovery centers, our operations would be interrupted during the transition process should our primary data center experience a failure. Disruptions at our data centers could cause disruptions to our technology platforms and data loss or corruption. We have experienced interruptions and delays in service and availability for data centers, and bandwidth and other technology issues in the past. Any future errors, failure, interruptions or delays experienced in connection with these third-party technologies could delay access to our products by members, Clients and Network Partners, which would harm our business. This could damage our reputation, subject us to potential liability or costs related to defending against claims or cause our members, Clients and Network Partners to cease doing business with us, any of which could negatively impact our financial results.
-19-

Table of Contents
Interruption or failure of our information technology and communications systems could impair our ability to effectively deliver our products and services.
Our business depends on the continuing operation of our technology infrastructure and systems. Any damage to or failure of our systems could result in interruptions in our ability to deliver our products and services. Interruptions in our service could negatively impact our financial results, and our reputation could be damaged if our systems are viewed as unreliable. Our systems and operations are vulnerable to damage or interruption from earthquakes, terrorist attacks, floods, fires, power loss, break-ins, hardware or software failures, telecommunications failures, computer viruses or other attempts to harm our systems, and similar events.
Any unscheduled interruption in our service could negatively impact our financial results. Frequent or persistent system failures that result in the unavailability of our technology platforms or slower response times could reduce our members, Clients and Network Partners' ability to access our technology platforms, impair the delivery of our products and services, and harm the perception of our platforms as reliable, trustworthy, and consistent. Our insurance policies provide only limited coverage for service interruptions and may not adequately compensate us for any losses that may occur due to any failures or interruptions in our systems.
Our technology platforms may link to or utilize open source software, and any failure to comply with the terms of one or more of these open source licenses could negatively affect our business.
Our technology platforms may incorporate software covered by open source licenses. The terms of various open source licenses have not been interpreted by United States courts, and there is a risk that such licenses could be construed in a manner that imposes unfavorable conditions on us. For example, by the terms of certain open source licenses, we could be required to offer our technology platforms that incorporate the open source software for no cost, that we make publicly available source code for modifications or derivative works that we created based upon, incorporating or using the open source software, and/or that we license such modifications or derivative works under the terms of the particular open source license. If portions of our proprietary software are determined to be subject to an open source license, then the value of our technologies and services could be reduced.
In addition to risks related to license requirements, usage of open source software may be riskier than use of third-party commercial software, as open source licensors generally do not provide warranties or controls on the origin of the software. Many of the risks associated with usage of open source software cannot be eliminated and could negatively affect our business.
Failure to adequately protect our brands and the intellectual property rights related to our products and services, and infringement of the intellectual property rights of others, would negatively impact our business.
We believe that the HealthEquity and WageWorks brands are critical to the success of our business, and we utilize trademark registration and other means to protect these brands. Our business would be harmed if we were unable to protect our brands against infringement and the value of our brands was to decrease as a result.
We rely on a combination of trademark and copyright laws, trade secret protection, and confidentiality and license agreements to protect the intellectual property rights related to our products and services such as our technology platforms, applications and the content on our website. We also rely on intellectual property licensed from third parties. We may unknowingly violate the intellectual property or other proprietary rights of others and, thus, may be subject to claims by third parties. If so, we may be required to devote significant time and resources to defending against these claims or to protecting and enforcing our own rights. As a result of any such dispute, we may have to:
•develop non-infringing technology;
•pay damages;
•enter into royalty or licensing agreements;
•cease providing certain products or services; or
•take other actions to resolve the claims.
Additionally, we have largely relied, and expect to continue to rely, on copyright, trade secret, and trademark laws, as well as generally relying on confidentiality procedures and agreements with our team members, consultants, customers, and vendors, to control access to, and distribution of, technology, software, documentation, and other confidential information. Despite these precautions, it may be possible for a third party to copy or otherwise obtain, use, or distribute our technology without authorization, particularly in foreign jurisdictions where some of our intellectual property rights may not be protected by intellectual property laws. If this were to occur, we could lose revenue as a result of competition from products infringing or misappropriating our technology and intellectual property and we may be required to initiate litigation to protect our proprietary rights and market position. U.S. copyright, trademark, and trade secret laws offer us only limited protection and the laws of some foreign countries
-20-

Table of Contents
do not protect proprietary rights to the same extent. Accordingly, defense of our intellectual property and proprietary technology may become an increasingly important issue as we continue to expand our operations.
Policing unauthorized use of our intellectual property and technology is difficult and the steps we take may not prevent misappropriation of the intellectual property or technology on which we rely. If competitors are able to use our intellectual property or technology without recourse, our ability to compete would be harmed and our business would be materially and adversely affected. We may elect to initiate litigation in the future to enforce or protect our proprietary rights or to determine the validity and scope of the rights of others.
The loss of our intellectual property or the inability to secure or enforce our intellectual property rights or to defend successfully against an infringement action could harm our business, results of operations, financial condition, and prospects.
If we are unable to promote our brands effectively, our business may suffer.
We believe that promoting our brands in an effective manner is critical to achieving widespread acceptance of our products and services, attracting new customers and strategic partners, and integrating the WageWorks business and Clients. Brand promotion activities may not generate customer awareness or increase revenue, and even if they do, any increase in revenue may not offset the expenses we incur in building our brands. If we fail to successfully promote our brands, or incur substantial expenses in doing so, we may fail to attract or retain a sufficient number of Clients and Network Partners necessary for us to realize a sufficient return on our brand-building efforts, to achieve the widespread brand awareness that is critical for broad customer adoption of our products and services, or to fully and effectively integrate the WageWorks business and clients.
We currently own the web domain names www.healthequity.com and www.wageworks.com, among others, which are critical to the operation of our business. The acquisition and maintenance of domain names, or Internet addresses, is generally regulated by governmental agencies and their designees. The regulation of domain names in the U.S. is subject to change. Governing bodies may establish additional top-level domains, appoint additional domain name registrars or modify the requirements for holding domain names. Furthermore, it is unclear whether laws protecting trademarks and similar proprietary rights will be extended to protect domain names. Therefore, we may be unable to prevent third parties from acquiring domain names that are similar to, infringe upon, or otherwise decrease the value of our brands, trademarks and other proprietary rights. We may not be able to successfully implement our business strategy of establishing strong branding if we cannot prevent others from using similar domain names or trademarks. This failure could impair our ability to increase our market share and revenue.
Confidentiality arrangements with team members and others may not adequately prevent disclosure of trade secrets and other proprietary information.
We have devoted substantial resources to the development of our technology, business operations and business plans. In order to protect our trade secrets and proprietary information, we rely in significant part on confidentiality arrangements with our team members, independent contractors, advisors, customers, and other partners. These arrangements may not be effective to prevent disclosure of confidential information, including trade secrets, and may not provide an adequate remedy in the event of unauthorized disclosure of confidential information. In addition, others may independently discover trade secrets and proprietary information, and in such cases we would not be able to assert trade secret rights against such parties. The loss of trade secret protection could make it easier for third parties to compete with our products and services by copying functionality. In addition, any changes in, or unexpected interpretations of, the trade secret and other intellectual property laws may compromise our ability to enforce our trade secret and intellectual property rights. Costly and time-consuming litigation could be necessary to enforce and determine the scope of our proprietary rights, and failure to obtain or maintain trade secret protection could adversely affect our competitive business position.
Legal and regulatory risks
The healthcare regulatory and political framework is uncertain and evolving, and we cannot predict the effect that further healthcare reform and other changes in government programs may have on our business, financial condition, or results of operations.
Healthcare laws and regulations are rapidly evolving and may change significantly in the future, which could adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations. For example, the Affordable Care Act, which includes a variety of healthcare reform provisions and requirements that have become effective at varying times, substantially changed the way healthcare is financed by both governmental and private insurers and may significantly impact our industry. Further changes to the Affordable Care Act and related healthcare regulation remain under consideration.
-21-

Table of Contents
In addition, proposals to implement a single payer or "Medicare for all" system in the U.S., if adopted, could have a material adverse effect on our business. The full impact of healthcare reform and other changes in the healthcare industry and in healthcare spending is unknown, and may be affected by President Biden's administration and a Democratically controlled Congress. Accordingly, we are unable to predict what effect healthcare reform measures will have on our business.
Changes in applicable federal and state laws relating to the tax benefits available through tax-advantaged healthcare accounts such as HSAs and other CDBs could materially adversely affect our business.
The efforts of governmental and third-party payers to raise revenue or contain or reduce the costs of healthcare as well as legislative and regulatory proposals aimed at changing the U.S. healthcare system, which could include restructuring the tax benefits available through HSAs, HRAs, FSAs, and similar tax-advantaged healthcare accounts, may adversely affect our business, operating results, and financial condition. For example, the federal government or states may seek to raise revenues by enacting tax laws that eliminate the tax deductions available to individuals who contribute to HSAs. In addition, our business, operating results, and financial condition could be negatively impacted by changes to the federal and state tax laws related to our non-healthcare CDBs, such as our commuter product. Our business is substantially dependent on the tax benefits available through HSAs and other CDBs. In addition, changes to the regulatory landscape impacting our products may require substantial time and costs for us to ensure our products are compliant. For example, regulatory changes related to our FSA and COBRA products enacted in the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic have created uncertainty and additional workload on our team members, which could reduce our operational efficiency and result in additional costs. We cannot predict if any new tax reforms will ultimately become law, or if enacted, what their terms or the regulations promulgated pursuant to such reforms will be. If the laws or regulations are changed to limit or eliminate the tax benefits available through these accounts, such a change would have a material adverse effect on our business.
The restatement of WageWorks’ previously issued financial results resulted in securities class action and stockholder litigation, which could have a material adverse impact on us.
Our subsidiary WageWorks and certain of its former directors and officers are subject to securities class action and stockholder litigation relating to its previous public disclosures. See Note 7—Commitments and contingencies of the Notes to consolidated financial statements for a description of these legal proceedings and investigations. While we have signed a term sheet to settle the securities class action, the settlement is subject to notice to class members and approval of the Court, the other stockholder litigation continues, and additional stockholder litigation was initiated subsequent to the end of the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021. These lawsuits may result in substantial liability and other adverse consequences to us. In addition, WageWorks could become subject to additional private litigation or investigations arising out of alleged misstatements in its previously issued financial statements. Our management team may be required to devote significant time and attention to these matters, and these and any additional matters that arise could have a material adverse impact on our results of operations, financial condition, liquidity, and cash flows. We have incurred and may continue to incur significant additional expenses in connection with these proceedings and investigations in order to defend this litigation and to fulfill indemnification obligations to former officers and directors of WageWorks.
We are subject to privacy regulations, including regarding the access, use, and disclosure of personally identifiable information. If we or any of our third-party vendors experience a privacy breach, it could result in substantial financial and reputational harm, including possible criminal and civil penalties.
State and federal laws and regulations govern the collection, dissemination, access, and use of personally identifiable information, including HIPAA and HITECH, which govern the treatment of protected health information, and the Gramm-Leach Bliley Act, which governs the treatment of nonpublic personal information. In the provision of services to our customers, we and our third-party vendors may collect, access, use, maintain, and transmit personally identifiable information in ways that are subject to many of these laws and regulations. Although we have implemented measures to comply with these privacy laws, rules, and regulations, we have experienced data privacy incidents. Any further unauthorized disclosure of personally identifiable information experienced by us or our third-party vendors could result in substantial financial and reputational harm, including possible criminal and civil penalties. In many cases, we are subject to HIPAA and other privacy regulations because we are a business associate providing services to covered entities; as a result, the covered entities direct HIPAA compliance matters in the event of a security breach, which complicates our ability to address harm caused by the breach. As a result of the WageWorks Acquisition, we now obtain substantially more HIPAA data than before the WageWorks Acquisition. Additionally, as we have in connection with prior security incidents, we may be required to report breaches to partners, regulators, state attorney generals, and impacted individuals depending on the severity of the breach, our role, legal requirements, and contractual obligations.
-22-

Table of Contents
Privacy regulation has become a priority issue in many states, and as such the regulatory environment is continually changing. For example, the California Consumer Privacy Act ("CCPA") became effective on January 1, 2020. The CCPA requires companies, such as ours, that process information on California residents to make new disclosures to consumers about their data collection, use, and sharing practices, and allows consumers to opt out of certain data sharing with third parties and provides a new cause of action for data breaches. We expect further privacy requirements to be applicable to us as a result of the recently passed California Privacy Rights Act, as it significantly modifies the CCPA by expanding consumers’ rights with respect to certain sensitive personal information. Other governmental authorities are also considering legislative and regulatory proposals concerning data protection.
Continued compliance with current and potential new privacy laws, rules, and regulations and meeting consumer expectations with respect to the control of personal data in a rapidly changing technology environment could result in higher compliance and technology costs for us, as well as costly penalties in the event we are deemed to not be in compliance with such laws, rules, and regulations.
Changes in laws and regulations relating to interchange fees on payment card transactions could adversely affect our revenue and results of operations.
Existing laws and regulations limit the fees or interchange rates that can be charged on payment card transactions. For example, the Federal Reserve Board has the power to regulate payment card interchange fees and has issued a rule setting a cap on the interchange fee an issuer can receive from a single payment card transaction. Our HSA-linked payment cards are exempt from this rule, although we are subject to a general requirement of reasonable compensation for services rendered. To the extent that our payment cards lose their exempt status, the interchange rates applicable to transactions involving our payment cards could be impacted, which could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations.
Failure to comply with, or changes in, payment card industry, credit card association or other network rules or standards set by Visa or MasterCard, or changes in card association and debit network fees or products or interchange rates, could materially adversely affect us.
We, and the banks that issue our prepaid debit cards, are subject to Payment Card Industry Data Security Standards and Visa and MasterCard association rules that could subject us to a variety of fines or penalties that may be levied by the card associations or networks for acts or omissions by us or businesses that work with us, including card processors. Failure to comply with these rules and standards could result in significant fines, other penalties, or the termination of our interchange revenue agreements. The termination of the card association registrations held by us or any of the banks that issue our cards, or any changes in card association or other debit network rules or standards, including interpretation and implementation of existing rules, participants deciding to use PIN networks, standards or guidance that increase the cost of doing business or limit our ability to provide our products and services, or limit our ability to receive interchange fees, could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, financial condition, business, and prospects. In addition, from time-to-time, card associations increase the organization or processing fees that they charge, which could increase our operating expenses, reduce our profit margin and materially adversely affect our results of operations, financial condition, business, and prospects.
We are subject to complex regulation, and any compliance failures or regulatory action could adversely affect our business.
Our business, including HSAs and many of the CDBs we administer and our investment adviser and trust company subsidiaries, is subject to extensive, complex, and frequently changing federal and state laws and regulations, including IRS, Health and Human Services (“HHS”), and Department of Labor (“DOL”) regulations; ERISA, HIPAA, HITECH, and other privacy and data security regulations; the Advisers Act; state banking laws; state third-party administrator laws, and the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act.
Our subsidiary HealthEquity Advisors, LLC is an SEC-registered investment adviser that provides automated web-only investment advisory services. As such, it must comply with the requirements of the Advisers Act and related SEC regulations and is subject to periodic inspections by the SEC staff. Such requirements relate to, among other things, fiduciary duties to clients, disclosure obligations, recordkeeping and reporting requirements, marketing restrictions, limitations on agency cross and principal transactions between the adviser and its clients, and general anti-fraud prohibitions. The SEC is authorized to institute proceedings and impose sanctions for violations of the Advisers Act, ranging from fines and censure to termination of an investment adviser’s registration. Investment advisers also are subject to certain state securities laws and regulations.
Our subsidiary HealthEquity Trust Company is a non-depository trust company and subject to regulation and supervision by the Wyoming Division of Banking.
-23-

Table of Contents
Compliance with regulatory requirements may divert internal resources and take significant time and effort. Any claim of non-compliance, regardless of merit or ultimate outcome, could subject us to investigation by the HHS, the DOL, the SEC, the Wyoming Division of Banking, or other regulatory authorities. This in turn could result in additional claims or class action litigation brought on behalf of our members or Network Partners, any of which could result in substantial cost to us and divert management’s attention and other resources away from our operations. Furthermore, investor perceptions of us may suffer, and this could cause a decline in the market price of our common stock. Our compliance processes may not be sufficient to prevent assertions that we failed to comply with any applicable law, rule or regulation. In addition, all of our business is subject, to varying degrees, to fiduciary and other service provider obligations under ERISA, the Internal Revenue Code, and underlying regulations. A failure to comply could subject us to disgorgement of profits, excise taxes, civil penalties, private lawsuits, and other costs, including reputational harm.
If we are unable to meet or exceed the net worth test required by the IRS, we could be unable to maintain our non-bank custodian status.
As a non-bank custodian, we are required to comply with Treasury Regulations Section 1.408-2(e), or the Treasury Regulations, including the net worth requirements set forth therein. If we should fail to comply with the Treasury Regulations’ non-bank custodian requirements, including the net worth requirements, such failure would materially and adversely affect our ability to maintain our current custodial accounts and grow by adding additional custodial accounts, and it could result in the institution of procedures for the revocation of our authorization to operate as a non-bank custodian.
Risks relating to our partners and service providers
If our Network Partners choose to partner with other providers of, or otherwise reduce offering or cease to offer, our products and services, our business could be materially and adversely affected.
Our business depends on our Network Partners’ willingness to partner with us to offer their customers and/or employees our products and services. In particular, certain of our Network Partners enjoy significant market share in various geographic regions. If these Network Partners choose to partner with our competitors, or otherwise reduce offering, or cease to offer, our products and services, our results of operations, business, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
A change in relationship with any of our bank identification number sponsors, or the failure by these sponsors to comply with certain banking regulations, could materially and adversely affect our business.
We rely on a limited number of bank identification number, or BIN, sponsors in relation to the payment cards we issue. A BIN sponsor is a bank or credit union that provides the BIN that allows a prepaid card program to run on one of the major card brand networks (e.g., VISA, MasterCard, Discover or American Express). Our BIN sponsors enable us to link the payment cards that we offer our members to the VISA and Mastercard networks, thereby allowing our members to use our payment cards to pay for expenses with a “swipe” of the card. If any material adverse event were to affect our BIN sponsors, including a significant decline in the financial condition of any of our BIN sponsors, a decline in the quality of service provided by our BIN sponsors, the inability of our BIN sponsors to comply with applicable banking and financial service regulatory requirements or industry standards, systems failure or the inability of our BIN sponsors to pay us fees, our business, financial condition, and results of operations could be materially and adversely affected because we may be forced to reduce the availability of, or eliminate entirely, our payment card offering, which would materially impact our interchange revenue. In addition, we do not have long-term contracts with our BIN sponsors, and our BIN sponsors may increase the fees charged to us or terminate our relationship. If we were required to change BIN sponsors, we could not accurately predict the success of such change or that the terms of our agreement with a new BIN sponsor would be as favorable to us, especially in light of the regulatory scrutiny of the payment card industry, which has rendered the market for BIN sponsor services less competitive.
A business failure in any of our federally insured custodial depository partners would materially and adversely affect our business.
As a non-bank custodian, we rely on our federally insured custodial depository partners to hold the vast majority of our custodial cash assets. If any material adverse event were to affect one of our federally insured depository partners, including a significant decline in its financial condition, a decline in the quality of its service, loss of deposits, its inability to comply with applicable banking and financial services regulatory requirements, systems failure or its inability to pay us fees, our business, financial condition, and results of operations could be materially and adversely affected. If we were required to change depository partners, we could not accurately predict the success of such change or that the terms of our agreement with a new depository partner would be as favorable to
-24-

Table of Contents
us as our current agreements, especially in light of the consolidation in the banking industry, which has rendered the market for federally insured retail banking services less competitive.
Replacing our third-party vendors would be difficult and disruptive to our business.
We have entered into contracts with third-party vendors to provide critical services relating to our business, including the redesign of our technology platforms, fraud management and other customer verification services, transaction processing and settlement, telephony services, call centers and card production. In addition, WageWorks uses third-party vendors for its COBRA transaction processing and also uses one of our competitors for card processing and other services. In the event that these service providers fail to maintain adequate levels of support, do not provide high quality service, increase the fees they charge us, discontinue their lines of business, terminate our contractual arrangements or cease or reduce operations, we may suffer additional costs and be required to pursue new third-party relationships, which could harm our reputation, materially disrupt our operations and our ability to provide our products and services, and could divert management’s time and resources. A transition to a new vendor could take a significant amount of time and resources and, if we are unable to complete a transition to a new provider on a timely basis, or at all, we could be forced to temporarily or permanently discontinue certain services, such as our payment card services, which could disrupt services to our customers and adversely affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations. We may also be unable to establish comparable new third-party relationships on as favorable terms or at all, which could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations.
Acquisition and growth-related risks
Our acquisition strategy may not be successful.
We have in the past acquired, and, as a key part of our strategy, seek to acquire or invest in, assets, businesses, products, or technologies that we believe could complement or expand our products and services, enhance our technical capabilities, or otherwise offer growth opportunities. There is no assurance that we will be successful in consummating such acquisitions, or even if consummated, realize the anticipated benefits of these or any future acquisitions. The pursuit of potential acquisitions may divert the attention of management and cause us to incur various expenses related to identifying, investigating, and pursuing suitable acquisitions, whether or not they are consummated.
There are inherent risks in integrating and managing acquisitions. If we acquire additional businesses, we may not be able to assimilate or integrate the acquired personnel, operations, and technologies successfully or effectively manage the combined business following the acquisition, and our management may be distracted from operating our business. We also may not achieve the anticipated benefits from the acquired business due to a number of factors, including, without limitation:
•unanticipated costs or liabilities associated with the acquisition;
•incurrence of acquisition-related costs, which would be recognized as a current period expense;
•inability to earn sufficient revenue to offset acquisition or investment costs;
•the inability to maintain relationships with customers and partners of the acquired business;
•the difficulty of incorporating acquired technology and rights into our technology platforms and of maintaining quality and security standards consistent with our brand;
•the need to integrate or implement additional controls, procedures, and policies;
•harm to our existing business relationships with customers and strategic partners as a result of the acquisition;
•the diversion of management’s time and resources from our core business;
•the potential loss of key team members;
•use of resources that are needed in other parts of our business and diversion of management and employee resources;
•our ability to coordinate organizations that are geographically diverse and that have different business cultures;
•our inability to comply with the regulatory requirements applicable to the acquired business;
•the inability to recognize acquired revenue in accordance with our revenue recognition policies; and
•use of substantial portions of our available cash or the incurrence of debt to consummate the acquisition.
Acquisitions also increase the risk of unforeseen legal liability, including for potential violations of applicable law or industry rules and regulations, arising from prior or ongoing acts or omissions by the acquired businesses which are not discovered by due diligence during the acquisition process. Generally, if an acquisition fails to meet our expectations, our operating results, business, and financial condition may suffer. Acquisitions could also result in dilutive issuances of equity securities or the incurrence of additional debt, which could adversely affect our
-25-

Table of Contents
business, results of operations, or financial condition. Even if we are successful in completing and integrating an acquisition, the acquisition may not perform as we expect or enhance the value of our business as a whole.
We may not be able to operate, integrate, and scale our technology effectively to match our business growth.
Our ability to continue to provide our products and services to a growing number of customers, as well as to enhance our existing products and services, attract new customers and strategic partners, offer new products and services, and continue the integration of the WageWorks business into our business, is dependent on our information technology systems. If we are unable to manage the technology associated with our business effectively, we could experience increased costs, reductions in system availability, and customer loss. We are currently investing in a significant modernization of our proprietary technology platforms to support new opportunities and enhance security, privacy, and platform infrastructure. If we are unsuccessful in implementing these upgrades to our technology platforms, we may be unable to adequately meet the needs of our customers and/or implement technology-based innovation in response to a rapidly changing market, which could harm our reputation and adversely impact our business, financial condition, and results of operations.
Failure to manage future growth effectively could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and results of operations.
The continued rapid expansion and development of our business has placed a significant strain upon our management and administrative, operational, and financial infrastructure. As of January 31, 2021, we had approximately 5.8 million HSAs and $14.3 billion in HSA assets representing growth of 8% and 24%, respectively, from January 31, 2020. For the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021, our total revenue and Adjusted EBITDA were approximately $733.6 million and $240.8 million, respectively, which represents year-over-year annual growth rates of approximately 38% and 23%, respectively. See “Key financial and operating metrics” for the definition of Adjusted EBITDA and a reconciliation of net income, the most comparable measure under accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, or GAAP, to Adjusted EBITDA. Our growth strategy contemplates further increasing the number of our HSAs, CDBs and our HSA Assets at relatively higher growth rates than industry averages. However, the rate at which we have been able to add new HSAs, CDBs and HSA Assets in the past may not be indicative of the rate at which we will be able to grow in the future.
Our success depends in part upon the ability of our executive officers to manage growth effectively. Our ability to grow also depends upon our ability to successfully hire, train, supervise, and manage new team members, obtain financing for our capital needs, expand our systems effectively, control increasing costs, allocate our human resources optimally, maintain clear lines of communication between our operational functions and our finance and accounting functions, and manage the pressures on our management and administrative, operational, and financial infrastructure. There can be no assurance that we will be able to accurately anticipate and respond to the changing demands we will face as we continue to expand our operations or that we will be able to manage growth effectively or to achieve further growth at all. If our business does not continue to grow or if we fail to effectively manage any future growth, our business, financial condition, and results of operations could be materially and adversely affected.
We may not accurately estimate the impact on our business of developing, introducing, and updating new and existing products and services.
We intend to continue to invest in technology and development to create new and enhanced products and services to offer our customers and to enhance the capabilities of our platforms. We may not be able to anticipate or manage new risks and obligations or legal, compliance, or other requirements that may arise in these areas. The anticipated benefits of such new and improved products and services may not outweigh the costs and resources associated with their development. Some new services may be received negatively by our existing and/or potential customers and strategic partners and have to be put on hold or canceled entirely.
Our ability to attract and retain new customer revenue from existing customers will depend in large part on our ability to enhance and improve our existing products and services and to introduce new products and services. The success of any enhancement or new product or service depends on several factors, including the timely completion, introduction, and market acceptance of the enhancement or new product or service. Any new product or service we develop or acquire may not be introduced in a timely or cost-effective manner and may not achieve the broad market acceptance necessary to earn significant revenue. If we are unable to successfully develop or acquire new products or services or enhance our existing products or services to meet member or network partner requirements, our results of operations, financial condition, business or prospects may be materially adversely affected.
-26-

Table of Contents
We may need to record write-downs from future impairments of identified intangible assets and goodwill.
Our consolidated balance sheet includes significant intangible assets, including approximately $1.33 billion in goodwill and $767.0 million in intangible assets, together representing approximately 77% of our total assets as of January 31, 2021. The determination of related estimated useful lives and whether these assets are impaired involves significant judgments. We test our goodwill for impairment each fiscal year, but we also test goodwill and other intangible assets for impairment at any time when there is a change in circumstances that indicates that the carrying value of these assets may be impaired. Any future determination that these assets are carried at greater than their fair value could result in substantial non-cash impairment charges, which could significantly impact our reported operating results.
Risks relating to our service and culture
Any failure to offer high-quality customer support services could adversely affect our relationships with our members, Clients, and Network Partners and our operating results.
Our customers depend on our support and customer education organizations to educate them about, and resolve technical issues relating to, our products and services. We may be unable to respond quickly enough to accommodate short-term increases in customer demand for education and support services. Increased customer demand for these services, without a corresponding increase in revenue, could increase costs and adversely affect our operating results. In addition, our sales process is highly dependent on the reputation of our products, services, and business and on positive recommendations from our existing customers. Further, WageWorks uses third-party vendors for its call centers and COBRA claims and transaction processing, including certain offshore vendors for member chat service, which vendors may not provide the same quality of support services for our Clients and members. Any failure to maintain high-quality education and technical support, or a market perception that we do not maintain high-quality education support, could adversely affect our reputation, our ability to sell our products and services to existing and prospective customers and our business and operating results. We promote 24/7/365 education and support along with our proprietary technology platforms. Interruptions or delays that inhibit our ability to meet that standard may hurt our reputation or ability to attract and retain customers.
We rely on our management team and key team members and our business could be harmed if we are unable to retain qualified personnel.
Our success depends, in part, on the skills, working relationships and continued services of our founder and senior management team and other key personnel. While we have entered into offer letters or employment agreements with certain of our executive officers, all of our team members are “at-will” employees, and their employment can be terminated by us or them at any time, for any reason, and without notice, subject, in certain cases, to severance payment rights. In order to retain valuable team members, in addition to salary and cash incentives, we provide stock options and other equity-based awards that vest over time or based on performance. The value to team members of these awards will be significantly affected by movements in our stock price that are beyond our control and may at any time be insufficient to counteract offers from other organizations. The departure of key personnel could adversely affect the conduct of our business. In such event, we would be required to hire other personnel to manage and operate our business, and there can be no assurance that we would be able to employ a suitable replacement for the departing individual, or that a replacement could be hired on terms that are favorable to us. Volatility or lack of performance in our stock price may affect our ability to attract replacements should key personnel depart.
Our success also depends on our ability to attract, retain, and motivate additional skilled management personnel. For example, competition for qualified personnel in our field and geographic market is intense due to the limited number of individuals who possess the skills and experience required by our industry, particularly in the technology-related fields. In addition, we have experienced employee turnover as a result of the WageWorks Acquisition and expect to continue to experience employee turnover in the future. New hires require significant training and, in most cases, take significant time before they achieve full productivity. New team members may not become as productive as we expect, and we may be unable to hire or retain sufficient numbers of qualified individuals. If our retention efforts are not successful or our employee turnover rate increases in the future, our business will be harmed.
If we cannot maintain our corporate culture as we grow, we could lose the innovation, teamwork, passion, and focus on execution that we believe contribute to our success.
We believe that a critical component to our success has been our corporate culture. We have invested substantial time and resources in building our team. As we continue to grow, including through the integration of WageWorks team members, we may find it difficult to maintain these important aspects of our corporate culture. Any failure to
-27-

Table of Contents
preserve our culture could negatively affect our future success, including our ability to retain and recruit personnel and to effectively focus on and pursue our corporate objectives.
Financing, tax and related risks
We may be unable to generate or obtain sufficient capital to fund our business and growth strategy.
To fund our expanding business and growth strategy, we must have sufficient working capital to continue to make significant investments in our service offerings, advertising, technology, and other activities. As a result, in addition to the revenue we earn from our business, we may need additional equity or debt financing to provide the funds required for these endeavors. If such financing is not available on satisfactory terms or at all, we may be unable to operate or expand our business in the manner and at the rate desired. For example, our existing credit agreement may make it more challenging to incur additional debt, as it includes prohibitions against incurring additional debt without approval from our existing lenders, and other lenders may not be willing to take on the risk of adding to our existing leverage, In addition, debt financing increases expenses, may contain covenants that restrict the operation of our business and must be repaid regardless of operating results. Equity financing, or debt financing that is convertible into equity, could result in additional dilution to our existing stockholders, and any new securities we issue could have rights, preferences, and privileges superior to those associated with our common stock.
Our inability to generate or obtain the financial resources needed to fund our business and growth strategies may require us to delay, scale back or eliminate some or all of our operations or the expansion of our business, which may have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results, financial condition, and prospects.
The terms of our credit facility require us to meet certain operating and financial covenants and place restrictions on our operating and financial flexibility.
We are party to a $1.6 billion credit agreement, which consists of (i) a five-year senior secured term loan A facility in the aggregate principal amount of $1.25 billion and (ii) a five-year senior secured revolving credit facility in an aggregate principal amount of up to $350 million. The credit agreement is secured by a lien covering substantially all of our assets. The credit agreement contains customary affirmative and negative covenants, including covenants related to the following subjects: mergers and sales of assets; limitations on the incurrence of certain liens; limitations on certain indebtedness; limitations on the ability to pay dividends; certain affiliate transactions; and financial performance covenants. If we default under the credit agreement, the lenders will be able to declare all obligations immediately due and payable and take control of our pledged assets, potentially requiring us to renegotiate the credit agreement on terms less favorable to us or to immediately cease operations. The lenders' rights to repayment would be senior to the rights of the holders of our common stock to receive any proceeds.
We may be adversely affected by interest rate changes due to the floating interest rate under our credit agreement.
Borrowings under our credit agreement bear interest at an annual rate equal to, at the option of the Company, either (i) LIBOR (adjusted for reserves) plus a margin ranging from 1.25% to 2.25% or (ii) an alternate base rate plus a margin ranging from 0.25% to 1.25%, with the applicable margin determined by reference to a leverage-based pricing grid set forth in the credit agreement. As such, our financial position may be adversely affected by fluctuations in interest rates. In addition, although the credit agreement provides an alternative mechanism for determining the applicable interest rate when LIBOR is no longer available, the interest rates we pay may be adversely affected as a result of potential disruptions in the credit market at the end of 2021 when LIBOR is scheduled to be phased out.
A decline in interest rate levels, including an environment of negative interest rates, may reduce our ability to earn income on our HSA Assets and Client-held funds and to attract HSA contributions.
We partner with our depository partners to hold our HSA Assets and other Client-held funds. We earn a significant portion of our consolidated revenue from fees we earn from our depository partners, approximately 26%, 34%, and 44% during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021, 2020, and 2019, respectively. A decline in prevailing interest rates, such as the current low interest rate environment due to the COVID-19 pandemic, or a negative interest rate environment, has and may continue to negatively affect our business by reducing the yield we realize on our HSA Assets and other Client-held funds. In addition, if we do not offer competitive interest rates on HSA Assets, our members may choose another HSA custodian. Similarly, if the value of the invested funds we hold declines, whether due to market conditions or other factors, our fees, which are based on a percentage of the asset values, would be adversely affected. Any such scenario could materially and adversely affect our business and results of operations.
-28-

Table of Contents
Legislative, regulatory, and legal developments involving taxes could adversely affect our results of operations and cash flows.
We are subject to U.S. federal and state income, payroll, property, sales and use, and other types of taxes in numerous jurisdictions. Significant judgment is required in determining our provisions for income taxes. Changes in tax rates, enactments of new tax laws, revisions of tax regulations, and claims or litigation with taxing authorities could result in substantially higher taxes. For example, President Biden’s campaign proposals included increasing the U.S. corporate income tax rate and imposing a new alternative minimum tax on book income. If these proposals are ultimately enacted, they could materially impact our tax provision, cash tax liability and effective tax rate.
We do not collect sales and use taxes in all jurisdictions in which our customers are located, based on our belief that such taxes are not applicable. Sales and use tax laws and rates vary by jurisdiction and such laws are subject to interpretation. In those jurisdictions and in those cases where we do believe sales taxes are applicable, we collect and file timely sales tax returns. Currently, such sales taxes are minimal. Jurisdictions in which we do not collect sales and use taxes may assert that such taxes are applicable, which could result in the assessment of such taxes, interest, and penalties, and we could be required to collect such taxes in the future. This additional sales and use tax liability could adversely affect the results of our operations.
General risk factors
Our ability to secure insurance may not be sufficient to cover potential liabilities.
We maintain various forms of liability insurance coverage, including coverage for errors and omissions, fiduciary, cybersecurity, employment practices, and directors and officers insurance. It is possible, however, that claims could exceed the amount of our applicable insurance coverage, if any, or that this coverage may not continue to be available on acceptable terms or in sufficient amounts. Even if these claims do not result in liability to us, investigating and defending against them could be expensive and time-consuming and could divert management’s attention away from our operations. In addition, negative publicity caused by these events may affect the current market acceptance of our products and services, any of which could materially adversely affect our reputation and our business.
Natural disasters, pandemics or other epidemics (including the current COVID-19 pandemic), acts of terrorism, acts of war and other unforeseen events may cause damage or disruption to us or our customers.
Natural disasters, pandemics or other epidemics (including the current COVID-19 pandemic) acts of war, terrorist attacks, and the escalation of military activity in response to such attacks or otherwise may have negative and significant effects, such as imposition of increased security measures, changes in applicable laws, market disruptions, and job losses. Such events may have an adverse effect on the economy in general. Moreover, the potential for future terrorist attacks and the national and international responses to such threats could affect the business in ways that cannot be predicted. The effect of any of these events or threats could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and results of operations.
Our quarterly operating results may fluctuate significantly from period to period, which could adversely impact the value of our common stock.
Our quarterly operating results, including our revenue, gross profit, net income, and cash flows, and certain non-GAAP measures such as EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA, may vary significantly in the future, which could cause our stock price to decline rapidly, may lead analysts to change their long-term models for valuing our common stock, could cause short-term liquidity issues, may impact our ability to retain or attract key personnel or cause other unanticipated issues. If our quarterly operating results or guidance fall below the expectations of research analysts or investors, the price of our common stock could decline substantially. Our quarterly operating expenses and operating results may vary significantly in the future and period-to-period comparisons of our operating results may not be meaningful. You should not rely on the results of one quarter as an indication of future performance.
We do not intend to pay regular cash dividends on our common stock and, consequently, your ability to achieve a return on your investment will depend on appreciation in the price of our common stock.
We have no current plans to declare and pay any cash dividends for the foreseeable future. We currently intend to retain all our future earnings, if any, to fund our growth. Therefore, you are not likely to receive any dividends on your common stock for the foreseeable future and the success of an investment in our common stock will depend upon any future appreciation in its value. There is no guarantee that our common stock will appreciate in value or even maintain the price at which our stockholders have purchased their shares.
-29-

Table of Contents
Provisions in our charter documents and under Delaware law could discourage a takeover that stockholders may consider favorable.
Certain provisions in our governing documents could make a merger, tender offer or proxy contest involving us difficult; even if such events would be beneficial to the interests of our stockholders. These provisions include the inability of our stockholders to act by written consent and certain advance notice procedures with respect to stockholder proposals and nominations for candidates for the election of directors. In addition, because we are incorporated in Delaware, we are governed by the provisions of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law which, subject to certain exceptions, prohibits stockholders owning in excess of 15% of our outstanding voting stock from merging or combining with us. Accordingly, our board of directors could rely upon these or other provisions in our governing documents and Delaware law to prevent or delay a transaction involving a change in control of our company, even if doing so would benefit our stockholders.
The exclusive forum provision in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation could limit our stockholders’ ability to obtain a favorable judicial forum for disputes with us or our directors, officers or team members.
Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware is the exclusive forum for any derivative action or proceeding brought on our behalf, any action asserting a claim for breach of a fiduciary duty owed by any of our directors and officers to us or our stockholders, any action asserting a claim arising pursuant to any provision of the Delaware General Corporation Law, our amended and restated certificate of incorporation or our amended and restated bylaws, or any action asserting a claim governed by the internal affairs doctrine. The choice of forum provision may limit a stockholder’s ability to bring a claim in a judicial forum that it finds favorable for disputes with us or our directors, officers or other team members, which may discourage such lawsuits against us and our directors, officers, and other team members. Alternatively, if a court were to find the choice of forum provision contained in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation to be inapplicable or unenforceable in an action, we may incur additional costs associated with resolving such action in other jurisdictions, which could adversely affect our business and financial condition.
Item 1B. Unresolved staff comments
None.
Item 2. Properties
We do not currently own any of our facilities. Our principal executive offices are located in Draper, Utah, and we lease additional office space in California, Arizona, Georgia, Kansas, Kentucky, New York, Texas, Missouri, and Wisconsin. We believe that our current facilities are sufficient to meet our current needs.
Item 3. Legal proceedings
From time-to-time, we may be subject to various legal proceedings and claims that arise in the normal course of our business activities. Our wholly owned subsidiary, WageWorks, is party to certain pending material litigation and other legal proceedings. Except for such matters, as of the date of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, we were not a party to any litigation whereby the outcome of such litigation, if determined adversely to us, would individually or in the aggregate be reasonably expected to have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, cash flows or financial position. For a description of these legal proceedings, see Note 7—Commitments and contingencies of the Notes to consolidated financial statements.
Item 4. Mine safety disclosures
Not applicable.
-30-

Table of Contents
Part II.
Item 5. Market for registrant's common equity, related stockholder matters and issuer purchases of equity securities
Market information
Our common stock is listed on the NASDAQ Global Select Market under the symbol "HQY".
Holders
As of March 22, 2021, there were 18 holders of record of our common stock. This stockholder figure does not include a substantially greater number of holders whose shares are held of record by banks, brokers, and other financial institutions.
Dividend policy
We have no current plans to pay dividends on our common stock. Any decision to declare and pay dividends in the future will be made at the sole discretion of our board of directors and will depend on, among other things, our results of operations, cash requirements, financial condition, contractual restrictions, and other factors that our board of directors may deem relevant.
-31-

Table of Contents
Performance graph
This performance graph shall not be deemed "filed" for purposes of Section 18 of the Exchange Act or otherwise subject to the liabilities under that section, and shall not be deemed to be incorporated by reference into any of our filings under the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, except as shall be expressly set forth by specific reference in such filing.
The following graph compares the cumulative total return of our common stock with the total return of the NASDAQ Composite Index (the "NASDAQ Composite"), and the Russell 3000 Index (the "Russell 3000") from January 31, 2016 through January 31, 2021. The chart assumes $100 was invested on January 31, 2016 in the common stock of HealthEquity, Inc., the NASDAQ Composite and the Russell 3000, and assumes reinvestment of any dividends. The stock price performance on the following graph is not necessarily indicative of future stock price performance.
Unregistered sales of equity securities
None.
Purchases of equity securities by the issuer and affiliated purchasers
None.
-32-

Table of Contents
Item 6. Selected financial data
Not applicable.
Item 7. Management’s discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations
The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and related notes appearing elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. This discussion contains forward-looking statements that reflect our plans, estimates and beliefs, and involve risks and uncertainties. Our actual results and the timing of certain events could differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of several factors, including those discussed in the section titled “Risk factors” included under Part I, Item 1A and elsewhere in this report. See “Special note regarding forward-looking statements” on page 1 of this Annual Report.
Overview
We are a leader and an innovator in providing technology-enabled services platforms that empower consumers to make healthcare saving and spending decisions. Consumers and employers use our platforms to manage tax-advantaged HSAs and other CDBs offered by employers, including FSAs and HRAs, COBRA administration, commuter and other benefits, compare treatment options and pricing, evaluate and pay healthcare bills, receive personalized benefit information, access remote and telemedicine benefits, earn wellness incentives, and receive investment advice to grow their tax-advantaged healthcare savings.
The core of our offerings is the HSA, a financial account through which consumers spend and save long-term for healthcare expenses on a tax-advantaged basis. As of January 31, 2021, we administered 5.8 million HSAs, with balances totaling $14.3 billion, which we call HSA Assets. During the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021 and 2020, we added approximately 0.7 million and 1.5 million new HSAs, respectively, which reflects in 2019 the WageWorks Acquisition. Also, as of January 31, 2021, we administered 7.0 million complementary CDBs. We refer to the aggregate number of HSAs and other CDBs on our platforms as Total Accounts, of which we had 12.8 million as of January 31, 2021.
We reach consumers primarily through relationships with their employers, which we call Clients. We reach Clients primarily through a sales force that calls on Clients directly, relationships with benefits brokers and advisors, and integrated partnerships with a network of health plans, benefits administrators, benefits brokers and consultants, and retirement plan recordkeepers, which we call Network Partners. As of January 31, 2021, our platforms were integrated with 174 Network Partners, and we serve approximately 100,000 Clients.
We have increased our share of the growing HSA market from 4% in calendar year 2010 to 16% in 2020, measured by HSA Assets. According to Devenir, today we are the largest HSA provider by accounts and second largest by assets. In addition, we believe we are the largest provider of other CDBs. We seek to differentiate ourselves through our proprietary technology, product breadth, ecosystem connectivity, and service-driven culture. Our proprietary technology is designed to help consumers optimize the value of their HSAs and other CDBs and gain confidence and skills in managing their healthcare costs as part of their financial security.
Our ability to engage consumers is enhanced by our platforms’ capacity to securely share data in both directions with others in the health, benefits, and retirement ecosystems. Our commuter benefits offering also leverages connectivity to an ecosystem of mass transit, ride hailing, and parking providers. These strengths reflect our “DEEP Purple” culture of remarkable service to customers and teammates, achieved by driving excellence, ethics, and process into everything we do.
We earn revenue primarily from three sources: service, custodial, and interchange. We earn service revenue mainly from fees paid by Clients on a recurring per-account per-month basis. We earn custodial revenue mainly from HSA Assets held at our members’ direction in federally insured cash deposits, insurance contracts or mutual funds, and from investment of Client-held funds. We earn interchange revenue mainly from fees paid by merchants on payments that our members make using our physical payment cards and virtual platforms. See “Key components of our results of operations” for additional information on our sources of revenue, including the adverse impacts caused by the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic.
-33-

Table of Contents
WageWorks Acquisition
On August 30, 2019, we completed the WageWorks Acquisition and paid approximately $2.0 billion in cash to WageWorks stockholders, financed through net borrowings of approximately $1.22 billion under a new term loan facility and approximately $816.9 million of cash on hand. As a result of the WageWorks Acquisition, WageWorks Inc. became a wholly owned subsidiary of HealthEquity, Inc.
The key strategy of the WageWorks Acquisition was to enable us to increase the number of our employer sales opportunities, the conversion of these opportunities to Clients, and the value of Clients in generating members, HSA Assets and complementary CDBs. WageWorks’ historic strength of selling to employers directly and through health benefits brokers and advisors complemented our distribution through Network Partners. With WageWorks’ CDB capabilities, we provide employers with a single partner for both HSAs and other CDBs, which is preferred by the vast majority of employers according to research conducted for us by Aite Group. For Clients that partner with us in this way, we believe we can produce more value by encouraging both CDB participants to contribute to HSAs and HSA-only members to take advantage of tax savings available through other CDBs. Accordingly, we believe that there are significant opportunities to expand the scope of services that we provide to our Clients.
The WageWorks Acquisition has significantly increased the number of our Total Accounts, HSA Assets, Client-held funds, Adjusted EBITDA, total revenue, total cost of revenue, operating expenses, and other financial results. These increases impact the comparability of the period-over-period results described in this report.
Key factors affecting our performance
We believe that our future performance will be driven by a number of factors, including those identified below. Each of these factors presents both significant opportunities and significant risks to our future performance. See also "Results of operations - Revenue" for information relating to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic and also the section entitled “Risk factors” included in Part 1, Item 1A of this Annual Report on Form 10-K and our other reports filed with the SEC.
WageWorks integration
On August 30, 2019, we completed the WageWorks Acquisition. We are continuing our multi-year integration effort that we expect will produce long-term cost savings and revenue synergies. We have identified opportunities of approximately $80 million in annualized ongoing net synergies to be achieved by the end of the fiscal year ending January 31, 2022, of which approximately $60 million were achieved as of January 31, 2021. Furthermore, we anticipate generating additional revenue synergies over the longer-term as our combined distribution channels and existing client base take advantage of the broader platform and service offerings and as we continue to drive member engagement. We estimate non-recurring costs to achieve these synergies of approximately $100 million incurred by the end of fiscal year 2022, resulting from investment in technology platforms, back-office systems and platform integration, as well as rationalization of cost of operations. As of January 31, 2021, we had incurred a total of approximately $78 million of non-recurring merger integration costs related to the WageWorks Acquisition.
Structural change in U.S. health insurance
We derive revenue primarily from healthcare-related saving and spending by consumers in the U.S., which are driven by changes in the broader healthcare industry, including the structure of health insurance. The average premium for employer-sponsored health insurance has risen by 22% since 2015 and 55% since 2010, resulting in increased participation in HSA-qualified health plans and HSAs and increased consumer cost-sharing in health insurance more generally. We believe that continued growth in healthcare costs and related factors will spur continued growth in HSA-qualified health plans and HSAs and may encourage policy changes making HSAs or similar vehicles available to new populations such as individuals in Medicare. However, the timing and impact of these and other developments in U.S. healthcare are uncertain. Moreover, changes in healthcare policy, such as "Medicare for all" plans, could materially and adversely affect our business in ways that are difficult to predict.
Trends in U.S. tax law
Tax law has a profound impact on our business. Our offerings to members, Clients, and Network Partners consist primarily of services enabled, mandated, or advantaged by provisions of U.S. tax law and regulations. We believe that the present direction of U.S. tax policy is favorable to our business, as evidenced for example by recent regulatory action and bipartisan policy proposals to expand the availability of HSAs. However, changes in tax policy are speculative, and may affect our business in ways that are difficult to predict.
-34-

Table of Contents
Our client base
Our business model is based on a B2B2C distribution strategy, whereby we work with Network Partners and Clients to reach consumers to increase the number of our members with HSA accounts and complementary CDBs. We believe that there are significant opportunities to expand the scope of services that we provide to our current Clients.
Broad distribution footprint
We believe we have a diverse distribution footprint to attract new Clients and Network Partners. Our sales force calls on enterprise and regional employers in industries across the U.S., as well as potential Network Partners from among health plans, benefits administrators, and retirement plan record keepers.
Product breadth
We are the largest custodian and administrator of HSAs (by number of accounts), as well as a market-share leader in each of the major categories of complementary CDBs, including FSAs and HRAs, COBRA and commuter benefits administration. Our Clients and their benefits advisors increasingly seek HSA providers that can deliver an integrated offering of HSAs and complementary CDBs. With our CDB capabilities, we can provide employers with a single partner for both HSAs and complementary CDBs, which is preferred by the vast majority of employers, according to research conducted for us by Aite Group. We believe that the combination of HSA and complementary CDB offerings significantly strengthens our value proposition to employers, health benefits brokers and consultants, and Network Partners as a leading single-source provider.
Our proprietary technology platforms
We believe that innovations incorporated in our technology that enable consumers to make healthcare saving and spending decisions and maximize the value of their tax-advantaged benefits differentiate us from our competitors and drive our growth. We are building on these innovations by combining our HSA platform with WageWorks' complementary CDB offerings, giving us a full suite of CDB products, and adding to our solutions set and leadership position within the HSA sector. We intend to continue to invest in our technology development to enhance our platforms' capabilities and infrastructure, while maintaining a focus on data security and the privacy of our customers' data. For example, we are making significant investments in our platforms' architecture and related platform infrastructure to improve our transaction processing capabilities and support continued account and transaction growth, as well as in data-driven personalized engagement to help our members spend less, save more, and build wealth for retirement.
Our “DEEP Purple” service culture
The successful healthcare consumer needs education and guidance delivered by people as well as technology. We believe that our "DEEP Purple" culture, which we define as Driving Excellence, Ethics, and Process while providing remarkable service, is a significant factor in our ability to attract and retain customers and to address nimbly, opportunities in the rapidly changing healthcare sector. We make significant efforts to promote and foster DEEP Purple within our workforce. We invest in and intend to continue to invest in human capital through technology-enabled training, career development, and advancement opportunities.
Interest rates
As a non-bank custodian, we contract with federally insured banks, credit unions, and insurance company partners, which we collectively call our Depository Partners, to hold custodial cash assets on behalf of our members. We earn a material portion of our total revenue from interest paid to us by these partners. The lengths of our agreements with Depository Partners typically range from three to five years and may have fixed or variable interest rate terms. The terms of new and renewing agreements may be impacted by the then-prevailing interest rate environment, which in turn is driven by macroeconomic factors and government policies over which we have no control. Such factors, and the response of our competitors to them, also determine the amount of interest retained by our members. We believe that diversification of Depository Partners, varied contract terms and other factors reduce our exposure to short-term fluctuations in prevailing interest rates and mitigate the short-term impact of sustained increases or declines in prevailing interest rates on our custodial revenue. Over longer periods, sustained shifts in prevailing interest rates affect the amount of custodial revenue we can realize on custodial assets and the interest retained by our members.
We expect our custodial revenue to continue to be adversely affected by the interest rate cuts by the Federal Reserve associated with the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic and other market conditions that have caused interest rates to decline significantly.
-35-

Table of Contents
Interest on our long-term debt changes frequently due to variable interest rate terms, and as a result, our interest expense is expected to fluctuate based on changes in prevailing interest rates.
Our competition and industry
Our direct competitors are HSA custodians and other CDB providers. Many of these are state or federally chartered banks and other financial institutions for which we believe technology-based healthcare services are not a core business. Some of our direct competitors (including healthcare service companies such as United Health Group's Optum, Webster Bank, and well-known retail investment companies, such as Fidelity Investments) are in a position to devote more resources to the development, sale, and support of their products and services than we have at our disposal. In addition, numerous indirect competitors, including benefits administration technology and service providers, partner with banks and other HSA custodians to compete with us. Our Network Partners may also choose to offer competitive services directly, as some health plans have done. Our success depends on our ability to predict and react quickly to these and other industry and competitive dynamics.
As a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, we have seen an adverse impact on sales opportunities, with some opportunities delayed and most now being held virtually. As an increasing number of companies go out of business, the number of our Clients and potential Clients is adversely affected. Increased unemployment may mean that fewer of our members contribute to HSAs, FSAs or other CDBs and reduce overall demand for our products. We have seen a significant decline in the use of commuter benefits due to many of our members working from home during the outbreak or other impacts from the outbreak, which has negatively impacted both our interchange revenue and service revenue, and this "work from home" trend may continue after the pandemic. We have also seen a decline in interchange revenue across all other products. The extent to which the COVID-19 pandemic will negatively impact our business is highly uncertain and cannot be accurately predicted.
Regulatory environment
Federal law and regulations, including the Affordable Care Act, the Internal Revenue Code, the Employee Retirement Income Security Act and Department of Labor regulations, and public health regulations that govern the provision of health insurance and provide the tax advantages associated with our products, play a pivotal role in determining our market opportunity. Privacy and data security-related laws such as the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act, or HIPAA, and the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act, laws governing the provision of investment advice to consumers, such as the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, or the Advisers Act, the USA PATRIOT Act, anti-money laundering laws, and the Federal Deposit Insurance Act, all play a similar role in determining our competitive landscape. In addition, state-level regulations also have significant implications for our business in some cases. For example, our subsidiary HealthEquity Trust Company is regulated by the Wyoming Division of Banking, and several states are considering, or have already passed, new privacy regulations that can affect our business. Various states also have laws and regulations that impose additional restrictions on our collection, storage, and use of personally identifiable information. Privacy regulation in particular has become a priority issue in many states, including California, which in 2018 enacted the California Consumer Privacy Act broadly regulating California residents’ personal information and providing California residents with various rights to access and control their data, and the new California Privacy Rights Act. We have also seen an increase in regulatory changes related to our products due to government responses to the COVID-19 pandemic and may continue to see additional regulatory changes. Our ability to predict and react quickly to relevant legal and regulatory trends and to correctly interpret their market and competitive implications is important to our success.
Our acquisition strategy
We have a successful history of acquiring HSA portfolios and businesses that strengthen our platform. We seek to continue this growth strategy and are regularly engaged in evaluating different opportunities. We have developed an internal capability to source, evaluate, and integrate acquired HSA portfolios. We intend to continue to thoughtfully pursue acquisitions of complementary assets and businesses that we believe will strengthen our platform.
Key financial and operating metrics
Our management regularly reviews a number of key operating and financial metrics to evaluate our business, determine the allocation of our resources, make decisions regarding corporate strategies, and evaluate forward-looking projections and trends affecting our business. We discuss certain of these key financial metrics, including revenue, below in the section entitled “Key components of our results of operations.” In addition, we utilize other key metrics as described below.
-36-

Table of Contents
For a discussion related to key financial and operating metrics for fiscal year 2020 compared to fiscal year 2019, refer to Part II, Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in our fiscal year 2020 Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on March 31, 2020.
Total Accounts
The following table sets forth our HSAs, CDBs, and Total Accounts as of and for the periods indicated:

(in thousands, except percentages) | January 31, 2021 |  | January 31, 2020 |  | % Change
HSAs | 5,782 |  |  | 5,344 |  |  | 8 | %
New HSAs from sales - Quarter-to-date | 370 |  |  | 379 |  |  | (2) | %
New HSAs from sales - Year-to-date | 687 |  |  | 724 |  |  | (5) | %
New HSAs from acquisitions - Year-to-date | — |  |  | 757 |  |  | (100) | %
HSAs with investments | 333 |  |  | 220 |  |  | 51 | %
CDBs | 7,028 |  |  | 7,437 |  |  | (5) | %
Total Accounts | 12,810 |  |  | 12,781 |  |  | 0 | %
Average Total Accounts - Quarter-to-date | 12,659 |  |  | 12,603 |  |  | 0 | %
Average Total Accounts - Year-to-date | 12,604 |  |  | 8,013 |  |  | 57 | %

The number of our HSAs and CDBs are key metrics because our revenue is driven by the amount we earn from them. The number of our HSAs increased by approximately 0.4 million, or 8%, from January 31, 2020 to January 31, 2021, due to further penetration into existing Network Partners and the addition of new Network Partners and Clients. The number of our CDBs decreased by approximately 0.4 million, or 5%, from January 31, 2020 to January 31, 2021, driven primarily by 0.8 million commuter benefit accounts that are currently suspended due to the COVID-19 pandemic and associated local government restrictions around the country. The suspended commuter accounts continue to be administered on our platform and can be reinstated at any time. We chose to exclude the suspended commuter accounts from our account totals because they are currently not generating revenue for the Company.
HSA Assets
The following table sets forth our HSA Assets as of and for the periods indicated:

(in millions, except percentages) | January 31, 2021 |  | January 31, 2020 |  | % Change
HSA cash with yield (1) | $ | 9,875 |  |  | $ | 8,301 |  |  | 19 | %
HSA cash without yield (2) | 244 |  |  | 383 |  |  | (36) | %
Total HSA cash | 10,119 |  |  | 8,684 |  |  | 17 | %
HSA investments with yield (1) | 4,078 |  |  | 2,495 |  |  | 63 | %
HSA investments without yield (2) | 138 |  |  | 362 |  |  | (62) | %
Total HSA investments | 4,216 |  |  | 2,857 |  |  | 48 | %
Total HSA Assets | 14,335 |  |  | 11,541 |  |  | 24 | %
Average daily HSA cash with yield - Year-to-date | 8,599 |  |  | 6,937 |  |  | 24 | %
Average daily HSA cash with yield - Quarter-to-date | $ | 9,060 |  |  | $ | 7,791 |  |  | 16 | %

(1)HSA Assets that generate custodial revenue.
(2)HSA Assets that do not generate custodial revenue.
Our HSA Assets, which are our HSA members' assets for which we are the custodian or administrator, or from which we generate custodial revenue, consist of the following components: (i) cash deposits, which are deposits with our Depository Partners or other custodians, (ii) custodial cash deposits invested in annuity contracts with our insurance company partners, and (iii) investments in mutual funds through our custodial investment fund partners. We are continuing to transition HSA cash without yield to HSA cash with yield and expect to complete the transition in fiscal year 2022. Measuring our HSA Assets is important because our custodial revenue is directly affected by average daily custodial balances for HSA Assets that are revenue generating.
Total HSA cash increased by $1.4 billion, or 17%, from January 31, 2020 to January 31, 2021, due primarily to HSA contributions, new HSAs, and decreased spending per HSA, partially offset by transfers to HSA investments.
Our HSA investment assets increased by $1.4 billion, or 48%, from January 31, 2020 to January 31, 2021, due primarily to transfers from HSA cash and appreciation of invested balances.
-37-

Table of Contents
Our total HSA Assets increased by 2.8 billion, or 24%, from January 31, 2020 to January 31, 2021, due primarily to HSA contributions, new HSAs, decreased spending per HSA, and appreciation of invested balances.
Client-held funds

(in millions, except percentages) | January 31, 2021 |  | January 31, 2020 |  | % Change
Client-held funds (1) | $ | 986 |  |  | $ | 779 |  |  | 27 | %
Average daily Client-held funds - Year-to-date (1) | 847 |  |  | 382 |  |  | 122 | %
Average daily Client-held funds - Quarter-to-date (1) | 848 |  |  | 727 |  |  | 17 | %

(1)Client-held funds that generate custodial revenue.
Our Client-held funds are interest earning deposits from which we generate custodial revenue. These deposits are amounts remitted by Clients and held by us on their behalf to pre-fund and facilitate administration of CDBs. We deposit the Client-held funds with our Depository Partners in interest-bearing, demand deposit accounts that have a floating interest rate and no set term or duration. Client-held funds fluctuate depending on the timing of funding and spending of CDB balances.
Adjusted EBITDA
We define Adjusted EBITDA, which is a non-GAAP financial metric, as adjusted earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization, amortization of acquired intangible assets, stock-based compensation expense, merger integration expenses, acquisition costs, gains and losses on marketable equity securities, and certain other non-operating items. We believe that Adjusted EBITDA provides useful information to investors and analysts in understanding and evaluating our operating results in the same manner as our management and our board of directors because it reflects operating profitability before consideration of non-operating expenses and non-cash expenses, and serves as a basis for comparison against other companies in our industry.
The following table presents a reconciliation of net income, the most comparable GAAP financial measure, to Adjusted EBITDA for the periods indicated:

| Year ended January 31,
(in thousands) | 2021 |  | 2020
Net income | $ | 8,834 |  |  | $ | 39,664 |
Interest income | (1,045) |  |  | (5,905) |
Interest expense | 34,881 |  |  | 24,772 |
Income tax provision (benefit) | (4,694) |  |  | 3,491 |
Depreciation and amortization | 39,839 |  |  | 20,648 |
Amortization of acquired intangible assets | 76,064 |  |  | 34,704 |
Stock-based compensation expense | 42,863 |  |  | 30,107 |
Merger integration expenses (1) | 45,990 |  |  | 32,111 |
Acquisition costs (2) | 1,118 |  |  | 40,810 |
Gain on marketable equity securities | — |  |  | (27,760) |
Other (3) | (3,055) |  |  | 3,811 |
Adjusted EBITDA | $ | 240,795 |  |  | $ | 196,453 |

(1)For the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020, merger integration expenses included $1.6 million of stock-based compensation expense related to post-WageWorks Acquisition integration activities.
(2)For the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020, acquisition costs included $13.7 million of stock-based compensation expense related to awards that were accelerated in connection with the WageWorks Acquisition.
(3)For the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021, Other consisted of amortization of incremental costs to obtain a contract of $2.0 million, offset by other income, net, of $5.1 million. For the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020, Other consisted of amortization of incremental costs to obtain a contract of $1.9 million and other costs of $1.9 million.
The following table further sets forth our Adjusted EBITDA as a percentage of revenue:

|  | Year ended January 31, |  |
(in thousands, except percentages) |  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | % Change
Adjusted EBITDA |  | $ | 240,795 |  |  | $ | 196,453 |  |  | 23 | %
As a percentage of revenue |  | 33 | % |  | 37 | % |  |

-38-

Table of Contents
Our Adjusted EBITDA increased by $44.3 million, or 23%, from $196.5 million for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020 to $240.8 million for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021. The increase in Adjusted EBITDA was driven by the inclusion of WageWorks' results of operations for the full period, increased efficiency, and the overall growth of our business.
Our use of Adjusted EBITDA has limitations as an analytical tool, and it should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for analysis of our results as reported under GAAP.
Key components of our results of operations
WageWorks Acquisition
As the WageWorks Acquisition closed on August 30, 2019, WageWorks' results of operations are included in our consolidated results of operations for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021, but are only included in our consolidated results of operations for approximately five months out of the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020. In addition, the results of operations attributable to WageWorks may not be directly comparable to WageWorks' results of operations reported by WageWorks prior to the WageWorks Acquisition.
Revenue
We generate revenue from three primary sources: service revenue, custodial revenue, and interchange revenue.
Service revenue. We earn service revenue from the fees we charge our Network Partners, Clients, and members for the administration services we provide in connection with the HSAs and other CDBs we offer. With respect to our Network Partners and Clients, our fees are generally based on a fixed tiered structure for the duration of the relevant service agreement and are paid to us on a monthly basis. We recognize revenue on a monthly basis as services are rendered to our members and Clients. As a result of the WageWorks Acquisition, service revenue now comprises a majority of our revenue.
Custodial revenue. We earn custodial revenue primarily from our HSA Assets deposited with our Depository Partners and with our insurance company partners, Client-held funds deposited with our Depository Partners, and recordkeeping fees we earn in respect of mutual funds in which our members invest. We deposit HSA cash with our Depository Partners pursuant to contracts that (i) typically have terms ranging from three to five years, (ii) provide for a fixed or variable interest rate payable on the average daily cash balances deposited with the relevant Depository Partner, and (iii) have minimum and maximum required deposit balances. We deposit the Client-held funds with our Depository Partners in interest-bearing, demand deposit accounts that have a floating interest rate and no set term or duration. We earn custodial revenue on HSA Assets and Client-held funds that is based on the interest rates offered to us by these Depository Partners. In addition, once a member’s HSA cash balance reaches a certain threshold, the member is able to invest his or her HSA Assets in mutual funds through our custodial investment partner. We earn a recordkeeping fee, calculated as a percentage of custodial investments. We are continuing to transition HSA cash without yield to HSA cash with yield and expect to complete the transition in fiscal year 2022.
Interchange revenue. We earn interchange revenue each time one of our members uses one of our physical payment cards or virtual platforms to make a purchase. This revenue is collected each time a member “swipes” our payment card to pay expenses. We recognize interchange revenue monthly based on reports received from third parties, namely, the card-issuing banks and card processors.
Cost of revenue
Cost of revenue includes costs related to servicing accounts, managing Client and Network Partner relationships and processing reimbursement claims. Expenditures include personnel-related costs, depreciation, amortization, stock-based compensation, common expense allocations (such as office rent, supplies, and other overhead expenses), new member and participant supplies, and other operating costs related to servicing our members. Other components of cost of revenue include interest retained by members on HSA cash and interchange costs incurred in connection with processing card transactions for our members.
Service costs. Service costs include the servicing costs described above. Additionally, for new accounts, we incur on-boarding costs associated with the new accounts, such as new member welcome kits, the cost associated with issuance of new payment cards, and costs of marketing materials that we produce for our Network Partners.
Custodial costs. Custodial costs are comprised of interest retained by our HSA members, in respect of HSA cash with yield, and fees we pay to banking consultants whom we use to help secure agreements with our Depository
-39-

Table of Contents
Partners. Interest retained by HSA members is calculated on a tiered basis. The interest rates retained by HSA members can change based on a formula or upon required notice.
Interchange costs. Interchange costs are comprised of costs we incur in connection with processing payment transactions initiated by our members. Due to the substantiation requirement on FSA/HRA-linked payment card transactions, payment card costs are higher for FSA/HRA card transactions. In addition to fixed per card fees, we are assessed additional transaction costs determined by the amount of the transaction.
Gross profit and gross margin
Our gross profit is our total revenue minus our total cost of revenue, and our gross margin is our gross profit expressed as a percentage of our total revenue. Our gross margin has been and will continue to be affected by a number of factors, including interest rates, the amount we charge our Network Partners, Clients, and members, the mix of our sources of revenue, how many services we deliver per account, and payment processing costs per account.
Operating expenses
Sales and marketing. Sales and marketing expenses consist primarily of personnel and related expenses for our sales and marketing staff, including sales commissions for our direct sales force, external agent/broker commission expenses, marketing expenses, depreciation, amortization, stock-based compensation, and common expense allocations.
Technology and development. Technology and development expenses include personnel and related expenses for software development and delivery, information technology, data management, product, and security. Technology and development expenses also include software engineering services, the costs of operating our on-demand technology infrastructure, depreciation, amortization of capitalized software development costs, stock-based compensation, and common expense allocations.
General and administrative. General and administrative expenses include personnel and related expenses of, and professional fees incurred by our executive, finance, legal, internal audit, corporate development, compliance, and people departments. They also include depreciation, amortization, stock-based compensation, and common expense allocations.
Amortization of acquired intangible assets. Amortization of acquired intangible assets results primarily from intangible assets acquired in connection with business combinations. The assets include acquired customer relationships, acquired developed technology, and acquired trade names and trademarks, which we amortize over the assets' estimated useful lives, estimated to be 10-15 years, 2-5 years, and 3 years, respectively. We also acquired intangible HSA portfolios from third-party custodians. We amortize these assets over the assets’ estimated useful life of 15 years. We evaluate our acquired intangible assets for impairment annually, or at a triggering event.
Merger integration. Merger integration expenses include personnel and related expenses, including severance, professional fees, and facilities and technology expenses directly related to integration activities to merge operations as a result of the WageWorks Acquisition. Merger integration expenses for the year ended January 31, 2021 also include the estimated net cost to settle a legal matter related to the WageWorks Acquisition described in Note 7—Commitments and contingencies.
Interest expense
Interest expense consists of accrued interest expense and amortization of deferred financing costs associated with our credit agreement. Interest on our long-term debt changes frequently due to variable interest rate terms, and as a result, our interest expense is expected to fluctuate based on changes in prevailing interest rates.
Other income (expense), net
Other income (expense), net, primarily consists of acquisition costs, gains and losses on marketable equity securities, non-income-based taxes, a gain resulting from a legal matter described in Note 7—Commitments and contingencies, and interest income earned on corporate cash.
Income tax provision (benefit)
As of December 31, 2019, we were subject to federal and state income taxes in the United States based on a calendar tax year-end; however, beginning January 31, 2020, we began reporting federal and state income taxes using a January 31 year-end, consistent with our financial reporting fiscal year. We use the asset and liability method to account for income taxes, under which current tax liabilities and assets are recognized for the estimated taxes payable or refundable on the tax returns for the current fiscal year. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are
-40-

Table of Contents
recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases, net operating loss carryforwards, and tax credit carryforwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted statutory tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be realized or settled. Valuation allowances are established when necessary to reduce net deferred tax assets to the amount expected to be realized. As of January 31, 2021, we have recorded an overall net deferred tax liability.
The Company evaluates its tax positions in accordance with ASC 740-10-25, Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes, which prescribes a recognition threshold and measurement attribute for a tax position taken or expected to be taken in a tax return.
Results of operations
Impact of WageWorks Acquisition
The comparability of our operating results is impacted by the WageWorks Acquisition on August 30, 2019. As the WageWorks Acquisition closed on August 30, 2019, WageWorks' results of operations are included in our consolidated results of operations for the entire fiscal year ended January 31, 2021, but are only included in our consolidated results of operations for approximately five months during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020. Revenue and expense attributable to WageWorks generally is not separately identifiable due to the integration of WageWorks into our existing operations.
For a discussion related to the results of operations and liquidity and capital resources for fiscal year 2020 compared to fiscal year 2019, refer to Part II, Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in our fiscal year 2020 Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on March 31, 2020.
Revenue
The following table sets forth our revenue for the periods indicated:

| Year ended January 31, |  |  |  |
(in thousands, except percentages) | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | $ change |  | % change
Service revenue | $ | 430,966 |  |  | $ | 262,868 |  |  | $ | 168,098 |  |  | 64 | %
Custodial revenue | 190,933 |  |  | 181,892 |  |  | 9,041 |  |  | 5 | %
Interchange revenue | 111,671 |  |  | 87,233 |  |  | 24,438 |  |  | 28 | %
Total revenue | $ | 733,570 |  |  | $ | 531,993 |  |  | $ | 201,577 |  |  | 38 | %

Service revenue. The $168.1 million, or 64%, increase in service revenue was primarily due to the inclusion for the full period of service revenue associated with the CDBs added through the WageWorks Acquisition, partially offset by the negative impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on service revenues related to commuter benefits and other CDBs.
Custodial revenue. The $9.0 million, or 5%, increase in custodial revenue was primarily due to an increase in the average daily balance of HSA cash with yield of $1.7 billion, or 24%. The increase was partially offset by a decrease in yield from 2.44% for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020 to 2.06% for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021, which was due in part to the interest rate cuts made by the Federal Reserve in response to the COVID-19 pandemic and due to the lower yield on HSA cash with yield added through the WageWorks Acquisition.
We are continuing to transition HSA cash without yield to HSA cash with yield and expect to complete the transition in fiscal year 2022. This cash is being placed with our Depository Partners at prevailing interest rates, which we expect will generate additional custodial revenue.
Interchange revenue. The $24.4 million, or 28%, increase in interchange revenue was primarily due to the inclusion for the full period of interchange revenue associated with the CDBs added through the WageWorks Acquisition and an increased average interchange rate. The increase was partially offset by a decrease in spend per CDB, primarily with respect to FSA and commuter benefit accounts, as well as lower healthcare spending partially attributable to the restrictions imposed by local governments around the country in connection with the COVID-19 pandemic.
Total revenue. Total revenue increased by $201.6 million, or 38%, primarily due to the inclusion for the full period of WageWorks' results of operations and related realized net revenue synergies.
Impact of COVID-19. Our business has been adversely affected by the COVID-19 pandemic, and we expect that it will continue to be adversely affected by the COVID-19 pandemic, including as a result of the associated interest
-41-

Table of Contents
rate cuts by the Federal Reserve and other market conditions that have caused interest rates to decline significantly, which reduces the yield on funds placed with our Depository Partners in this environment. Sales opportunities have also been impacted, with some opportunities delayed and most now being held virtually. In addition, we are required to support our Clients' open enrollment activities virtually. As an increasing number of companies go out of business, the number of our Clients and potential Clients is adversely affected. Increased unemployment may mean that fewer of our members contribute to HSAs, FSAs or other CDBs. We may be unable to meet our service level commitments to our Clients as a result of disruptions to our work force and disruptions to third party contracts that we rely on to provide our services. Our financial results related to certain of our products have also been adversely affected, such as commuter benefits, due to many of our members working from home during the outbreak and other impacts from the outbreak, and the "work from home" trend may continue after the pandemic. Clients may be unable to pay fees required under contracts and exercise "force majeure" or similar defenses, which would negatively impact our financial results. The extent to which the COVID-19 pandemic will continue to negatively impact our business remains highly uncertain and as a result may have a material adverse impact on our business and financial results.
Cost of revenue
The following table sets forth our cost of revenue for the periods indicated:

|  | Year ended January 31, |  |  |  |
(in thousands, except percentages) |  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | $ change |  | % change
Service costs |  | $ | 280,214 |  |  | $ | 170,863 |  |  | $ | 109,351 |  |  | 64 | %
Custodial costs |  | 19,574 |  |  | 17,563 |  |  | 2,011 |  |  | 11 | %
Interchange costs |  | 18,448 |  |  | 17,658 |  |  | 790 |  |  | 4 | %
Total cost of revenue |  | $ | 318,236 |  |  | $ | 206,084 |  |  | $ | 112,152 |  |  | 54 | %

Service costs. The $109.4 million, or 64%, increase in service costs was primarily due to the inclusion for the full period of WageWorks' results of operations and the resulting higher volume of accounts being serviced, including additional hiring of personnel to implement and support our new Network Partners, Clients, and HSAs, increases in stock-based compensation expense, and increases in other expenses.
Custodial costs. The $2.0 million, or 11%, increase in custodial costs was due to an increase in the average daily balance of HSA cash with yield, which increased from $6.9 billion for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020 to $8.6 billion for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021. The increase was partially offset by a lower average interest rate paid on HSA cash with yield, which decreased from 0.22% for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020 to 0.19% for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021.
Interchange costs. The $0.8 million, or 4%, increase in interchange costs was primarily due to an overall increase in average Total Accounts, which increased primarily due to the inclusion for the full period of accounts added through the WageWorks Acquisition, partially offset by a decrease in card spend per account as a result of the local government restrictions in response to the COVID-19 pandemic.
Total cost of revenue. As we continue to add Total Accounts, we expect that our cost of revenue will increase in dollar amount to support our Network Partners, Clients, and members. Cost of revenue will continue to be affected by a number of different factors, including our ability to scale our service delivery, Network Partner implementation, account management functions, and the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic.
Operating expenses
The following table sets forth our operating expenses for the periods indicated:

| Year ended January 31, |  |  |  |
(in thousands, except percentages) | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | $ change |  | % change
Sales and marketing | $ | 49,964 |  |  | $ | 43,951 |  |  | $ | 6,013 |  |  | 14 | %
Technology and development | 124,809 |  |  | 77,576 |  |  | 47,233 |  |  | 61 | %
General and administrative | 84,493 |  |  | 60,561 |  |  | 23,932 |  |  | 40 | %
Amortization of acquired intangible assets | 76,064 |  |  | 34,704 |  |  | 41,360 |  |  | 119 | %
Merger integration | 45,990 |  |  | 32,111 |  |  | 13,879 |  |  | 43 | %
Total operating expenses | $ | 381,320 |  |  | $ | 248,903 |  |  | $ | 132,417 |  |  | 53 | %

-42-

Table of Contents
Sales and marketing. The $6.0 million, or 14%, increase in sales and marketing expenses was primarily due to the inclusion for the full period of WageWorks' results of operations, which resulted in increased staffing, increases in other expenses, and higher stock-based compensation expense, partially offset by increased efficiencies.
We expect our sales and marketing expenses to increase for the foreseeable future as we focus on our cross-selling program and marketing campaigns. On an annual basis, we expect our sales and marketing expenses to increase as a percentage of our total revenue. However, our sales and marketing expenses may fluctuate as a percentage of our total revenue from period to period due to the seasonality of our total revenue and the timing and extent of our sales and marketing expenses.
Technology and development. The $47.2 million, or 61%, increase in technology and development expenses was primarily due to the inclusion for the full period of WageWorks' results of operations, which resulted in increased personnel-related expense, increases in professional fees, increased stock-based compensation expense, increases in amortization and depreciation, and other increases, which were partially offset by increases in capitalized development and operating efficiencies.
We expect our technology and development expenses to increase for the foreseeable future as we continue to invest in the development and security of our proprietary platforms. On an annual basis, we expect our technology and development expenses to increase as a percentage of our total revenue pursuant to our growth initiatives. Our technology and development expenses may fluctuate as a percentage of our total revenue from period to period due to the seasonality of our total revenue and the timing and extent of our technology and development expenses.
General and administrative. The $23.9 million, or 40%, increase in general and administrative expenses was primarily due to the inclusion for the full period of WageWorks' results of operations, which resulted in increased personnel-related expense, increases in professional fees, and increased stock-based compensation expense, partially offset by increased efficiencies.
We expect our general and administrative expenses to increase for the foreseeable future due to the additional demands on our legal, compliance, accounting, and insurance functions that we incur as we continue to grow our business, as well as other costs associated with being a public company. On an annual basis, we expect our general and administrative expenses to remain relatively steady as a percentage of our total revenue over the near term pursuant to our growth initiatives. Our general and administrative expenses may fluctuate as a percentage of our total revenue from period to period due to the seasonality of our total revenue and the timing and extent of our general and administrative expenses.
Amortization of acquired intangible assets. The $41.4 million increase in amortization of acquired intangible assets was due to the inclusion for the full period of amortization related to identified intangible assets acquired through the WageWorks Acquisition.
Merger integration. The $46.0 million in merger integration expense for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021 was due to personnel and related expenses, including expenses incurred in conjunction with the migration of accounts, severance, professional fees, technology and facilities expenses directly related to the WageWorks Acquisition, and the estimated net cost to settle a legal matter as described in Note 7—Commitments and contingencies. We expect integration expenses totaling approximately $100 million in the aggregate to be incurred by the end of fiscal year 2022. As of January 31, 2021, we had incurred a total of approximately $78 million of non-recurring merger integration costs related to the WageWorks Acquisition.
Interest expense
The $34.9 million in interest expense for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021 consists primarily of interest accrued under our term loan facility and amortization of financing costs. We expect interest expense to decrease as a result of the principal repayments under our term loan facility.
Other income (expense), net
The change in other income (expense), net, from expense of $9.1 million during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020 to income of $5.0 million during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021 was primarily due to a $39.7 million decrease in acquisition costs and a $27.8 million non-recurring gain in connection with our equity investment in WageWorks during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020. The remainder of the change was due to a non-recurring gain of $6.8 million in connection with a legal matter during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021, a $4.9 million decrease in interest income, and a $0.3 million decrease in other expenses.
-43-

Table of Contents
Income tax provision (benefit)
For the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021 and 2020, we recorded an income tax benefit of $4.7 million and an income tax provision of $3.5 million, respectively. The decrease in income tax provision was primarily the result of an increase in excess tax benefits on stock-based compensation expense, deferred tax rate adjustments due to merger integration, and research and development credits recognized in the provision for income taxes relative to our pre-tax income.
The Company’s effective income tax rate for the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021 and 2020 was an effective income tax benefit rate of 113.4% and an effective income tax expense rate of 8.1%, respectively. The difference between the effective income tax rate and the U.S. federal statutory income tax rate each period is impacted by a number of factors, including the relative mix of earnings among state jurisdictions, credits, excess tax benefits or shortfalls on stock-based compensation expense due to the adoption of ASU 2016-09, and other discrete items. The decrease in the effective tax rate for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021 was primarily due to an increase in excess tax benefits on stock-based compensation expense, deferred tax rate adjustments due to merger integration, and research and development credits recognized in the provision for income taxes relative to our pre-tax income.
Seasonality
Seasonal concentration of our growth combined with our recurring revenue model create seasonal variation in our results of operations. Revenue results are seasonally impacted due to ancillary service fees, timing of HSA contributions, and timing of card spend. Cost of revenue is seasonally impacted as a significant number of new and existing Network Partners bring us new HSAs and CDBs beginning in January of each year concurrent with the start of many employers’ benefit plan years. Before we realize any revenue from these new accounts, we incur costs related to implementing and supporting our new Network Partners and new accounts. These costs of services relate to activating accounts and hiring additional staff, including seasonal help to support our member support center. These expenses begin to ramp up during our third fiscal quarter, with the majority of expenses incurred in our fourth fiscal quarter.
Liquidity and capital resources
Cash and cash equivalents overview
Our principal sources of liquidity are our current cash and cash equivalents balances, collections from our service, custodial and interchange revenue activities, and availability under our revolving credit facility described below. We rely on cash provided by operating activities to meet our short-term liquidity requirements, which primarily relate to the payment of corporate payroll and other operating costs, payments under our term loan facility, and capital expenditures.
As of January 31, 2021 and January 31, 2020, cash and cash equivalents were $328.8 million and $191.7 million, respectively. Cash and cash equivalents as of January 31, 2021 included $286.8 million of net proceeds we received from our follow-on public offering in July 2020 from the sale of 5,290,000 shares of our common stock, partially offset by $200 million used to prepay long-term debt. It does not include $456.7 million of net proceeds we received from our follow-on public offering in February and March 2021.
Capital resources
We have a “shelf” registration statement on Form S-3 on file with the SEC. This shelf registration statement, which includes a base prospectus, allows us at any time to offer any combination of securities described in the prospectus in one or more offerings. Unless otherwise specified in a prospectus supplement accompanying the base prospectus, we would use the net proceeds from the sale of any securities offered pursuant to the shelf registration statement for general corporate purposes, including, but not limited to, working capital, sales and marketing activities, general and administrative matters and capital expenditures, and if opportunities arise, for the acquisition of, or investment in, assets, technologies, solutions or businesses that complement our business. Pending such uses, we may invest the net proceeds in interest-bearing securities. In addition, we may conduct concurrent or other financings at any time.
In July 2020, we closed a follow-on public offering of 5,290,000 shares of common stock at a public offering price of $56.00 per share, less the underwriters' discount. We received net proceeds of $286.8 million after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions of $8.9 million and other offering expenses of $0.6 million.
Our credit agreement includes a five-year senior secured revolving credit facility in an aggregate principal amount of up to $350.0 million, which may be used for working capital and general corporate purposes, including the financing
-44-

Table of Contents
of acquisitions and other investments. For a description of the terms of the credit agreement, refer to Note 8—Indebtedness. We were in compliance with all covenants under the credit agreement as of January 31, 2021, and for the period then ended.
Use of cash
We used a portion of the net proceeds from the follow-on public offering in July 2020 to prepay $200 million under our term loan facility, with the remaining proceeds to be used for general corporate purposes, which may include additional prepayments under our term loan facility or potential acquisitions.
Capital expenditures for the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021 and 2020 were $64.6 million and $32.9 million, respectively. We expect to continue our current level of increased capital expenditures during the fiscal year ending January 31, 2022 as we continue to devote a significant amount of our capital expenditures to improving the architecture and functionality of our proprietary systems. Costs to improve the architecture of our proprietary systems include computer hardware, personnel and related costs for software engineering and outsourced software engineering services.
We believe our existing cash, cash equivalents, and revolving credit facility will be sufficient to meet our operating and capital expenditure requirements for at least the next 12 months. To the extent these current and anticipated future sources of liquidity are insufficient to fund our future business activities and requirements, we may need to raise additional funds through public or private equity or debt financing. In the event that additional financing is required, we may not be able to raise it on favorable terms, if at all.
The following table shows our cash flows from operating activities, investing activities, and financing activities for the stated periods:

| Year ended January 31,
(in thousands) | 2021 |  | 2020
Net cash provided by operating activities | $ | 181,619 |  |  | $ | 105,010 |
Net cash used in investing activities | $ | (96,964) |  |  | $ | (1,740,494) |
Net cash provided by financing activities | $ | 52,422 |  |  | $ | 1,465,735 |
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents | 137,077 |  |  | (169,749) |
Beginning cash and cash equivalents | 191,726 |  |  | 361,475 |
Ending cash and cash equivalents | $ | 328,803 |  |  | $ | 191,726 |

Cash flows from operating activities. Net cash provided by operating activities during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021 resulted from net income of $8.8 million, plus depreciation and amortization expense of $115.9 million, stock-based compensation expense of $42.9 million, amortization of debt issuance costs of $5.1 million, and other non-cash items and working capital changes totaling $8.9 million.
Net cash provided by operating activities during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020 resulted from net income of $39.7 million, plus depreciation and amortization expense of $55.4 million, stock-based compensation expense of $39.8 million, and amortization of debt issuance costs of $2.7 million, partially offset by gains on marketable equity securities of $27.6 million and other non-cash items and working capital changes totaling $5.0 million.
Cash flows from investing activities. Cash used in investing activities during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021 resulted from $51.5 million in software and capitalized software development, $32.4 million in acquisitions of intangible member assets, and $13.1 million in purchases of property and equipment.
Cash used in investing activities during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020 resulted from $1.64 billion used in the WageWorks Acquisition, $53.8 million in purchases of marketable equity securities, $25.7 million in software and capitalized software development, $9.1 million in acquisitions of intangible member assets, and $7.3 million in purchases of property and equipment.
Cash flows from financing activities. Net cash provided by financing activities during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021 resulted from $286.8 million of net proceeds from our July 2020 follow-on public offering of 5,290,000 shares of common stock and the exercise of stock options of $8.6 million. These items were partially offset by $239.1 million of principal payments on our long-term debt and $3.9 million used in the settlement of Client-held funds obligations.
Net cash provided by financing activities during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020 resulted from net borrowings of $1.22 billion under our term loan facility, net proceeds of $458.5 million from the sale of 7,762,500 shares of our
-45-

Table of Contents
common stock in our July 2019 follow-on offering, and the exercise of stock options of $11.3 million. These items were partially offset by $215.8 million of cash used to settle Client-held funds obligations.
Contractual obligations
Our contractual obligations consist of commitments under operating leases, our credit agreement, and other non-cancellable agreements. See Note 7—Commitments and contingencies for additional information about our contractual obligations.
Off-balance sheet arrangements
As of January 31, 2021, other than outstanding letters of credit issued under our revolving credit facility, we do not have any off-balance sheet arrangements. The majority of the standby letters of credit expire within one year. However, in the ordinary course of business, we will continue to renew or modify the terms of the letters of credit to support business requirements. The letters of credit are contingent liabilities, supported by our revolving credit facility, and are not reflected on our consolidated balance sheets.
Critical accounting policies and significant management estimates
Our consolidated financial statements are prepared in accordance with GAAP. The preparation of these consolidated financial statements requires us to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenue, costs and expenses and related disclosures. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances. In many instances, we could have reasonably used different accounting estimates, and in other instances, changes in the accounting estimates are reasonably likely to occur from period to period. Accordingly, actual results could differ significantly from the estimates made by our management. To the extent that there are material differences between these estimates and actual results, our future financial statement presentation, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows will be affected.
In many cases, the accounting treatment of a particular transaction is specifically dictated by GAAP and does not require management’s judgment in its application, while in other cases, management’s judgment is required in selecting among available alternative accounting standards that allow different accounting treatment for similar transactions. We believe that there are several accounting policies that are critical to understanding our business and prospects for future performance, as these policies affect the reported amounts of revenue and other significant areas that involve management’s judgment and estimates. These significant policies and our procedures related to these policies are described in detail below.
Costs to obtain a contract
We recognize an asset for the incremental costs of obtaining a contract with a customer, such as sales commissions, when we expect the benefit of those costs to be recoverable. Total capitalized costs to obtain a contract with a customer are included in other current assets and other assets on our consolidated balance sheets. We apply the practical expedient to recognize incremental costs of obtaining contracts as an expense when incurred if the amortization period would have been one year or less.
We applied a portfolio approach based on product or service type to determine the amortization period for the sales commissions contract costs. The capitalized costs will be amortized over a period consistent with the transfer to the customer of the products or services to which the asset relates. The estimated lives have been determined by taking into consideration the type of product or service sold, the estimated customer relationship period based on our historical experience, and industry data. Amortization of capitalized sales commission contract costs is included in sales and marketing expenses in the consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income. We review the assets for impairment whenever events or circumstances indicate that the associated carrying amount may not be recoverable.
Capitalized software development costs
We account for the costs of computer software developed or obtained for internal use in accordance with Accounting Standards Codification, or ASC, 350-40, Internal-Use Software. Costs incurred during operation and post-implementation stages are charged to expense. Costs incurred that are directly attributable to developing or obtaining software for internal use incurred in the application development stage are capitalized. Management’s judgment is required in determining the point when various projects enter the stages at which costs may be
-46-

Table of Contents
capitalized, in assessing the ongoing value of the capitalized costs and in determining the estimated useful lives over which the costs are amortized.
Valuation of long-lived assets including goodwill, intangible assets and estimated useful lives
We review goodwill for impairment at least annually or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances would more likely than not reduce the fair value of our single reporting unit below its carrying value. As of January 31, 2021, no impairment of goodwill has been identified.
Long-lived assets, including property and equipment and intangible assets are reviewed for possible impairment whenever events or circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of such assets may not be recoverable. The evaluation is performed at the lowest level for which identifiable cash flows are largely independent of the cash flows of other assets and liabilities. Recoverability of these assets is measured by a comparison of the carrying amounts to the future undiscounted cash flows the assets are expected to generate from the use and eventual disposition. If such review indicates that the carrying amount of property and equipment and intangible assets is not recoverable, the carrying amount of such assets is reduced to fair value. We have not recorded any significant impairment charges during the years presented.
The useful lives of our long-lived assets including property and equipment and finite-lived intangible assets are determined by management when those assets are initially recognized and are routinely reviewed for the remaining estimated useful lives. The current estimate of useful lives represents our best estimate based on current facts and circumstances, but may differ from the actual useful lives due to changes in future circumstances such as changes to our business operations, changes in the planned use of assets, and technological advancements. When we change the estimated useful life assumption for any asset, the remaining carrying amount of the asset is accounted for prospectively and depreciated or amortized over the revised estimated useful life. Historically changes in useful lives have not resulted in material changes to our depreciation and amortization expense.
Income taxes
We account for income taxes and the related accounts under the asset and liability method as set forth in ASC 740, Income Taxes. Under this method, current tax liabilities and assets are recognized for the estimated taxes payable or refundable on the tax returns for the current fiscal year. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases, for net operating losses, and for tax credit carryforwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted statutory tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be realized or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of changes in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date. A valuation allowance is provided for when it is more likely than not that some or all of the deferred tax assets may not be realized in future years.
We use the tax law ordering approach of intraperiod allocation in determining when excess tax benefits have been realized for provisions of the tax law that identify the sequence in which those amounts are utilized for tax purposes. We have also elected to exclude the indirect tax effects of share-based compensation deductions in computing the income tax provision or benefit recorded within the consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income. Also, we use the portfolio approach in releasing income tax effects from accumulated other comprehensive income.
We recognize the tax benefit from an uncertain tax position taken or expected to be taken in a tax return using a two-step approach. The first step is to evaluate the tax position taken or expected to be taken in a tax return by determining if the weight of available evidence indicates that it is more likely than not that the tax position will be sustained upon examination by the relevant taxing authorities, based on the technical merits of the position. For tax positions that are more likely than not to be sustained upon audit, the second step is to measure the tax benefit in the financial statements as the largest benefit that has a greater than 50% likelihood of being sustained upon settlement. We recognize interest and penalties, if any, related to unrecognized tax benefits as a component of other income (expense), net in the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income. Changes in facts and circumstances could have a material impact on our effective tax rate and results of operations.
Recent accounting pronouncements
See Note 1—Summary of business and significant accounting policies within the financial statements included in this Form 10-K for further discussion.
-47-

Table of Contents
Item 7A. Quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk
Market risk
Concentration of market risk. We derive a substantial portion of our revenue from providing services to tax-advantaged healthcare account holders. A significant downturn in this market or changes in state and/or federal laws impacting the preferential tax treatment of healthcare accounts such as HSAs could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations. During the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021, 2020, and 2019, no one customer accounted for greater than 10% of our total revenue. We monitor market and regulatory changes regularly and make adjustments to our business if necessary.
Inflation. Inflationary factors may adversely affect our operating results. Although we do not believe that inflation has had a material impact on our financial position or results of operations to date, a high rate of inflation in the future may have an adverse effect on our ability to maintain current levels of expenses as a percentage of revenue if our revenue does not correspondingly increase with inflation.
Concentration of credit risk
Financial instruments, which potentially subject us to concentrations of credit risk, consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents. We maintain our cash and cash equivalents in bank and other depository accounts, which frequently may exceed federally insured limits. Our cash and cash equivalents as of January 31, 2021 were $328.8 million, the vast majority of which was not covered by federal depository insurance. We have not experienced any material losses in such accounts and believe we are not exposed to any significant credit risk with respect to our cash and cash equivalents. Our accounts receivable balance as of January 31, 2021 was $72.8 million. We have not experienced any significant write-offs to our accounts receivable and believe that we are not exposed to significant credit risk with respect to our accounts receivable; however, the extent to which the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic will negatively impact our credit risk is highly uncertain and cannot be accurately predicted. We continue to monitor our credit risk and place our cash and cash equivalents with reputable financial institutions.
Interest rate risk
HSA Assets and Client-held funds. Our HSA Assets consists of custodial HSA funds we hold in custody on behalf of our members. As of January 31, 2021, we had HSA Assets of approximately $14.3 billion. As a non-bank custodian, we contract with our Depository Partners and insurance company partners to hold custodial cash assets on behalf of our members, and we earn a significant portion of our total revenue from interest paid to us by these partners. The contract terms typically range from three to five years and have either fixed or variable interest rates. As our HSA Assets increase and existing contracts expire, we seek to enter into new contracts with Depository Partners, the terms of which are impacted by the then-prevailing interest rate environment. The diversification of deposits among Depository Partners and varied contract terms substantially reduces our exposure to short-term fluctuations in prevailing interest rates and mitigates the short-term impact of a sustained increase or decline in prevailing interest rates on our custodial revenue. A sustained decline in prevailing interest rates may negatively affect our business by reducing the size of the interest rate yield, or yield, available to us and thus the amount of the custodial revenue we can realize. Conversely, a sustained increase in prevailing interest rates can increase our yield. An increase in our yield would increase our custodial revenue as a percentage of total revenue. In addition, if our yield increases, we expect the spread to also increase between the interest offered to us by our Depository Partners and the interest retained by our members, thus increasing our profitability. However, we may be required to increase the interest retained by our members in a rising prevailing interest rate environment. Changes in prevailing interest rates are driven by macroeconomic trends and government policies over which we have no control, such as the interest rate cuts by the Federal Reserve associated with the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic.
Our Client-held funds are interest earning deposits from which we generate custodial revenue. As of January 31, 2021, we had Client-held funds of $986 million. These deposits are amounts remitted by Clients and held by us on their behalf to pre-fund and facilitate administration of our other CDBs. These deposits are held with Depository Partners. We deposit the Client-held funds with our Depository Partners in interest-bearing, demand deposit accounts that have a floating interest rate and no set term or duration. A sustained decline in prevailing interest rates may negatively affect our business by reducing the size of the yield available to us and thus the amount of the custodial revenue we can realize from Client-held funds. Changes in prevailing interest rates are driven by macroeconomic trends and government policies over which we have no control.
Cash and cash equivalents. We consider all highly liquid investments purchased with an original maturity of three months or less to be unrestricted cash equivalents. Our unrestricted cash and cash equivalents are held in institutions in the U.S. and include deposits in a money market account that is unrestricted as to withdrawal or use. As of January 31, 2021, we had unrestricted cash and cash equivalents of $328.8 million. Due to the short-term
-48-

Table of Contents
nature of these instruments, we believe that we do not have any material exposure to changes in the fair value of our cash and cash equivalents as a result of changes in interest rates.
Credit agreement. At January 31, 2021, we had $1.00 billion outstanding under our term loan facility and no amounts drawn under our revolving credit facility. Our overall interest rate sensitivity under these credit facilities is primarily influenced by any amounts borrowed and the prevailing interest rates on these instruments. The interest rate on our term loan credit facility and revolving credit facility is variable and was 1.87% at January 31, 2021. Accordingly, we may incur additional expense if interest rates increase in future periods. For example, a one percent increase in the interest rate on the amount outstanding under our credit facilities at January 31, 2021 would result in approximately $9.9 million of additional interest expense over the next 12 months.
-49-

Table of Contents
Item 8. Financial statements and Supplementary Data
HealthEquity, Inc. and subsidiaries
Index to consolidated financial statements

| Page
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm | 51
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of January 31, 2021 and 2020 | 54
Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income for the years ended January 31, 2021, 2020 and 2019 | 55
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity for the years ended January 31, 2021, 2020 and 2019 | 56
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended January 31, 2021, 2020 and 2019 | 57
Notes to consolidated financial statements | 59

-50-

Table of Contents
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of HealthEquity, Inc.
Opinions on the Financial Statements and Internal Control over Financial Reporting
We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of HealthEquity, Inc. and its subsidiaries (the “Company”) as of January 31, 2021 and 2020, and the related consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income, of stockholders’ equity and of cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended January 31, 2021, including the related notes (collectively referred to as the “consolidated financial statements”). We also have audited the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of January 31, 2021, based on criteria established in Internal Control - Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO).
In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of January 31, 2021 and 2020, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended January 31, 2021 in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Also in our opinion, the Company did not maintain, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of January 31, 2021, based on criteria established in Internal Control - Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the COSO because material weaknesses in internal control over financial reporting existed as of that date. The material weaknesses related to the following as the WageWorks subsidiary: (i) did not have an effective risk assessment as it did not sufficiently identify and analyze risks arising from changes in the business environment, including risks arising in connection with the integration of acquisitions and financial system implementations, (ii) did not have effective information and communication as it did not establish cross-functional procedures and policies necessary to support the functioning of internal control over financial reporting, and (iii) did not have effective monitoring as it did not implement effective monitoring controls that were responsive to changes in the business or the timely remediation of identified control deficiencies. The material weaknesses in risk assessment, information and communication and monitoring at the WageWorks subsidiary contributed to additional material weaknesses as the WageWorks subsidiary: (a) had inadequate process level and monitoring controls in the area of accounting close and financial reporting specifically, but not exclusively, around the review of account reconciliations, completeness and accuracy of data material to financial reporting, accounting estimates and related cut-off, the establishment, review, and implementation of accounting policies, and the review of the accuracy and completeness of certain manual and complex data feeds into journal entries and reconciliations of high-volume standard transactions, (b) did not have effective controls around the contract-to-cash life cycle of service fees, including ineffective process level controls around billing set-up during customer implementation, managing change to existing customer billing terms and conditions, timely termination of customers, implementing complex and/or non-standard billing arrangements that require manual intervention or manual controls for billing to customers, processing timely adjustments, lack of robust, established and documented policies to assess collectability and reserve for revenue, bad debts and accounts receivable, availability of customer contracts, and reviews of non-standard contracts, and (c) did not have effective controls related to information technology general controls (ITGCs) in the areas of logical access and change-management over certain information technology systems that supported its financial reporting processes. WageWorks' business process controls (automated and manual) that are dependent on the affected ITGCs were also deemed ineffective because they could have been adversely impacted.
A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. The material weaknesses referred to above are described in Management’s report on internal control over financial reporting appearing under Item 9A. We considered these material weaknesses in determining the nature, timing, and extent of audit tests applied in our audit of the 2020 consolidated financial statements, and our opinion regarding the effectiveness of the Company’s internal control over financial reporting does not affect our opinion on those consolidated financial statements.
Change in Accounting Principle
As discussed in Note 1 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company changed the manner in which it accounts for leases in the year ended January 31, 2020.
-51-

Table of Contents
Basis for Opinions
The Company's management is responsible for these consolidated financial statements, for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting, and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, included in management's report referred to above. Our responsibility is to express opinions on the Company’s consolidated financial statements and on the Company's internal control over financial reporting based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB) and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.
We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audits to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud, and whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects.
Our audits of the consolidated financial statements included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the consolidated financial statements. Our audit of internal control over financial reporting included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, and testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk. Our audits also included performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinions.
Definition and Limitations of Internal Control over Financial Reporting
A company’s internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company’s internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (i) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (ii) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (iii) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company’s assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.
Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.
Critical Audit Matters
The critical audit matter communicated below is a matter arising from the current period audit of the consolidated financial statements that was communicated or required to be communicated to the audit committee and that (i) relates to accounts or disclosures that are material to the consolidated financial statements and (ii) involved our especially challenging, subjective, or complex judgments. The communication of critical audit matters does not alter in any way our opinion on the consolidated financial statements, taken as a whole, and we are not, by communicating the critical audit matter below, providing a separate opinion on the critical audit matter or on the accounts or disclosures to which it relates.
WageWorks, Inc. Service Revenue Recognition
As described in Note 1 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company's primary sources of revenue are service, custodial, and interchange revenue. The Company’s service revenue was $431 million for the year ended January 31, 2021, of which a significant portion relates to WageWorks, Inc. To generate service revenue, the Company hosts its platforms, prepares statements, provides a mechanism for spending funds, and provides customer support services. All of these services are consumed as they are received. The Company recognizes service revenue, in an amount that reflects the consideration it expects to be entitled to in exchange for those services, on a monthly basis as it satisfies its performance obligations.
-52-

Table of Contents
The principal consideration for our determination that performing procedures relating to WageWorks, Inc. service revenue recognition is a critical audit matter is a high degree of auditor effort in performing procedures related to revenue recognition in consideration of the material weaknesses identified by the Company in WageWorks, Inc.’s internal control environment relating to risk assessment, information and communication, and monitoring as described in the “Opinions on the Financial Statements and Internal Control over Financial Reporting” section above.
Addressing the matter involved performing procedures and evaluating audit evidence in connection with forming our overall opinion on the consolidated financial statements. These procedures included, among others, evaluating the recognition of service revenue for a sample of revenue transactions by obtaining confirmation from customers or obtaining and inspecting source documents, including invoices, sales contracts, and cash receipts.
/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP
Salt Lake City, Utah
March 31, 2021
We have served as the Company’s auditor since 2013.
-53-

Table of Contents
HealthEquity, Inc. and subsidiaries
Consolidated Balance Sheets

(in thousands, except par value) | January 31, 2021 |  | January 31, 2020
Assets |  |  |
Current assets |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 328,803 |  |  | $ | 191,726 |
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of $4,239 and $1,216 as of January 31, 2021 and 2020, respectively | 72,767 |  |  | 70,863 |
Other current assets | 58,607 |  |  | 34,711 |
Total current assets | 460,177 |  |  | 297,300 |
Property and equipment, net | 29,106 |  |  | 33,486 |
Operating lease right-of-use assets | 89,508 |  |  | 83,178 |
Intangible assets, net | 767,003 |  |  | 783,279 |
Goodwill | 1,327,193 |  |  | 1,332,631 |
Deferred tax asset | — |  |  | 18 |
Other assets | 37,420 |  |  | 35,089 |
Total assets | $ | 2,710,407 |  |  | $ | 2,564,981 |
Liabilities and stockholders’ equity |  |  |
Current liabilities |  |  |
Accounts payable | $ | 1,614 |  |  | $ | 3,980 |
Accrued compensation | 50,670 |  |  | 50,121 |
Accrued liabilities | 75,880 |  |  | 46,372 |
Current portion of long-term debt | 62,500 |  |  | 39,063 |
Operating lease liabilities | 14,037 |  |  | 12,401 |
Total current liabilities | 204,701 |  |  | 151,937 |
Long-term liabilities |  |  |
Long-term debt, net of issuance costs | 924,217 |  |  | 1,181,615 |
Operating lease liabilities, non-current | 74,224 |  |  | 68,017 |
Other long-term liabilities | 8,808 |  |  | 2,625 |
Deferred tax liability | 119,729 |  |  | 130,492 |
Total long-term liabilities | 1,126,978 |  |  | 1,382,749 |
Total liabilities | 1,331,679 |  |  | 1,534,686 |
Commitments and contingencies (see Note 7) |  |  |
Stockholders’ equity |  |  |
Preferred stock, $0.0001 par value, 100,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding as of January 31, 2021 and 2020 | — |  |  | — |
Common stock, $0.0001 par value, 900,000 shares authorized, 77,168 and 71,051 shares issued and outstanding as of January 31, 2021 and 2020, respectively | 8 |  |  | 7 |
Additional paid-in capital | 1,158,372 |  |  | 818,774 |
Accumulated earnings | 220,348 |  |  | 211,514 |
Total stockholders’ equity | 1,378,728 |  |  | 1,030,295 |
Total liabilities and stockholders’ equity | $ | 2,710,407 |  |  | $ | 2,564,981 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.
-54-

Table of Contents
HealthEquity, Inc. and subsidiaries
Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income

| Year ended January 31,
(in thousands, except per share data) | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2019
Revenue |  |  |  |  |
Service revenue | $ | 430,966 |  |  | $ | 262,868 |  |  | $ | 100,564 |
Custodial revenue | 190,933 |  |  | 181,892 |  |  | 126,178 |
Interchange revenue | 111,671 |  |  | 87,233 |  |  | 60,501 |
Total revenue | 733,570 |  |  | 531,993 |  |  | 287,243 |
Cost of revenue |  |  |  |  |
Service costs | 280,214 |  |  | 170,863 |  |  | 76,858 |
Custodial costs | 19,574 |  |  | 17,563 |  |  | 14,124 |
Interchange costs | 18,448 |  |  | 17,658 |  |  | 15,068 |
Total cost of revenue | 318,236 |  |  | 206,084 |  |  | 106,050 |
Gross profit | 415,334 |  |  | 325,909 |  |  | 181,193 |
Operating expenses |  |  |  |  |
Sales and marketing | 49,964 |  |  | 43,951 |  |  | 29,498 |
Technology and development | 124,809 |  |  | 77,576 |  |  | 35,057 |
General and administrative | 84,493 |  |  | 60,561 |  |  | 33,039 |
Amortization of acquired intangible assets | 76,064 |  |  | 34,704 |  |  | 5,929 |
Merger integration | 45,990 |  |  | 32,111 |  |  | — |
Total operating expenses | 381,320 |  |  | 248,903 |  |  | 103,523 |
Income from operations | 34,014 |  |  | 77,006 |  |  | 77,670 |
Other expense |  |  |  |  |
Interest expense | (34,881) |  |  | (24,772) |  |  | (270) |
Other income (expense), net | 5,007 |  |  | (9,079) |  |  | (1,582) |
Total other expense | (29,874) |  |  | (33,851) |  |  | (1,852) |
Income before income taxes | 4,140 |  |  | 43,155 |  |  | 75,818 |
Income tax provision (benefit) | (4,694) |  |  | 3,491 |  |  | 1,919 |
Net income and comprehensive income | $ | 8,834 |  |  | $ | 39,664 |  |  | $ | 73,899 |
Net income per share: |  |  |  |  |
Basic | $ | 0.12 |  |  | $ | 0.59 |  |  | $ | 1.20 |
Diluted | $ | 0.12 |  |  | $ | 0.58 |  |  | $ | 1.17 |
Weighted-average number of shares used in computing net income per share: |  |  |  |  |
Basic | 74,235 |  |  | 67,026 |  |  | 61,836 |
Diluted | 75,679 |  |  | 68,453 |  |  | 63,370 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.
-55-

Table of Contents
HealthEquity, Inc. and subsidiaries
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders’ Equity

| Common stock | Additional paid-in capital | Accumulated compre- hensive loss | Accumulated earnings | Total stockholders' equity
(in thousands) | Shares | Amount
Balance as of January 31, 2018 | 60,825 |  | $ | 6 |  | $ | 261,237 |  | $ | (269) |  | $ | 85,300 |  | $ | 346,274 |
Issuance of common stock: |  |  |  |  |  |
Issuance of common stock upon exercise of options, and for restricted stock | 1,621 |  | — |  | 22,929 |  | — |  | — |  | 22,929 |
Stock-based compensation | — |  | — |  | 21,057 |  | — |  | — |  | 21,057 |
Cumulative effect from adoption of ASC 606 | — |  | — |  | — |  | — |  | 13,007 |  | 13,007 |
Cumulative effect from adoption of ASU 2016-01 | — |  | — |  | — |  | 269 |  | (356) |  | (87) |
Net income | — |  | — |  | — |  | — |  | 73,899 |  | 73,899 |
Balance as of January 31, 2019 | 62,446 |  | $ | 6 |  | $ | 305,223 |  | $ | — |  | $ | 171,850 |  | $ | 477,079 |
Issuance of common stock: |  |  |  |  |  |
Issuance of common stock upon exercise of options, and for restricted stock | 842 |  | — |  | 11,438 |  | — |  | — |  | 11,438 |
Other issuance of common stock | 7,763 |  | 1 |  | 462,269 |  | — |  | — |  | 462,270 |
Stock-based compensation | — |  | — |  | 39,844 |  | — |  | — |  | 39,844 |
Net income | — |  | — |  | — |  | — |  | 39,664 |  | 39,664 |
Balance as of January 31, 2020 | 71,051 |  | $ | 7 |  | $ | 818,774 |  | $ | — |  | $ | 211,514 |  | $ | 1,030,295 |
Issuance of common stock: |  |  |  |  |  |
Issuance of common stock upon exercise of options, and for restricted stock | 827 |  | — |  | 9,956 |  | — |  | — |  | 9,956 |
Other issuance of common stock | 5,290 |  | 1 |  | 286,779 |  | — |  | — |  | 286,780 |
Stock-based compensation | — |  | — |  | 42,863 |  | — |  | — |  | 42,863 |
Net income | — |  | — |  | — |  | — |  | 8,834 |  | 8,834 |
Balance as of January 31, 2021 | 77,168 |  | $ | 8 |  | $ | 1,158,372 |  | $ | — |  | $ | 220,348 |  | $ | 1,378,728 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.
-56-

Table of Contents
HealthEquity, Inc. and subsidiaries
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

| Year ended January 31,
(in thousands) | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2019
Cash flows from operating activities: |  |  |  |  |
Net income | $ | 8,834 |  |  | $ | 39,664 |  |  | $ | 73,899 |
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities: |  |  |  |  |
Depreciation and amortization | 115,904 |  |  | 55,352 |  |  | 18,185 |
Stock-based compensation | 42,863 |  |  | 39,844 |  |  | 21,057 |
Amortization of debt issuance costs | 5,102 |  |  | 2,711 |  |  | 60 |
(Gains) losses on marketable equity securities | — |  |  | (27,570) |  |  | 103 |
Other non-cash items | 1,753 |  |  | 728 |  |  | 676 |
Deferred taxes | (5,132) |  |  | 3,665 |  |  | 408 |
Changes in operating assets and liabilities: |  |  |  |  |
Accounts receivable | (413) |  |  | (4,029) |  |  | (4,066) |
Other assets | (24,839) |  |  | (12,577) |  |  | (5,799) |
Operating lease right-of-use assets | 11,150 |  |  | 6,218 |  |  | — |
Accrued compensation | 771 |  |  | 4,550 |  |  | 4,432 |
Accounts payable, accrued liabilities, and other current liabilities | 30,422 |  |  | 1,920 |  |  | 3,894 |
Operating lease liabilities, non-current | (10,803) |  |  | (5,383) |  |  | — |
Other long-term liabilities | 6,007 |  |  | (83) |  |  | 573 |
Net cash provided by operating activities | 181,619 |  |  | 105,010 |  |  | 113,422 |
Cash flows from investing activities: |  |  |  |  |
Purchases of property and equipment | (13,093) |  |  | (7,286) |  |  | (3,869) |
Purchases of software and capitalized software development costs | (51,500) |  |  | (25,654) |  |  | (9,978) |
Acquisition of intangible member assets | (32,371) |  |  | (9,134) |  |  | (1,195) |
Acquisitions, net of cash acquired | — |  |  | (1,644,575) |  |  | — |
Purchases of marketable securities | — |  |  | (53,845) |  |  | (728) |
Proceeds from sale of marketable securities | — |  |  | — |  |  | 41,422 |
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities | (96,964) |  |  | (1,740,494) |  |  | 25,652 |
Cash flows from financing activities: |  |  |  |  |
Proceeds from follow-on equity offering, net of payments for offering costs | 286,779 |  |  | 458,495 |  |  | — |
Principal payments on long-term debt | (239,063) |  |  | (7,813) |  |  | — |
Proceeds from long-term debt | — |  |  | 1,250,000 |  |  | — |
Payment of debt issuance costs | — |  |  | (30,504) |  |  | — |
Settlement of client-held funds obligation | (3,862) |  |  | (215,790) |  |  | — |
Proceeds from exercise of common stock options | 8,568 |  |  | 11,347 |  |  | 22,929 |
Net cash provided by financing activities | 52,422 |  |  | 1,465,735 |  |  | 22,929 |
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents | 137,077 |  |  | (169,749) |  |  | 162,003 |
Beginning cash and cash equivalents | 191,726 |  |  | 361,475 |  |  | 199,472 |
Ending cash and cash equivalents | $ | 328,803 |  |  | $ | 191,726 |  |  | $ | 361,475 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.
-57-

Table of Contents
HealthEquity, Inc. and subsidiaries
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (continued)

| Year ended January 31,
(in thousands) | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2019
Supplemental cash flow data: |  |  |  |  |
Interest expense paid in cash | $ | 27,686 |  |  | $ | 21,806 |  |  | $ | 203 |
Income tax payments (refunds), net | (6,022) |  |  | 9,277 |  |  | 587 |
Supplemental disclosures of non-cash investing and financing activities: |  |  |  |  |
Purchases of property and equipment included in accounts payable or accrued liabilities | 160 |  |  | 487 |  |  | 37 |
Purchases of software and capitalized software development costs included in accounts payable, accrued liabilities, or accrued compensation | 1,930 |  |  | 1,742 |  |  | 200 |
Decrease in goodwill due to measurement period adjustments, net | 5,438 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Exercise of common stock options receivable | 1,478 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Equity-based acquisition consideration | — |  |  | 3,776 |  |  | — |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.
-58-

Table of Contents
HealthEquity, Inc. and subsidiaries
Notes to consolidated financial statements
Note 1. Summary of business and significant accounting policies
Business
HealthEquity, Inc. ("HealthEquity" or the "Company") was incorporated in the state of Delaware on September 18, 2002. HealthEquity is a leader in administering health savings accounts (“HSAs”) and complementary consumer-directed benefits (“CDBs”), which empower consumers to access tax-advantaged healthcare savings while also providing corporate tax advantages for employers.
In February 2006, HealthEquity received designation by the U.S. Department of Treasury to act as a passive non-bank custodian, which allows HealthEquity to hold custodial assets for individual account holders. On July 24, 2017, HealthEquity received designation by the U.S. Department of Treasury to act as both a passive and non-passive non-bank custodian, which allows HealthEquity to hold custodial assets for individual account holders and use discretion to direct investment of such assets held. As a passive and non-passive non-bank custodian according to Treasury Regulations section 1.408-2(e)(5)(ii)(B), the Company must maintain net worth (assets minus liabilities) greater than the sum of 2% of passive custodial funds held at each fiscal year-end and 4% of the non-passive custodial funds held at each fiscal year-end in order to take on additional custodial assets.
The accompanying financial statements have been prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, or GAAP. The financial statements and notes are representations of the Company's management, which is responsible for their integrity and objectivity. These accounting policies conform to accounting principles generally accepted in the United States and have been consistently applied in the preparation of the consolidated financial statements, except for the new accounting pronouncements adopted during the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021, as described below.
Certain reclassifications have been made to prior year amounts to conform to the current year presentation.
Acquisition of WageWorks, Inc.
On August 30, 2019, HealthEquity closed the acquisition of WageWorks, Inc. (the “WageWorks Acquisition”), pursuant to an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the “Merger Agreement”), for $51.35 per share in cash, or approximately $2.0 billion to WageWorks stockholders.
As a result of the WageWorks Acquisition, HealthEquity gained access to more of the HSA market by expanding its direct distribution to employers and benefits advisors as a single source provider of HSAs and other CDBs, including flexible spending accounts, health reimbursement arrangements, Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act ("COBRA") administration, commuter and other benefits.
Follow-on equity offering
In July 2020, the Company closed a follow-on public offering of 5,290,000 shares of common stock at a public offering price of $56.00 per share, less the underwriters' discount. The Company received net proceeds of $286.8 million after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions of $8.9 million and other offering expenses of $0.6 million. The Company used $200.0 million of such proceeds to repay debt under its term loan facility.
Principles of consolidation
The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of HealthEquity and its direct and indirect subsidiaries. All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.
Segments
The Company operates in one segment. Management uses one measurement of profitability and does not segregate its business for internal reporting. All long-lived assets are maintained in the United States of America.
Cash and cash equivalents
The Company considers all highly liquid investments purchased with an original maturity of three months or less to be cash equivalents. The Company’s cash and cash equivalents were held in institutions in the U.S. and include deposits in a money market account that was unrestricted as to withdrawal or use.
-59-

Table of Contents
Client-held funds
Many of the Company's client services agreements with employers (referred to as "Clients") provide that Clients remit funds to the Company to pre-fund Client and employee participant contributions related to flexible spending accounts and health reimbursement arrangements (“FSAs” and “HRAs”, respectively) and commuter accounts. These Client-held funds remitted to the Company do not represent cash assets of the Company to the extent that they are not combined with corporate cash, and accordingly are not included in cash and cash equivalents on the Company's consolidated balance sheets.
Accounts receivable
On February 1, 2020, the Company adopted Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2016-13, Financial Instruments - Credit Losses: Measurement of Credit Losses on Financial Instruments using the modified retrospective transition method. Accounts receivable represent monies due to the Company for monthly service revenue, custodial revenue and interchange revenue. The Company maintains an allowance for doubtful accounts to reserve for expected credit losses from trade receivables considering past events, current conditions, and reasonable and supportable forecasts of future economic conditions. In evaluating the Company’s ability to collect outstanding receivable balances, the Company considers various factors including macroeconomic variables, the age of the balance, the creditworthiness of the customer, which is assessed based on ongoing credit evaluations and payment history, and the customer’s current financial condition.
Investments
Marketable equity securities are strategic equity investments with readily determinable fair values for which the Company does not have the ability to exercise significant influence. These securities are accounted for at fair value and were classified as investments on the consolidated balance sheets. All gains and losses on these investments, realized and unrealized, are recognized in other income (expense), net in the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income.
Non-marketable equity securities are strategic equity investments without readily determinable fair values for which the Company does not have the ability to exercise significant influence. These securities are accounted for using the measurement alternative and are classified as other assets on the consolidated balance sheets. All gains and losses on these investments, realized and unrealized, are recognized in other income (expense), net on the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income.
Equity method investments are equity securities in investees the Company does not control but over which the Company has the ability to exercise significant influence. Equity method investments are included in other assets on the consolidated balance sheets. The Company's share of the earnings or losses as reported by equity method investees, amortization of basis differences, and related gains or losses, if any, are recognized in other income (expense), net on the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income.
The Company assesses whether an other-than-temporary impairment loss on equity method investments and an impairment loss on non-marketable equity securities has occurred due to declines in fair value or other market conditions. If any impairment is considered other than temporary for equity method investments or impairment is identified for non-marketable equity securities, the Company will write down the investment to its fair value and record the corresponding charge through other income (expense), net in the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income.
Other assets
Other assets consist primarily of contract costs, debt issuance costs, prepaid expenditures, income tax receivables, inventories, and various other assets. Amounts expected to be recouped or recognized over a period of twelve months or less have been classified as current in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.
Leases
The Company adopted ASU 2016-02, Leases (codified as "ASC 842") on February 1, 2019 using the modified retrospective transition method with the adoption date as the date of initial application. Consequently, prior period balances and disclosures have not been restated.
The Company determines if a contract contains a lease at inception or any modification of the contract. A contract contains a lease if the contract conveys the right to control the use of an identified asset for a specified period in exchange for consideration. Control over the use of the identified asset means the lessee has both (a) the right to obtain substantially all of the economic benefits from the use of the asset and (b) the right to direct the use of the asset.
-60-

Table of Contents
Leases with an expected term of 12 months or less at commencement are not accounted for on the balance sheet. All operating lease expense is recognized on a straight-line basis over the expected lease term. Certain leases also include obligations to pay for non-lease services, such as utilities and common area maintenance. The services are accounted for separately from lease components, and the Company allocates payments to the lease and other services components based on estimated stand-alone prices.
Operating lease right-of-use ("ROU") assets and liabilities are recognized based on the present value of future minimum lease payments over the expected lease term at commencement date. As the rate implicit in each lease is not readily determinable, management uses the Company’s incremental borrowing rate based on the information available at commencement date in determining the present value of future payments.
Property and equipment
Property and equipment, including leasehold improvements, are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation. Depreciation is determined using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of individual assets. The useful life for leasehold improvements is the shorter of the estimated useful life or the term of the lease ranging from 3-5 years. The useful life used for computing depreciation for all other asset classes is described below:

Computer equipment | 3-5 years
Furniture and fixtures | 5 years

Maintenance and repairs are expensed when incurred, and improvements that extend the economic useful life of an asset are capitalized. Gains and losses on the disposal of property and equipment are reflected in operating expenses.
Intangible assets, net
Intangible assets are carried at cost and amortized, typically, on a straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives. The useful life used for computing amortization for all intangible asset classes is described below:

Software and software development costs | 3 years
Acquired customer relationships | 10-15 years
Acquired developed technology | 2-5 years
Acquired trade names and trademarks | 3 years
Acquired HSA portfolios | 15 years

We account for the costs of computer software developed or obtained for internal use in accordance with Accounting Standards Codification (“ASC”) 350-40, Internal-Use Software. Costs incurred during operation and post-implementation stages are charged to expense. Costs incurred during the application development stage that are directly attributable to developing or obtaining software for internal use are capitalized. Management’s judgment is required in determining the point when various projects enter the stages at which costs may be capitalized, in assessing the ongoing value of the capitalized costs and in determining the estimated useful lives over which the costs are amortized.
Acquired customer relationships, developed technology, and trade names and trade marks are valued utilizing the discounted cash flow method, a form of the income approach. The useful lives of acquired customer relationships were estimated based on future revenue growth and attrition. The useful lives of developed technology and trade names were estimated based on expected obsolescence. The Company expenses the assets straight-line over the useful lives, and determined that this amortization method is appropriate to reflect the pattern over which the economic benefits of these acquired assets are realized.
Acquired HSA portfolios consist of the contractual rights to administer the activities related to the individual HSAs acquired. The Company used its HSA customer relationship period assumption and the historical attrition rates of member accounts to determine that an average useful life of 15 years and the use of a straight-line amortization method are appropriate to reflect the pattern over which the economic benefits of existing member assets are realized.
The Company reviews identifiable amortizable intangible assets to be held and used for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value of the assets may not be recoverable. Determination of recoverability is based on the lowest level of identifiable estimated undiscounted cash flows resulting from use of the asset and its eventual disposition. Measurement of any impairment loss is based on the excess of the carrying value of the asset over its fair value.
-61-

Table of Contents
Goodwill
Goodwill represents the excess of the purchase price over the fair value of the net tangible and intangible assets acquired in a business combination. Goodwill is not amortized, but is tested for impairment annually on January 31 or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the asset may be impaired. The Company’s impairment tests are based on a single operating segment and reporting unit structure. The goodwill impairment test involves a qualitative assessment to compare a reporting unit's fair value to its carrying value. If it is determined that it is more likely than not that a reporting unit's fair value is less than its carrying value, a quantitative comparison is made between the Company's market capitalization and the carrying value of the reporting unit, including goodwill. If the carrying value of the reporting unit exceeds its fair value, an impairment charge is recognized for the excess of the carrying value of goodwill over its implied fair value.
Self-insurance
The Company is self-insured for medical insurance up to certain annual stop-loss limits. The Company establishes a liability as of the balance sheet date for claims, both reported and incurred but not reported, using currently available information as well as historical claims experience, and as determined by an independent third party.
Other long-term liabilities
Other long-term liabilities consists of long-term deferred revenue and other liabilities that the Company does not expect to settle within one year.
Revenue recognition
The Company recognizes revenue when control of the promised goods or services is transferred to its customers, in an amount that reflects the consideration it expects to be entitled to in exchange for those goods or services.
The Company determines revenue recognition through the following steps:
•identification of the contract, or contracts, with a customer;
•identification of the performance obligations in the contract;
•determination of the transaction price;
•allocation of the transaction price to the performance obligations in the contract; and
•recognition of revenue when, or as, the Company satisfies a performance obligation.
Disaggregation of revenue. The Company's primary sources of revenue are service, custodial, and interchange revenue and are disclosed in the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income. All of the Company's sources of revenue are deemed to be revenue contracts with customers. Each revenue source is affected differently by economic factors as it relates to the nature, amount, timing and uncertainty.
Costs to obtain a contract. ASC 606, Revenue from contracts with customers, requires capitalizing the costs of obtaining a contract when those costs are expected to be recovered.
In order to determine the amortization period for sales commissions contract costs, the Company applied the portfolio approach. Accordingly, the amortization period of the assets has been determined to be the average economic life of an HSA or other CDB relationship, which is estimated to be 15 years and 7 years, respectively. Amortization of capitalized sales commission contract costs is included in sales and marketing expenses in the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income. The Company has applied the practical expedient which allows an entity to account for incremental costs of obtaining a contract at a portfolio level. The Company has also applied the practical expedient to recognize incremental costs of obtaining contracts as an expense when incurred if the amortization period would have been one year or less.
Performance obligations. ASC 606 requires disclosure of the aggregate amount of the transaction price allocated to unsatisfied performance obligations; however, as permitted by ASC 606, the Company has elected to exclude from this disclosure any contracts with an original duration of one year or less and any variable consideration that meets specified criteria.
Service revenue. The Company hosts its platforms, prepares statements, provides a mechanism for spending funds, and provides customer support services. All of these services are consumed as they are received. The Company recognizes service revenue, in an amount that reflects the consideration it expects to be entitled to in exchange for those services, on a monthly basis as it satisfies its performance obligations.
Custodial revenue. The Company deposits HSA assets and Client-held funds at federally insured custodial depository partners, which we refer to as our Depository Partners, and investment assets with an investment
-62-

Table of Contents
partner. The deposit of funds represents a service that is simultaneously received and consumed by our Depository Partners and investment partner. The Company recognizes custodial revenue, in an amount that reflects the consideration it expects to be entitled to in exchange for the service, each month based on the amount received by its custodial partners and investment partners.
Interchange revenue. The Company satisfies its interchange performance obligation each time payments are made with its cards via payment networks. The Company recognizes interchange revenue, in an amount that reflects the consideration it expects to be entitled to in exchange for the service, in the month the payment transaction occurs.
Contract balances. The Company does not recognize revenue until its right to consideration is unconditional and therefore has no related contract assets. The Company records a receivable when revenue is recognized prior to payment and the Company has unconditional right to payment. Alternatively, when payment precedes the related services, the Company records a contract liability, or deferred revenue, until its performance obligations are satisfied.
Significant judgments. The Company makes no significant judgments in determining the amount or timing of revenue recognition. The Company has estimated the average economic life of an HSA or CDB member relationship, which has been determined to be the amortization period for the capitalized sales commissions contract costs.
Cost of revenue
The Company incurs cost of revenue related to servicing member accounts, managing customer and partner relationships, and processing reimbursement claims. Expenditures include personnel-related costs, depreciation, amortization, stock-based compensation, common expense allocations, new member and participant supplies, and other operating costs of the member account servicing departments. Other components of the Company’s cost of revenue include interest retained by members on custodial assets held and interchange costs incurred in connection with processing card transactions initiated by members.
Stock-based compensation
The Company grants stock-based awards, which consist of stock options, restricted stock units ("RSUs") and restricted stock awards ("RSAs"), to certain team members, executive officers, and directors. The Company recognizes compensation expense for stock-based awards based on the grant date estimated fair value. Expense for stock-based awards is generally recognized on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period, and is reversed as pre-vesting forfeitures occur. The fair value of stock options is determined using the Black-Scholes option pricing model. The determination of fair value for stock options on the date of grant using an option pricing model requires management to make certain assumptions regarding a number of complex and subjective variables. The fair value of RSUs and RSAs is based on the current value of the Company's closing stock price on the date of grant less the present value of future expected dividends discounted at the risk-free interest rate.
For stock-based awards with performance conditions, the Company evaluates the probability of achieving the performance criteria and of the number of shares that are expected to vest, and compensation expense is then adjusted to reflect the number of shares expected to vest and the requisite service period. For awards with performance conditions, compensation expense is recognized using the graded-vesting attribution method in accordance with the provisions of ASC 718, Compensation—Stock Compensation ("Topic 718"). Compensation expense related to stock-based awards with market conditions is recorded on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period regardless of whether the market condition is satisfied.
Upon the exercise of a stock option or release of an RSU/RSA, common shares are issued from authorized, but not outstanding, common stock.
Interest Expense
Interest expense consists of accrued interest expense and amortization of deferred financing costs associated with our credit agreement.
Income tax provision (benefit)
The Company accounts for income taxes and the related accounts under the asset and liability method as set forth in ASC 740, Income Taxes. Under this method, current tax liabilities and assets are recognized for the estimated taxes payable or refundable on the tax returns for the current fiscal year. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases, for net operating losses, and for tax credit
-63-

Table of Contents
carryforwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted statutory tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be realized or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of changes in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date.
A valuation allowance is provided for when it is more likely than not that some or all of the deferred tax assets may not be realized in future years. After weighing both the positive and negative evidence, the Company has recorded a valuation allowance with respect to realized capital losses for which the Company does not expect to generate capital gains in order to utilize the capital losses in the future. The Company believes that it is more likely than not that all other deferred tax assets will be realized as of January 31, 2021. The Company uses the tax law ordering approach of intraperiod allocation in determining when excess tax benefits have been realized for provisions of the tax law that identify the sequence in which those amounts are utilized for tax purposes.
The Company has elected to exclude the indirect tax effects of share-based compensation deductions in computing the income tax provision or benefit recorded within the consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income. Also, the Company uses the portfolio approach in releasing income tax effects from accumulated other comprehensive income. The Company recognizes the tax benefit from an uncertain tax position taken or expected to be taken in a tax return using a two-step approach. The first step is to evaluate the tax position taken or expected to be taken in a tax return by determining if the weight of available evidence indicates that it is more likely than not that the tax position will be sustained upon examination by the relevant taxing authorities, based on the technical merits of the position. For tax positions that are more likely than not to be sustained upon audit, the second step is to measure the tax benefit in the financial statements as the largest benefit that has a greater than 50% likelihood of being sustained upon settlement.
The Company recognizes interest and penalties, if any, related to unrecognized tax benefits as a component of other income (expense), net in the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income. Changes in facts and circumstances could have a material impact on the Company’s effective tax rate and results of operations.
Asset acquisitions
The Company routinely acquires rights to be the custodian of HSA portfolios, in which substantially all of the fair value of the gross portfolio assets acquired is concentrated in a group of similar HSA assets and therefore the acquisitions do not constitute a business. Accordingly, the acquisitions are accounted for under the asset acquisition method of accounting in accordance with ASC 805-50, Business Combinations—Related Issues. Under the asset acquisition method of accounting, the Company is required to fair value the assets transferred. The cost of the assets acquired, including transaction costs incurred in conjunction with an asset acquisition, is allocated to the individual assets acquired based on their relative fair values and does not give rise to goodwill.
Business combination
Consideration paid for the acquisition of a business as defined by ASC 805-10 is allocated to the tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on their fair values as of the acquisition date.
Acquisition-related expenses incurred in conjunction with the acquisition of a business are recognized in earnings in the period in which they are incurred and are included in other income (expense), net on the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income.
Use of estimates
The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Management has made estimates for the allowance for doubtful accounts, capitalized software development costs, evaluating goodwill and long-lived assets for impairment, useful lives of property and equipment and intangible assets, accrued compensation, accrued liabilities, grant date fair value of stock options and performance restricted stock units and restricted stock awards, and income taxes. Actual results could differ from those estimates.
Recently adopted accounting pronouncements
In June 2016, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued ASU 2016-13, Financial Instruments - Credit Losses: Measurement of Credit Losses on Financial Instruments, which requires financial assets measured at amortized cost be presented at the net amount expected to be collected. This ASU is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2019, including interim periods within those fiscal years. The Company adopted the
-64-

Table of Contents
new standard as of February 1, 2020 using the modified retrospective transition method. The adoption of this standard did not have a material effect on the Company’s consolidated financial statements.
In August 2018, the FASB issued ASU 2018-13, Disclosure Framework - Changes to the Disclosure Requirements for Fair Value Measurement (“ASU 2018-13”), which amends ASC 820, Fair Value Measurement. ASU 2018-13 modifies the disclosure requirements for fair value measurements by removing, modifying and adding certain disclosures. This ASU is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2019, and interim periods within those fiscal years. The Company adopted the new standard as of February 1, 2020. The adoption of this standard did not have a material effect on the Company’s consolidated financial statements.
In December 2019, the FASB issued ASU 2019-12, Income Taxes (Topic 740): Simplifying the Accounting for Income Taxes as part of its overall simplification initiative to reduce costs and complexity of applying accounting standards while maintaining or improving the usefulness of the information provided to users of financial statements. The Company adopted the new standard as of February 1, 2020. The Company retrospectively adopted the provision related to the classification of taxes partially based on income, and prospectively adopted the provisions related to intraperiod tax allocation and interim recognition of enactment of tax laws. The adoption of this standard did not have a material effect on the Company’s current- or prior-period consolidated financial statements.
Note 2. Net income per share
The following table sets forth the computation of basic and diluted net income per share:

| Year ended January 31,
(in thousands, except per share data) | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2019
Numerator (basic and diluted): |  |  |  |  |
Net income | $ | 8,834 |  |  | $ | 39,664 |  |  | $ | 73,899 |
Denominator (basic): |  |  |  |  |
Weighted-average common shares outstanding | 74,235 |  |  | 67,026 |  |  | 61,836 |
Denominator (diluted): |  |  |  |  |
Weighted-average common shares outstanding | 74,235 |  |  | 67,026 |  |  | 61,836 |
Weighted-average dilutive effect of stock options and restricted stock units | 1,444 |  |  | 1,427 |  |  | 1,534 |
Diluted weighted-average common shares outstanding | 75,679 |  |  | 68,453 |  |  | 63,370 |
Net income per share: |  |  |  |  |
Basic | $ | 0.12 |  |  | $ | 0.59 |  |  | $ | 1.20 |
Diluted | $ | 0.12 |  |  | $ | 0.58 |  |  | $ | 1.17 |

For the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021, 2020 and 2019, 0.6 million, 0.3 million, and 0.1 million shares, respectively, attributable to outstanding stock options and restricted stock units were excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share as their inclusion would have been anti-dilutive.
Note 3. Business combination
WageWorks Acquisition
On August 30, 2019, the Company closed the WageWorks Acquisition for $51.35 per share in cash, or $2.0 billion to WageWorks stockholders. The Company financed the transaction through a combination of $816.9 million cash on hand plus net borrowings of approximately $1.22 billion, after deducting lender fees of approximately $30.5 million, under a term loan facility (see Note 8—Indebtedness).
The WageWorks Acquisition was accounted for under the acquisition method of accounting for business combinations. Consideration paid was allocated to the tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on their fair values as of the acquisition date. The initial allocation of the consideration paid was based on a preliminary valuation and was subject to adjustment during the measurement period (up to one year from the acquisition date). The purchase price allocation was finalized in the third quarter of fiscal year 2021.
-65-

Table of Contents
The following table summarizes the Company's allocation of the consideration paid in the WageWorks Acquisition:

(in millions) | Initial Allocation |  | Adjustments |  | Updated Allocation
Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 406.8 |  |  | $ | (14.5) |  |  | $ | 392.3 |
Other current assets | 56.5 |  |  | 2.5 |  |  | 59.0 |
Property, plant, and equipment | 26.6 |  |  |  |  | 26.6 |
Operating lease right-of-use assets | 42.5 |  |  |  |  | 42.5 |
Intangible assets | 715.3 |  |  |  |  | 715.3 |
Goodwill | 1,330.5 |  |  | (8.0) |  |  | 1,322.5 |
Other assets | 5.9 |  |  |  |  | 5.9 |
Client-held funds obligation | (237.5) |  |  | 17.2 |  |  | (220.3) |
Other current liabilities | (69.1) |  |  | (3.7) |  |  | (72.8) |
Other long-term liabilities | (26.7) |  |  |  |  | (26.7) |
Deferred tax liability | (128.7) |  |  | 6.5 |  |  | (122.2) |
Total consideration paid | $ | 2,122.1 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 2,122.1 |

Adjustments to the initial allocation were based on more detailed information obtained about the specific assets acquired, liabilities assumed, and tax-related matters.
Pro forma information
The unaudited pro forma results presented below include the effects of the WageWorks Acquisition as if it had been consummated as of February 1, 2018, with adjustments to give effect to pro forma events that are directly attributable to the WageWorks Acquisition, which include adjustments related to the amortization of acquired intangible assets, interest income and expense, and depreciation.
The unaudited pro forma results do not reflect any operating efficiencies or potential cost savings from the integration of WageWorks. Accordingly, these unaudited pro forma results are presented for informational purposes only and are not necessarily indicative of what the actual results of operations of the combined company would have been if the WageWorks Acquisition had occurred at the beginning of the period presented, nor are they indicative of future results of operations. The estimated pro forma revenue and net income include the alignment of accounting policies, the effect of fair value adjustments related to the WageWorks Acquisition, associated tax effects and the impact of the borrowings to finance the WageWorks Acquisition and related expenses.

| Year ended January 31,
(in thousands) (unaudited) | 2020 |  | 2019
Revenue | $ | 798,253 |  |  | $ | 765,801 |
Net income | $ | 23,101 |  |  | $ | 6,419 |

Note 4. Supplemental financial statement information
Selected consolidated balance sheet and consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income components consist of the following:
Allowance for doubtful accounts
As of January 31, 2021 and 2020, the Company had an allowance for doubtful accounts of $4.2 million and $1.2 million, respectively. During the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021, 2020, and 2019, the Company recorded credit losses from trade receivables of $3.4 million, $1.0 million, and $0.2 million, respectively.
Costs to obtain a contract
As of January 31, 2021 and 2020, the net amount capitalized as contract costs was $27.5 million and $21.8 million, respectively, which is included in other current assets and other assets. Amortization of capitalized contract costs during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021, 2020, and 2019 was $2.4 million, $1.9 million, and $1.5 million, respectively.
-66-

Table of Contents
Property and equipment
Property and equipment consisted of the following as of January 31, 2021 and 2020:

(in thousands) | January 31, 2021 |  | January 31, 2020
Leasehold improvements | $ | 22,271 |  |  | $ | 19,240 |
Furniture and fixtures | 9,230 |  |  | 7,929 |
Computer equipment | 28,592 |  |  | 22,074 |
Property and equipment, gross | 60,093 |  |  | 49,243 |
Accumulated depreciation | (30,987) |  |  | (15,757) |
Property and equipment, net | $ | 29,106 |  |  | $ | 33,486 |

Depreciation expense for the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021, 2020 and 2019 was $16.0 million, $8.9 million and $3.5 million, respectively.
Contract balances
As of January 31, 2021 and 2020, the balance of deferred revenue was $4.1 million and $3.7 million, respectively. The balances are related to cash received in advance for a certain interchange revenue arrangement, other up-front fees and other commuter deferred revenue, and are generally recognized within twelve months, with the exception of the interchange arrangement, which is recognized over a term of approximately ten years. Revenue recognized during the fiscal year that was included in the beginning balance of deferred revenue was $2.0 million. The Company expects to satisfy its remaining obligations for these arrangements.
Other income (expense), net
Other income (expense), net, consisted of the following:

| Year ended January 31,
(in thousands) | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2019
Interest income | $ | 1,045 |  |  | $ | 5,905 |  |  | $ | 1,946 |
Gain (loss) on equity securities | — |  |  | 27,760 |  |  | (102) |
Acquisition costs | (1,118) |  |  | (40,810) |  |  | (2,121) |
Other income (expense) | 5,080 |  |  | (1,934) |  |  | (1,305) |
Total other income (expense), net | $ | 5,007 |  |  | $ | (9,079) |  |  | $ | (1,582) |

Note 5. Leases
The Company has entered into various non-cancelable operating lease agreements for office space, data storage facilities, and other leases with remaining lease terms of less than 1 year to approximately 10 years, often with one or more Company options to renew. These renewal terms can extend the lease term from 3 to 10 years and are included in the lease term when it is reasonably certain that the Company will exercise the option.
Amortization and interest expense related to finance leases were not material during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021, 2020, and 2019.
The components of operating lease costs are as follows:

| Year ended January 31,
(in thousands, except for term and percentages) | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2019
Operating lease expense | $ | 16,073 |  |  | $ | 9,059 |  |  | $ | 5,456 |
Sublease income | (1,799) |  |  | (750) |  |  | — |
Net operating lease cost | $ | 14,274 |  |  | $ | 8,309 |  |  | $ | 5,456 |

Weighted average lease term and discount rate are as follows:

| January 31, 2021 |  | January 31, 2020
Weighted average remaining lease term | 9.02 years |  | 9.41 years
Weighted average discount rate | 4.32 | % |  | 4.35 | %

-67-

Table of Contents
As of January 31, 2021, our lease liabilities were as follows:

(in thousands) |  | Operating leases
Gross lease liabilities |  | $ | 107,150 |
Less: imputed interest |  | (18,889) |
Present value of lease liabilities |  | 88,261 |
Less: current portion of lease liabilities |  | (14,037) |
Lease liabilities, non-current |  | $ | 74,224 |

As of January 31, 2021, the Company had additional operating leases for office space that have not yet commenced with aggregate undiscounted lease payments of $63.1 million. These operating leases will commence in fiscal year 2022 with leases terms ranging from 3 to 11 years.
Supplemental cash flow information related to the Company's operating leases was as follows:

| Year ended January 31,
(in thousands, except for term and percentages) | 2021 |  | 2020
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement of lease liabilities: |  |  |
Operating cash flows from operating leases | $ | 12,941 |  |  | $ | 6,361 |
Right-of-use assets obtained in exchange for lease obligations | $ | 17,480 |  |  | $ | 34,196 |

Note 6. Intangible assets and goodwill
Intangible assets
The gross carrying amount and associated accumulated amortization of intangible assets is as follows as of January 31, 2021 and January 31, 2020:

(in thousands) | January 31, 2021 |  | January 31, 2020
Amortizable intangible assets: |  |  |
Software and software development costs | $ | 127,005 |  |  | $ | 76,221 |
Acquired HSA portfolios | 125,141 |  |  | 92,770 |
Acquired customer relationships | 601,381 |  |  | 601,381 |
Acquired developed technology | 96,925 |  |  | 96,925 |
Acquired trade names | 12,300 |  |  | 12,300 |
Amortizable intangible assets, gross | 962,752 |  |  | 879,597 |
Accumulated amortization | (195,749) |  |  | (98,851) |
Total amortizable intangible assets, net | 767,003 |  |  | 780,746 |
Acquired in process software development costs | — |  |  | 2,533 |
Total intangible assets, net | $ | 767,003 |  |  | $ | 783,279 |

During the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021, the Company capitalized $32.4 million to acquire the rights to act as a custodian of HSA portfolios.
-68-

Table of Contents
Amortization expense for the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021, 2020, and 2019 was $99.9 million, $46.5 million and $14.7 million, respectively. Estimated amortization expense for the years ending January 31 is as follows:

Year ending January 31, (in thousands) |
2022 | $ | 103,188 |
2023 | 91,824 |
2024 | 75,136 |
2025 | 58,283 |
2026 | 48,532 |
Thereafter | 390,040 |
Total | $ | 767,003 |

Goodwill
The Company’s annual goodwill impairment test resulted in no impairment charges in any of the periods presented in the accompanying consolidated financial statements. During the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021, goodwill decreased by $5.4 million due to measurement period adjustments related to the WageWorks Acquisition. During the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020, the Company recorded $1.33 billion of goodwill from the WageWorks Acquisition and related measurement period adjustments. There were no other changes to the goodwill carrying value during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021 and 2020.
Note 7. Commitments and contingencies
Commitments
The following table summarizes the payments due by fiscal year for our outstanding contractual obligations as of January 31, 2021:

| Payments due by fiscal year
(in thousands) | 2022 |  | 2023 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2026 |  | Thereafter |  | Total
Long-term debt obligations (1) | $ | 62,500 |  |  | $ | 70,313 |  |  | $ | 101,562 |  |  | $ | 768,750 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,003,125 |
Interest on long-term debt obligations (2) | 19,639 |  |  | 18,451 |  |  | 16,893 |  |  | 8,877 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 63,860 |
Operating lease obligations (3) | 15,809 |  |  | 18,082 |  |  | 16,094 |  |  | 16,341 |  |  | 16,683 |  |  | 87,235 |  |  | 170,244 |
Other contractual obligations (4) | 21,948 |  |  | 15,645 |  |  | 1,756 |  |  | 402 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 39,751 |
Total | $ | 119,896 |  |  | $ | 122,491 |  |  | $ | 136,305 |  |  | $ | 794,370 |  |  | $ | 16,683 |  |  | $ | 87,235 |  |  | $ | 1,276,980 |

(1)As of January 31, 2021, our outstanding principal of $1.00 billion is presented net of debt issuance costs on our consolidated balance sheets. The debt issuance costs are not included in the table above. The debt maturity date is August 31, 2024. The amount required to be repaid in fiscal year 2025 reflects the $200.0 million prepayment made in July 2020 with proceeds from the follow-on offering.
(2)Estimated interest payments assume the stated interest rate applicable as of January 31, 2021 of 1.87% per annum on a $1.00 billion outstanding principal amount.
(3)We lease office space, data storage facilities, and other leases under non-cancelable operating leases expiring at various dates through 2031. These amounts exclude contractual sublease income of $3.7 million, which is expected to be received through February 2023.
(4)Other contractual obligations consist of processing services agreements, telephony services, immaterial finance leases, and other contractual commitments.
Subsequent to the WageWorks Acquisition, the Company entered into non-cancelable agreements to acquire the rights to administer WageWorks HSAs currently administered by third-party custodians. The remaining amounts due under these agreements are primarily variable in nature based on the number of HSAs transferred.
Contingencies
In the normal course of business, the Company enters into contracts and agreements that contain a variety of representations and warranties and provide for general indemnifications. The Company’s exposure under these agreements is unknown because it involves claims that may be made against the Company in the future, but have not yet been made. The Company accrues a liability for such matters when it is probable that future expenditures will be made and such expenditures can be reasonably estimated.
Legal matters
WageWorks previously pursued affirmative claims against the Office of Personnel Management ("OPM") to obtain payment for services provided by WageWorks between March 1, 2016 and August 31, 2016 pursuant to its contract
-69-

Table of Contents
with OPM. On December 18, 2020, the United States Civilian Board of Contract Appeals granted in part WageWorks' motion for summary judgment and denied OPM's motion for summary judgment, ending the dispute in WageWorks' favor. In addition, it was stipulated that OPM would pay WageWorks $6.8 million, which is included within other income (expense), net, on the January 31, 2021 consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income.
On March 9, 2018, a putative class action was filed in the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of California (the “Securities Class Action”). On May 16, 2019, a consolidated amended complaint was filed by the lead plaintiffs asserting claims under Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, against WageWorks, its former Chief Executive Officer and its former Chief Financial Officer on behalf of purchasers of WageWorks common stock between May 6, 2016 and March 1, 2018. The complaint also alleges claims under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, arising from WageWorks’ June 19, 2017 common stock offering against those same defendants, as well as the members of its board of directors at the time of that offering. On February 11, 2021, counsel for all parties involved in this lawsuit signed a term sheet to settle all claims for $30.0 million, of which WageWorks will contribute $5.0 million and its insurers will pay the remaining $25.0 million. The $30.0 million settlement and related $25.0 million insurance recovery are included within accrued liabilities and other current assets, respectively, on the January 31, 2021 consolidated balance sheet, and the net $5.0 million expense is included within merger integration expense on the January 31, 2021 consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive income. The settlement is subject to notice to class members and approval of the Court.
On June 22, 2018 and September 6, 2018, two derivative lawsuits were filed against certain of WageWorks’ former officers and directors and WageWorks (as nominal defendant) in the Superior Court of the State of California, County of San Mateo. The actions were consolidated. On July 23, 2018, a similar derivative lawsuit was filed against certain former WageWorks’ officers and directors and WageWorks (as nominal defendant) in the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of California (together, the “Derivative Suits”). The allegations in the Derivative Suits relate to substantially the same facts as those underlying the Securities Class Action described above. The plaintiffs seek unspecified damages, fees and costs. Plaintiffs in the Superior Court action filed an amended consolidated complaint on October 28, 2019, naming as defendants certain former officers and directors of WageWorks and alleging a direct claim of "inseparable fraud/breach of fiduciary duty" on behalf of a class. WageWorks was not named as a party in that complaint. On June 24, 2020, the court granted the defendants’ motion to dismiss the amended complaint. The plaintiffs subsequently filed a notice of appeal. The District Court action is stayed.
On February 16, 2021, a complaint was filed in the United States District Court for the Northern District of California against WageWorks, its former Chief Executive Officer, and its former Chief Financial Officer. The allegations in this suit relate to substantially the same facts as those underlying the Securities Class Action described above and the SEC settlement involving the former executives described below. The action alleges claims under Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as well as common law fraud and negligent misrepresentation. The Company has not yet responded to the complaint. Plaintiffs seek unspecified damages and costs.
WageWorks voluntarily contacted the San Francisco office of the SEC Division of Enforcement regarding the restatement of WageWorks' financial statements and related independent investigation. WageWorks is providing information and documents to the SEC and continues to cooperate with the SEC’s investigation into these matters. The U.S. Attorney’s Office for the Northern District of California also opened an investigation. WageWorks has provided documents and information to the U.S. Attorney’s Office and continues to cooperate with any inquiries by the U.S. Attorney’s Office regarding the matter. On February 2, 2021, the SEC announced charges against two former WageWorks executives and reached a settlement with these former executives. As part of the settlement, the two executives agreed to reimburse WageWorks for a total of $2.1 million.
WageWorks previously entered into indemnification agreements with its former directors and officers and, pursuant to these indemnification agreements, is covering the defense fees and costs of its former directors and officers in the legal proceedings described above.
The Company and its subsidiaries are involved in various other litigation, governmental proceedings and claims, not described above, that arise in the normal course of business. It is not possible to determine the ultimate outcome or the duration of such litigation, governmental proceedings or claims, or the impact that such litigation, proceedings and claims will have on the Company’s financial position, results of operations, and cash flows.
The Company maintains liability insurance coverage that is intended to cover the legal matters described above; however, it is possible that claims may be denied by our insurance carriers or could exceed the amount of our applicable insurance coverage, we may be required by our insurance carriers to contribute to the payment of claims, and our insurance coverage may not continue to be available to us on acceptable terms or in sufficient amounts.
-70-

Table of Contents
As required under GAAP, the Company records a provision for contingent losses when it is both probable that a liability has been incurred and the amount of the loss can be reasonably estimated. Based on currently available information, the Company does not believe that any liabilities relating to these matters are probable or that the amount of any resulting loss is estimable. However, litigation is subject to inherent uncertainties and the Company’s view of these matters may change in the future. Were an unfavorable outcome to occur, there exists the possibility of a material adverse impact on the Company’s financial position, results of operations and cash flows for the period in which the unfavorable outcome occurs, and potentially in future periods.
Note 8. Indebtedness
As of January 31, 2021, long-term debt consisted of the following:

(in millions) | January 31, 2021
Term loan facility | $ | 1,003.1 |
Less: unamortized loan issuance costs (1) | 16.4 |
Long-term debt, net of issuance costs | $ | 986.7 |

(1)In addition to the $16.4 million of unamortized issuance costs related to the term loan facility, $5.0 million of unamortized issuance costs related to our revolving credit facility are included within other assets on the January 31, 2021 consolidated balance sheet.
In connection with the closing of the WageWorks Acquisition, on August 30, 2019, the Company entered into a credit facility (the "Credit Agreement”) that provided for:
(i) a five-year senior secured term loan A facility (the “Term Loan Facility”), in an aggregate principal amount of $1.25 billion, the proceeds of which were used to finance the WageWorks Acquisition, to refinance substantially all outstanding indebtedness of HealthEquity and WageWorks and to pay related fees and expenses; and
(ii) a five-year senior secured revolving credit facility (the “Revolving Credit Facility” and, together with the Term Loan Facility, the “Credit Facilities”), in an aggregate principal amount of up to $350 million, which may be used for working capital and general corporate purposes, including acquisitions and other investments. No amounts were drawn under the Revolving Credit Facility as of January 31, 2021.
Borrowings under the Credit Facilities bear interest at an annual rate equal to, at the option of HealthEquity, either (i) LIBOR (adjusted for reserves) plus a margin ranging from 1.25% to 2.25% or (ii) an alternate base rate plus a margin ranging from 0.25% to 1.25%, with the applicable margin determined by reference to a leverage-based pricing grid set forth in the Credit Agreement. As of January 31, 2021, the stated interest rate was 1.87% and the effective interest rate was 2.40%. The Company is also required to pay certain fees to the lenders, including, among others, a quarterly commitment fee on the average unused amount of the Revolving Credit Facility at a rate ranging from 0.20% to 0.40%, with the applicable rate also determined by reference to a leverage-based pricing grid set forth in the Credit Agreement.
The Credit Agreement contains customary affirmative and negative covenants, including covenants that limit, among other things, the ability of the Company to incur additional indebtedness, create liens, merge or dissolve, make investments, dispose of assets, engage in sale and leaseback transactions, make distributions and dividends and prepayments of junior indebtedness, engage in transactions with affiliates, enter into restrictive agreements, amend documentation governing junior indebtedness, modify its fiscal year and modify its organizational documents, in each case, subject to customary exceptions, thresholds, qualifications and “baskets.” In addition, the Credit Agreement contains financial performance covenants, which require the Company to maintain (i) a maximum total net leverage ratio, measured as of the last day of each fiscal quarter, of no greater than 5.00 to 1.00, which steps down to 4.50 to 1.00 beginning with the fiscal quarter ending July 31, 2021 (subject to a customary “acquisition holiday” provision that allows the maximum total net leverage ratio to increase to 5.00 to 1.00 for the four fiscal quarter period ending on or following the date of a permitted acquisition by the Company in excess of $100 million), and (ii) a minimum interest coverage ratio, measured as of the last day of each fiscal quarter, of no less than 3.00 to 1.00. The Company was in compliance with all covenants under the Credit Agreement as of January 31, 2021, and for the period then ended.
The obligations of HealthEquity under the Credit Agreement are required to be unconditionally guaranteed by WageWorks and each of the Company's subsequently acquired or organized direct and indirect domestic subsidiaries and are secured by security interests in substantially all assets of HealthEquity and the guarantors, in each case, subject to certain customary exceptions.
-71-

Table of Contents
Note 9. Income taxes
The income tax provision (benefit) consisted of the following:

| Year ended January 31,
(in thousands) | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2019
Current: |  |  |  |  |
Federal | $ | 181 |  |  | $ | (448) |  |  | $ | 1,095 |
State | 258 |  |  | 274 |  |  | 416 |
Total current tax provision (benefit) | $ | 439 |  |  | $ | (174) |  |  | $ | 1,511 |
Deferred: |  |  |  |  |
Federal | $ | (1,630) |  |  | $ | 3,538 |  |  | $ | 1,258 |
State | (3,503) |  |  | 127 |  |  | (850) |
Total deferred tax provision (benefit) | $ | (5,133) |  |  | $ | 3,665 |  |  | $ | 408 |
Total income tax provision (benefit) | $ | (4,694) |  |  | $ | 3,491 |  |  | $ | 1,919 |

Total income tax provision (benefit) differed from the amounts computed by applying the U.S. federal statutory income tax rate to income before income taxes as a result of the following:

| Year ended January 31,
(in thousands) | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2019
Federal income tax expense at the statutory rate | $ | 869 |  |  | $ | 9,063 |  |  | $ | 15,922 |
State income tax expense, net of federal tax benefit | (99) |  |  | 960 |  |  | 1,518 |
Other non-deductible or non-taxable items, net | 469 |  |  | 798 |  |  | 251 |
Excessive employee remuneration | 1,186 |  |  | 2,117 |  |  | 160 |
Excess tax benefits on stock-based compensation expense, net | (2,983) |  |  | (4,815) |  |  | (14,255) |
Federal research and development credits | (2,195) |  |  | (2,296) |  |  | (2,252) |
Change in uncertain tax position reserves, net of indirect benefits | 511 |  |  | 491 |  |  | 450 |
Non-deductible acquisition-related costs | — |  |  | 3,032 |  |  | — |
Non-taxable gain on investment in subsidiary | — |  |  | (5,790) |  |  | — |
Reclassification of operating lease right-of-use assets | 185 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Change in net operating losses due to measurement period adjustments | 377 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Deferred tax rate adjustment due to merger integration | (1,814) |  |  | 225 |  |  | — |
Return-to-provision adjustments | (1,010) |  |  | (332) |  |  | (19) |
Change in valuation allowance | (145) |  |  | 93 |  |  | 10 |
Other items, net | (45) |  |  | (55) |  |  | 134 |
Total income tax provision (benefit) | $ | (4,694) |  |  | $ | 3,491 |  |  | $ | 1,919 |

The Company’s effective income tax rate for the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021, 2020, and 2019 was an effective income tax benefit rate of 113.4% and an effective income tax expense rate of 8.1% and 2.5%, respectively. The difference between the effective income tax rate and the U.S. federal statutory income tax rate each period is impacted by a number of factors, including the relative mix of earnings among state jurisdictions, credits, excess tax benefits or shortfalls on stock-based compensation expense due to the adoption of ASU 2016-09, and other discrete items. The decrease in the effective tax rate for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021 from the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020 was primarily due to an increase in excess tax benefits on stock-based compensation expense, deferred tax rate adjustments due to merger integration, and research and development credits recognized in the provision for income taxes relative to pre-tax income. The increase in the effective tax rate for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020 compared to the fiscal year ended January 31, 2019 was primarily due to a decrease in excess tax benefits on stock-based compensation expense recognized in the provision for income taxes relative to pre-tax income and an increase in non-deductible expenses, which were offset by exclusion of the gain in connection with our equity investment in WageWorks that will not be realized for income tax purposes.
On March 27, 2020, the Coronavirus Aid, Relief and Economic Security (“CARES”) Act was enacted and signed into law. The CARES Act, among other things, provides various income and payroll tax provisions to provide economic and other relief from the COVID-19 pandemic. The CARES Act did not have a material impact on our income tax expense or effective tax rate for 2020.
-72-

Table of Contents
Deferred tax assets and liabilities consisted of the following:

(in thousands) | January 31, 2021 |  | January 31, 2020
Deferred tax assets: |  |  |
Net operating loss carryforward | $ | 1,653 |  |  | $ | 1,147 |
Stock compensation | 12,600 |  |  | 10,764 |
Research and development credits | 6,274 |  |  | 4,693 |
Lease liabilities | 21,813 |  |  | 20,232 |
Accruals and reserves | 10,591 |  |  | 6,854 |
Other, net | 1,755 |  |  | 2,154 |
Total gross deferred tax assets | $ | 54,686 |  |  | $ | 45,844 |
Less valuation allowance | (104) |  |  | (203) |
Deferred tax assets, net of valuation allowance | 54,582 |  |  | 45,641 |
Deferred tax liabilities: |  |  |
Fixed assets | (4,946) |  |  | (4,875) |
Intangible assets | (134,442) |  |  | (142,673) |
Incremental contract costs | (6,385) |  |  | (5,474) |
Right-of-use assets | (22,285) |  |  | (21,068) |
Goodwill | (6,081) |  |  | (1,831) |
Other, net | (172) |  |  | (194) |
Total gross deferred tax liabilities | (174,311) |  |  | (176,115) |
Net deferred tax asset (liability) | $ | (119,729) |  |  | $ | (130,474) |

Management considered whether it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets would be realized. The ultimate realization of deferred tax assets is dependent upon the generation of future taxable income during the periods in which those temporary differences become deductible. Management considered the scheduled reversal of deferred tax liabilities, projected future taxable income and tax planning strategies in making this assessment and determined that based on the weight of all available evidence, it is more likely than not (a likelihood of more than 50%) that the Company will be able to realize most of its deferred tax assets. However, the Company recorded a valuation allowance of $0.1 million and $0.2 million as of January 31, 2021 and 2020, respectively. The decrease in valuation allowance recorded is primarily the result of state tax credits that are expected to be utilized before expiration, and the remaining valuation allowance as of January 31, 2021 relates to capital loss carryovers.
As of January 31, 2021, the Company had no remaining federal net operating loss carryforward and had gross state net operating loss carryforwards of $26.9 million which begin to expire at various intervals following the tax year ending January 31, 2028. As of January 31, 2021, the Company also had federal and state research and development credits of $5.3 million and $8.5 million, respectively, which begin to expire following the tax years ending January 31, 2037 and 2022, respectively.
As of January 31, 2021 and 2020, the gross unrecognized tax benefit was $10.2 million and $9.4 million, respectively. If recognized, $9.4 million and $8.6 million of the total unrecognized tax benefits would affect the Company's effective tax rate as of January 31, 2021 and 2020, respectively. Total gross unrecognized tax benefits increased by $0.8 million in the period from January 31, 2020 to January 31, 2021. A tabular reconciliation of the beginning and ending amount of gross unrecognized tax benefits, including the impact of purchase accounting from the WageWorks Acquisition, is as follows:

(in thousands) | January 31, 2021 |  | January 31, 2020
Gross unrecognized tax benefits at beginning of year | $ | 9,370 |  |  | $ | 1,693 |
Gross amounts of increases and decreases: |  |  |
Increases as a result of tax positions taken during a prior period | 1 |  |  | 6,888 |
Decreases as a result of tax positions taken during a prior period | — |  |  | (1) |
Increases as a result of tax positions taken during the current period | 835 |  |  | 790 |
Decreases as a result of tax positions taken during the current period | — |  |  | — |
Decreases resulting from the lapse of the applicable statute of limitations | — |  |  | — |
Gross unrecognized tax benefits at end of year | $ | 10,206 |  |  | $ | 9,370 |

-73-

Table of Contents
Certain unrecognized tax benefits are required to be netted against their related deferred tax assets as a result of ASU No. 2013-11, Presentation of an Unrecognized Tax Benefit When a Net Operating Loss Carryforward, a Similar Tax Loss, or a Tax Credit Carryforward Exists. Other unrecognized tax benefits have been netted against existing tax receivable balances where significant overpayments have resulted. The resulting unrecognized tax benefit recorded within the Company's consolidated balance sheet excludes the following amounts that have been netted against the related deferred tax assets or tax receivables accordingly:

(in thousands) | January 31, 2021 |  | January 31, 2020
Total gross unrecognized tax benefits | $ | 10,206 |  |  | $ | 9,370 |
Amounts netted against related deferred tax assets or tax receivables | (9,574) |  |  | (8,914) |
Unrecognized tax benefits recorded on the consolidated balance sheet | $ | 632 |  |  | $ | 456 |

The Company’s policy is to recognize interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits as a component of other income (expense), net in the statement of operations and comprehensive income. During the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021 and 2020, the Company recorded penalties and interest of $0.2 million and $0.1 million, respectively, related to unrecognized tax benefits. No interest and penalties were recorded related to unrecognized tax benefits during the year ended January 31, 2019. As of January 31, 2021 and 2020, accrued interest and penalties of $0.8 million and $0.6 million, respectively, were recorded, of which $0.5 million related to existing balances from the WageWorks Acquisition recorded through purchase accounting.
The Company files income tax returns with U.S. federal and state taxing jurisdictions and is currently under examination by the IRS and in the states of California and Texas. These examinations may lead to ordinary course adjustments or proposed adjustments to our taxes or our net operating losses. As a result of the Company's net operating loss carryforwards and tax credit carryforwards, the Company remains subject to examination by one or more jurisdictions for tax years after 2001.
Note 10. Stock-based compensation
The following table shows a summary of stock-based compensation in the Company's consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income during the years presented:

| Year ended January 31,
(in thousands) | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2019
Cost of revenue | $ | 7,996 |  |  | $ | 4,792 |  |  | $ | 2,837 |
Sales and marketing | 6,986 |  |  | 4,694 |  |  | 3,536 |
Technology and development | 10,772 |  |  | 7,649 |  |  | 5,117 |
General and administrative | 17,109 |  |  | 12,972 |  |  | 9,567 |
Merger integration | — |  |  | 1,603 |  |  | — |
Other expense, net | — |  |  | 13,714 |  |  | — |
Total stock-based compensation expense | $ | 42,863 |  |  | $ | 45,424 |  |  | $ | 21,057 |

The following table shows stock-based compensation by award type:

| Year ended January 31,
(in thousands) | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2019
Stock options | $ | 4,499 |  |  | $ | 6,612 |  |  | $ | 7,581 |
Performance stock options | — |  |  | — |  |  | 681 |
Restricted stock units | 28,040 |  |  | 25,781 |  |  | 7,657 |
Performance restricted stock units | 6,270 |  |  | 4,862 |  |  | 2,419 |
Restricted stock awards | 1,335 |  |  | 655 |  |  | 570 |
Performance restricted stock awards | 2,719 |  |  | 1,934 |  |  | 2,149 |
Total non-cash stock-based compensation expense | 42,863 |  |  | 39,844 |  |  | 21,057 |
Acquisition awards exchanged for cash | — |  |  | 5,580 |  |  | — |
Total stock-based compensation expense | $ | 42,863 |  |  | $ | 45,424 |  |  | $ | 21,057 |

-74-

Table of Contents
Stock award plans
Incentive Plan. The Company grants stock options, restricted stock units ("RSUs"), and restricted stock awards ("RSAs") under the HealthEquity, Inc. 2014 Equity Incentive Plan (as amended and restated, the "Incentive Plan"), which provided for the issuance of stock awards to the directors and team members of the Company to purchase up to an aggregate of 2.6 million shares of common stock.
In addition, under the Incentive Plan, the number of shares of common stock reserved for issuance under the Incentive Plan automatically increases on February 1 of each year, beginning as of February 1, 2015 and continuing through and including February 1, 2024, by 3% of the total number of shares of the Company’s capital stock outstanding on January 31 of the preceding fiscal year, or a lesser number of shares determined by the board of directors. As of January 31, 2021, 6.4 million shares were available for grant under the Incentive Plan.
WageWorks Incentive Plan. At the closing of the WageWorks Acquisition, and in accordance with the Merger Agreement, certain RSUs with respect to WageWorks common stock, granted under WageWorks, Inc. 2010 Equity Incentive Plan (the "WageWorks Incentive Plan"), were replaced by the Company and converted into RSUs with respect to 0.5 million shares of common stock of the Company. No additional shares were issued under the WageWorks Incentive Plan, and the period during which the remaining 5.3 million shares were available to be utilized expired on May 26, 2020.
Stock options
Under the terms of the Incentive Plan, the Company has the ability to grant incentive and nonqualified stock options. Incentive stock options may be granted only to Company team members. Nonqualified stock options may be granted to Company executive officers, other team members, directors and consultants. Such options are to be exercisable at prices, as determined by the board of directors, which must be equal to no less than the fair value of the Company's common stock at the date of the grant. Stock options granted under the Incentive Plan generally expire 10 years from the date of issuance, or are forfeited 90 days after termination of employment. Shares of common stock underlying stock options that are forfeited or that expire are returned to the Incentive Plan.
Valuation assumptions. The Company has adopted the provisions of Topic 718, which requires the measurement and recognition of compensation for all stock-based awards made to team members and directors, based on estimated fair values.
Under Topic 718, the Company uses the Black-Scholes option pricing model as the method of valuation for stock options. The determination of the fair value of stock-based awards on the date of grant is affected by the fair value of the stock as well as assumptions regarding a number of complex and subjective variables. The variables include, but are not limited to, (1) the expected life of the option, (2) the expected volatility of the fair value of the Company's common stock over the term of the award estimated by averaging the Company's historical volatility in addition to published volatilities of a relative peer group, (3) risk-free interest rate, and (4) expected dividends.
The weighted-average fair value of options granted during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021, 2020 and 2019 was $23.68, $25.97 and $26.40 per share, respectively. The key input assumptions that were utilized in the valuation of the stock options granted during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021, 2020 and 2019 are as follows:

| Year ended January 31,
| 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2019
Expected dividend yield | 0% |  | 0% |  | 0%
Expected stock price volatility | 37.97% |  | 35.98% - 36.53% |  | 36.53% - 37.84%
Risk-free interest rate | 1.39% |  | 2.21% - 2.43% |  | 2.52% - 2.79%
Expected life of options | 5.18 years |  | 4.95 - 5.09 years |  | 5.17 - 6.25 years

The Company historically used the "simplified" method to estimate the expected term of an option as determined under Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 110 due to limited option exercise history as a public company. Commencing February 1, 2019, the Company began estimating the expected life of an option using its own historical option exercise and termination data. Expected volatility is determined using weighted average volatility of publicly traded peer companies. During the fiscal year ended January 31, 2019, the Company began using its own historical volatility in addition to the volatility of publicly traded peer companies, as its share price history grows over time. The risk-free interest rate is determined by using published zero coupon rates on treasury notes for each grant date given the expected term on the options. The dividend yield of zero is based on the fact that the Company expects to invest cash in operations.
-75-

Table of Contents
A summary of stock option activity is as follows:

| Outstanding stock options
(in thousands, except for exercise prices and term) | Number of options |  | Range of exercise prices |  | Weighted- average exercise price |  | Weighted- average contractual term (in years) |  | Aggregate intrinsic value
Outstanding as of January 31, 2020 | 2,040 |  |  | $0.10 - 82.39 |  | $ | 30.35 |  |  | 5.90 |  | $ | 74,009 |
Granted | 16 |  |  | $66.06 |  | $ | 66.06 |  |  |  |  |
Exercised | (372) |  |  | $0.10 - 59.63 |  | $ | 26.73 |  |  |  |  |
Forfeited | (10) |  |  | $25.45 - 44.53 |  | $ | 37.43 |  |  |  |  |
Outstanding as of January 31, 2021 | 1,674 |  |  | $1.25 - 82.39 |  | $ | 31.46 |  |  | 5.00 |  | $ | 87,164 |
Vested and expected to vest as of January 31, 2021 | 1,674 |  |  |  |  | $ | 31.46 |  |  | 5.00 |  | $ | 87,164 |
Exercisable as of January 31, 2021 | 1,447 |  |  |  |  | $ | 27.04 |  |  | 4.60 |  | $ | 81,764 |

The aggregate intrinsic value in the table above represents the difference between the estimated fair value of common stock and the exercise price of outstanding, in-the-money stock options. The total intrinsic value of options exercised during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021, 2020 and 2019 was $15.4 million, $22.5 million, and $65.5 million, respectively.
As of January 31, 2021, the weighted-average vesting period of non-vested awards expected to vest is approximately 1.0 year; the amount of compensation expense the Company expects to recognize for stock options vesting in future periods is approximately $2.9 million.
Restricted stock units and restricted stock awards
The Company grants RSUs and RSAs to certain team members, officers, and directors under the Incentive Plan. RSUs and RSAs vest upon service-based criteria and performance-based criteria. Generally, service-based RSUs and RSAs vest over a four-year period in equal annual installments commencing upon the first anniversary of the grant date. RSUs and RSAs are valued based on the current value of the Company's closing stock price on the date of grant less the present value of future expected dividends discounted at the risk-free interest rate. The weighted-average fair value of RSUs granted during the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021, 2020 and 2019 was $56.93, $65.20 and $67.69 per share, respectively.
Performance restricted stock units and awards. During the first quarter of the fiscal year ended January 31, 2019, the Company awarded 227,760 performance-based restricted stock awards (the “FY19 PRSAs”). The Company records stock-based compensation related to the FY19 PRSAs when it is considered probable that the performance conditions will be met. The underlying shares were issued at 200% of the target level of achievement at the grant date. In March 2020, the Compensation Committee modified the vesting conditions of the FY19 PRSAs by basing the first two years of the award solely on the Company’s revenue compound annual growth rate (“CAGR”) for the first two years, exclusive of the revenue recognized through the WageWorks Acquisition, and measured using the original revenue CAGR targets set by the Compensation Committee in respect of such awards. As a result, two-thirds of the FY19 PRSAs were deemed by the Compensation Committee to be earned at target; however, despite this determination, and in order to encourage retention of our executive officers, our executive officers were required to remain employed until the remaining performance conditions for the FY19 PRSAs were certified by the Compensation Committee, which occurred in March 2021. The remaining one-third of the FY19 PRSAs were modified to vest based on the Company’s net cash provided by operating activities (as defined under GAAP) relative to target given the importance of the Company generating sufficient cash flow to service the additional indebtedness incurred in connection with the WageWorks Acquisition. The modification affected 10 team members and did not result in an adjustment to stock-based compensation expense. The Company's actual net cash provided by operating activities for the year ended January 31, 2021 was 163% of the target level of achievement. The FY19 PRSAs cliff vested upon approval by the Compensation Committee in March 2021.
During the first quarter of the fiscal year ended January 31, 2020, the Company awarded 129,963 PRSUs (the “FY20 PRSUs”). The Company records stock-based compensation related to the FY20 PRSUs when it is considered probable that the performance conditions will be met. In March 2020, the Compensation Committee modified the vesting conditions of the FY20 PRSUs by basing the first year of the award solely on the Company’s revenue CAGR for the first year, exclusive of the revenue recognized through the WageWorks Acquisition, and measured using the original revenue CAGR targets set by the Compensation Committee in respect of such awards. As a result, one-third of the FY20 PRSUs were deemed by the Compensation Committee to be earned at target; however, despite this determination, and in order to encourage retention of our executive officers, our executive
-76-

Table of Contents
officers must remain employed until the remaining performance conditions for the FY20 PRSUs are certified by the Compensation Committee, which we expect to occur in March 2022. The remaining two-thirds of the FY20 PRSUs will vest based on the Company’s net cash provided by operating activities (as defined under GAAP) relative to target given the importance of the Company generating sufficient cash flow to service the additional indebtedness incurred in connection with the WageWorks Acquisition. The modification affected 12 team members and resulted in incremental stock-based compensation expense of $6.6 million, which will be recognized over the remaining service period, adjusted for the level of achievement of the performance conditions and any forfeitures. Prior to the modification, the Company did not believe the FY20 PRSUs were likely to vest, and as a result, $2.9 million of previously recorded stock-based compensation expense was reversed during the three months ended April 30, 2020. The FY20 PRSUs cliff vest upon approval by the Compensation Committee. The modified performance conditions for the remaining two-thirds tranche allow for a range of vesting from 0% to 200% based on the level of achievement of the new performance conditions, and the Company believes it is probable that the FY20 PRSUs will vest at least in part.
During the first and second quarters of the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021, the Company awarded 277,950 PRSUs subject to a market condition based on the Company’s total shareholder return ("TSR") relative to the Russell 2000 index as measured on January 31, 2023. The Company used a Monte Carlo simulation to determine that the grant date fair value of the awards was approximately $20.8 million. Compensation expense is recorded if the service condition is met regardless of whether the market condition is satisfied. The market condition allows for a range of vesting from 0% to 200% based on the level of performance achieved. The PRSUs cliff vest upon approval by the Compensation Committee.
A summary of the RSU and RSA activity is as follows:

| RSUs and PRSUs |  | RSAs and PRSAs
(in thousands, except weighted-average grant date fair value) | Shares |  | Weighted-average grant date fair value |  | Shares |  | Weighted-average grant date fair value
Outstanding as of January 31, 2020 | 1,380 |  |  | $ | 63.33 |  |  | 235 |  |  | $ | 61.91 |
Granted | 1,252 |  |  | 56.93 |  |  | 14 |  |  | 74.81 |
Vested | (517) |  |  | 56.63 |  |  | (24) |  |  | 69.72 |
Forfeited | (283) |  |  | 66.05 |  |  | (32) |  |  | 62.41 |
Outstanding as of January 31, 2021 | 1,832 |  |  | $ | 60.41 |  |  | 193 |  |  | $ | 61.77 |

During the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021, 2020 and 2019 the aggregate intrinsic value of RSUs and RSAs vested was $31.8 million, $25.0 million, and $6.4 million, respectively.
Total unrecorded stock-based compensation expense as of January 31, 2021 associated with RSUs and PRSUs was $84.8 million, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 2.5 years. Total unrecorded stock-based compensation expense as of January 31, 2021 associated with RSAs and PRSAs was $0.2 million, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 0.2 years.
Note 11. Fair value
Fair value measurements are made at a specific point in time, based on relevant market information. Fair value is defined as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. Accounting standards specify a hierarchy of valuation techniques based on whether the inputs to those valuation techniques are observable or unobservable. Observable inputs reflect data obtained from independent sources, while unobservable inputs reflect the Company’s market assumptions. These two types of inputs have created the following fair value hierarchy:
•Level 1—quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;
•Level 2—inputs, other than the quoted prices in active markets, that are observable either directly or indirectly; and
•Level 3—unobservable inputs based on the Company’s own assumptions.
Level 1 instruments are valued based on publicly available daily net asset values. Level 1 instruments consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents. The carrying value of cash and cash equivalents approximate fair values as of January 31, 2021 due to the short-term nature of these instruments.
-77-

Table of Contents
Our long-term debt is considered a Level 2 instrument and is recorded at book value in our consolidated financial statements. Our long-term debt reprices frequently due to variable interest rate terms and entails no significant changes in credit risk. As a result, we believe the fair value of our long-term debt approximates carrying value.
Note 12. Employee benefits
The Company has established a 401(k) plan that qualifies as a deferred compensation arrangement under Section 401 of the IRS Code. All non-seasonal team members over the age of 21 are eligible to participate in the plan. The plan provides for Company matching of employee contributions up to 3.5% of eligible earnings. Employer matching contribution expense was $6.5 million, $3.7 million and $1.8 million for the fiscal years ended January 31, 2021, 2020 and 2019, respectively.
The Company is self-insured for medical and dental benefits for all qualifying employees. The medical plan carries a stop-loss policy which will protect from individual claims during the plan year exceeding $250,000. The Company records estimates of costs of claims incurred based on an analysis of historical data and independent estimates. The Company's liability for self-insured medical claims is included in accrued compensation in its consolidated balance sheet and was $3.5 million and $3.7 million as of January 31, 2021 and 2020, respectively.
Note 13. Subsequent events
In the first quarter of fiscal year 2022, the Company closed a follow-on public offering of 5,750,000 shares of common stock at a public offering price of $80.30 per share, less the underwriters' discount. The Company received net proceeds of $456.7 million after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions of $4.6 million and other offering expenses of $0.5 million. The Company intends to use the net proceeds from the offering for potential acquisitions, repayment of indebtedness, and other general corporate purposes.
On March 8, 2021, the Company acquired 100% of the outstanding capital stock of Fort Effect Corp, d/b/a Luum for an aggregate purchase price consisting of approximately $50.5 million in cash, subject to net working capital and other customary adjustments, and up to $20 million in contingent payments payable during the two-year period following the closing of the acquisition.
See Note 7—Commitments and contingencies for subsequent events related to legal matters.
-78-

Table of Contents
Item 9. Changes in and disagreements with accountants on accounting and financial disclosure
None.
Item 9A. Controls and Procedures
Evaluation of disclosure controls and procedures
Management, with the participation of the Company’s Chief Executive Officer (“CEO”) and Chief Financial Officer (“CFO”), has evaluated the effectiveness of the Company’s disclosure controls and procedures as of January 31, 2021, the end of the period covered by this Annual Report on Form 10-K. The term “disclosure controls and procedures,” as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act, means controls and other procedures of a company that are designed to provide reasonable assurance that the information required to be disclosed by a company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the SEC’s rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to provide reasonable assurance that the information required to be disclosed by a company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to the company’s management, including its principal executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing similar functions, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. Management recognizes that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving their objectives and management necessarily applies its judgment in evaluating the cost-benefit relationship of possible controls and procedures.
Based on such evaluation, our CEO and our CFO have concluded that as of January 31, 2021, the Company's disclosure controls and procedures were not effective because of the material weaknesses in internal control over financial reporting at its wholly owned subsidiary, WageWorks, described below.
Notwithstanding the ineffective disclosure controls and procedures as a result of the identified material weaknesses in its WageWorks subsidiary, management has concluded that the consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K present fairly, in all material respects, the Company’s financial position, results of operations and cash flows in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America.
Management's report on internal control over financial reporting
Management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) of the Exchange Act. The Company’s internal control over financial reporting is designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.
Management assessed the effectiveness of the Company’s internal control over financial reporting as of January 31, 2021 based on criteria set forth by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO) in Internal Control - Integrated Framework (2013) (“COSO Framework”).
Based on that assessment, management has concluded that, as of January 31, 2021, due to material weaknesses in internal control over financial reporting at its wholly owned subsidiary, WageWorks, the Company’s internal control over financial reporting was not effective.
A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of our annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis.
The Company’s independent registered public accounting firm, PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP has audited the effectiveness of the Company’s internal control over financial reporting as of January 31, 2021. Its report appears in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
-79-

Table of Contents
Management identified certain deficiencies in WageWorks' internal control over financial reporting that aggregated to material weaknesses in the following components of the “COSO Framework”:
Risk Assessment – The WageWorks subsidiary did not sufficiently identify and analyze risks arising from changes in the business environment, including risks arising in connection with the integration of acquisitions and financial system implementations.
Information and Communication – The WageWorks subsidiary did not establish cross-functional procedures and policies relating to effective information and communication necessary to support the functioning of internal control over financial reporting.
Monitoring – The WageWorks subsidiary did not implement effective monitoring controls that were responsive to changes in the business or the timely remediation of identified control deficiencies.
The COSO Framework component material weaknesses described above contributed to deficiencies at the control activity level that aggregated to the material weaknesses described below:
A. Accounting Close and Financial Reporting
The WageWorks subsidiary had inadequate process level and monitoring controls in the area of accounting close and financial reporting specifically, but not exclusively, around the review of account reconciliations, completeness and accuracy of data material to financial reporting, accounting estimates and related cut-off, the establishment, review, and implementation of accounting policies, and the review of the accuracy and completeness of certain manual and complex data feeds into journal entries and reconciliations of high-volume standard transactions.
B. Contract to Cash Process
The WageWorks subsidiary did not have effective controls around the contract-to-cash life cycle of service fees, including ineffective process level controls around billing set-up during customer implementation, managing change to existing customer billing terms and conditions, timely termination of customers, implementing complex and/or non-standard billing arrangements that require manual intervention or manual controls for billing to customers, processing timely adjustments, lack of robust, established and documented policies to assess collectability and reserve for revenue, bad debts and accounts receivable, availability of customer contracts, and reviews of non-standard contracts.
C. Information Technology General Controls
The WageWorks subsidiary did not have effective controls related to information technology general controls (ITGCs) in the areas of logical access and change-management over certain information technology systems that supported its financial reporting processes. WageWorks’ business process controls (automated and manual) that are dependent on the affected ITGCs were also deemed ineffective because they could have been adversely impacted.
These material weaknesses resulted in material misstatements of WageWorks' historical financial statements, which preceded the acquisition, and could result in a misstatement of our account balances or disclosures that would result in a material misstatement to the annual or interim condensed consolidated financial statements that would not be prevented or detected.
Remediation of Previously Reported Material Weakness
As previously reported, the WageWorks subsidiary had a material weakness related to the review of the accounting for new, unusual, or significant transactions. Management incorporated certain WageWorks processes into the Company’s existing entity-level and process-level controls to address the identification, review and assessment of new, unusual, or significant transactions at WageWorks. Management has concluded, following testing, that such controls are operating effectively, and that the material weakness was remediated as of January 31, 2021.
Ongoing Integration and Remediation Efforts
Management has assessed the impact of the acquisition of WageWorks on the Company's internal control over financial reporting and continues to assess changes driven by the integration of WageWorks with the existing operations at the consolidated Company. As part of this assessment, management has continued to evaluate the Company's internal control environment to ensure that it has appropriate controls in place to mitigate the risks of a material misstatement to its consolidated financial statements associated with the WageWorks subsidiary and the Company as a whole.
-80-

Table of Contents
In response to the COSO Framework component material weaknesses in the WageWorks subsidiary’s internal control over financial reporting, management has taken the following actions:
•performed a risk assessment and scoping of key systems and business processes, including a risk assessment at the financial statement assertion level to ensure that the level of precision of relevant controls is adequate to address the identified risks
•dedicated certain senior finance, accounting, and IT leadership team members to work on remediation efforts and appointed a third-party internal controls advisor to assist with such efforts
•developed a plan to implement a periodic assessment to monitor business changes impacting accounting processes and controls
•incorporated certain WageWorks processes into the Company’s existing entity-level controls
•established periodic reporting of the remediation plan progress to the Audit and Risk Committee; and
•developed a plan to formalize documentation underlying processes and controls to promote knowledge and information transfer across functions and upon personnel changes
In addition to the steps above, specifically to address material weaknesses “A” through “C” above, the Company took the following measures:
•incorporated certain WageWorks processes into the Company’s process-level controls, including, but not limited to, those that address the monitoring of the accounting close cycle and the evaluation of accounting policies;
•developed and have begun to execute a plan to consolidate service platforms related to the contract-to-cash cycle which will reduce a significant number of manual business process controls; and
•enhanced the design and have begun to monitor the operating effectiveness of controls related to logical access and change management for relevant WageWorks applications and systems.
As we continue to evaluate operating effectiveness and monitor improvements to our internal control over financial reporting, we may take additional measures to address control deficiencies or modify the remediation plan described above.
As part of our integration efforts, we have developed a plan to migrate to one enterprise resource planning “ERP” system for the consolidated Company that will enhance our business and financial processes and standardize our information systems.
Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting
Other than as described above, there were no changes in the Company’s internal control over financial reporting identified in connection with the evaluation required by Rules 13a-15(d) and 15d-15(d) of the Exchange Act that occurred during the quarter ended January 31, 2021 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company’s internal control over financial reporting.
Item 9B. Other information
None.
-81-

Table of Contents
PART III.
Item 10. Directors, executive officers and corporate governance
The information required by this Item 10 of Form 10-K is found in our 2021 Proxy Statement to be filed with the SEC in connection with the solicitation of proxies for the Company's 2021 Annual Meeting of Stockholders is incorporated by reference to our 2021 Proxy Statement will be filed with the SEC within 120 days after the end of the fiscal year to which this report relates.
Code of business conduct and ethics
Our board of directors has adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics that applies to all of our team members, officers and directors, including our Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer, and other executive and senior financial officers. The full text of our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics is posted on our website at www.healthequity.com in the Corporate Governance section of our Investor Relations webpage. We intend to post any amendments to our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, and any waivers of our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics for directors and executive officers, on the same website.
Item 11. Executive compensation
The information required by this Item 11 of Form 10-K is incorporated by reference in our 2021 Proxy Statement.
Item 12. Security ownership of certain beneficial owners and management and related stockholder matters
The information required by this Item 12 of Form 10-K is incorporated by reference in our 2021 Proxy Statement.
Item 13. Certain relationships and related transactions, and director independence
The information required by this Item 13 of Form 10-K is incorporated by reference in our 2021 Proxy Statement.
Item 14. Principal accounting fees and services
The information required by this Item 14 of Form 10-K is incorporated by reference in our 2021 Proxy Statement.
-82-

Table of Contents
Part IV.
Item 15. Exhibits, financial statement schedules
(a) Documents filed as part of this report
(1) All financial statements

Index to consolidated financial statements | Page
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of January 31, 2021 and 2020 | 54
Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income for the years ended January 31, 2021, 2020 and 2019 | 55
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity for the years ended January 31, 2021, 2020 and 2019 | 56
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended January 31, 2021, 2020 and 2019 | 57
Notes to consolidated financial statements | 59

(2) Financial statement schedules
All financial statement schedules have been omitted, since the required information is not applicable or is not present in amounts sufficient to require submission of the schedule, or because the information required is included in the consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in this Form 10-K.
-83-

Table of Contents
(3) Exhibits required by Item 601 of Regulation S-K
Exhibit Index

|  |  | Incorporated by reference
Exhibit no. |  | Description | Form | File No. | Exhibit | Filing Date
3.1 |  | Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Registrant | 8-K | 001-36568 | 3.2 | July 6, 2018
3.2 |  | Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Registrant | 8-K | 001-36568 | 3.4 | July 6, 2018
4.1 |  | Description of Securities of the Registrant | 10-K | 001-36568 | 4.1 | March 31, 2020
4.2 |  | Form of Common Stock Certificate. | S-1/A | 333-196645 | 4.1 | July 16, 2014
4.3 |  | Amended and Restated Registration Rights Agreement, dated August 11, 2011, by and among the Registrant and certain of its stockholders. | S-1 | 333-196645 | 4.2 | June 10, 2014
10.1 |  | Form of Indemnification Agreement by and between the Registrant and its directors and officers. | S-1/A | 333-196645 | 10.1 | July 16, 2014
10.2† |  | HealthEquity, Inc. 2014 Equity Incentive Plan and Form of Award Agreement. | S-1 | 333-196645 | 10.2 | June 10, 2014
10.3† |  | HealthEquity, Inc. 2014 Amended and Restated Equity Incentive Plan and Form of Award Agreement. | S-1/A | 333-196645 | 10.3 | July 16, 2014
10.4† |  | HealthEquity, Inc. 2009 Stock Plan and Form of Stock Option Agreement. | S-1 | 333-196645 | 10.4 | June 10, 2014
10.5† |  | HealthEquity, Inc. 2006 Stock Plan and Form of Stock Option Agreement. | S-1 | 333-196645 | 10.5 | June 10, 2014
10.6† |  | HealthEquity, Inc. 2005 Stock Plan and Form of Stock Option Agreement. | S-1 | 333-196645 | 10.6 | June 10, 2014
10.7† |  | HealthEquity, Inc. 2003 Stock Plan and Form of Stock Option Agreement. | S-1 | 333-196645 | 10.8 | June 10, 2014
10.8† |  | HealthEquity, Inc. Section 409A Specified Employee Policy. | S-1 | 333-196645 | 10.23 | June 10, 2014
10.9† |  | Employment Agreement, dated June 10, 2014, by and between the Registrant and Jon Kessler. | S-1 | 333-196645 | 10.24 | June 10, 2014
10.10† |  | Employment Agreement, dated June 10, 2014, by and between the Registrant and Stephen D. Neeleman, M.D. | S-1 | 333-196645 | 10.25 | June 10, 2014
10.11† |  | Employment Agreement, dated June 10, 2014, by and between the Registrant and Darcy Mott. | S-1 | 333-196645 | 10.26 | June 10, 2014
10.12 |  | Lease Agreement, dated May 15, 2015, by and between the Registrant and BG Scenic Point Office 2, L.C. | 10-Q | 001-36568 | 10.1 | June 11, 2015
10.13 |  | Amended and Restated Lease Agreement, dated May 15, 2015, by and between the Registrant and BG Scenic Point Office 1, L.C. | 10-Q | 001-36568 | 10.2 | June 11, 2015
10.14† |  | Offer letter to Robert W. Selander, dated September 28, 2015. | 8-K | 001-36568 | 10.1 | September 30, 2015
10.15 |  | First Amendment to Lease Agreement, dated November 3, 2015, by and between the Company and the Landlord. | 10-Q | 001-36568 | 10.1 | December 8, 2016
10.16 |  | Second Amendment to Lease Agreement, dated September 16, 2016, by and between the Company and the Landlord. | 10-Q | 001-36568 | 10.2 | December 8, 2016
10.17 |  | First Amendment to Amended and Restated Lease Agreement, dated June 1, 2016, by and between the Company and the Landlord. | 10-Q | 001-36568 | 10.1 | June 8, 2017
10.18 |  | Second Amendment to Amended and Restated Lease Agreement, dated May 31, 2017, by and between the Company and the Landlord. | 10-Q | 001-36568 | 10.2 | June 8, 2017

-84-

Table of Contents

|  |  | Incorporated by reference
Exhibit no. |  | Description | Form | File No. | Exhibit | Filing Date
10.19† |  | Amended and Restated Non-Employee Director Compensation Policy | 10-K | 001-36568 | 10.25 | March 28, 2018
10.20† |  | Employment Agreement, dated June 1, 2018, by and between the Registrant and Angelique Hill | 10-Q | 001-36568 | 10.1 | June 7, 2018
10.21† |  | Employment Agreement, dated May 15, 2018, by and between the Registrant and Edward R. Bloomberg | 10-Q | 001-36568 | 10.1 | September 6, 2018
10.22† |  | HealthEquity, Inc. Amended and Restated Executive Change in Control Severance Plan | 10-Q | 001-36568 | 10.3 | September 6, 2018
10.23 |  | Lease Agreement, dated September 27, 2018, by and between the Company and the Landlord | 10-Q | 001-36568 | 10.1 | December 6, 2018
10.24 |  | Third Amendment to Amended and Restated Lease Agreement, dated September 27, 2018, by and between the Company and the Landlord | 10-Q | 001-36568 | 10.2 | December 6, 2018
10.25 |  | Fourth Amendment to Lease Agreement, dated September 27, 2018, by and between the Company and the Landlord | 10-Q | 001-36568 | 10.3 | December 6, 2018
10.26† |  | Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement | 10-Q | 001-36568 | 10.4 | December 6, 2018
10.27 |  | Employment Agreement, dated April 5, 2018, by and between the Registrant and Ashley Dreier | 10-K | 001-36568 | 10.29 | March 28, 2019
10.28 |  | Restricted Stock Award Agreement | 10-K | 001-36568 | 10.30 | March 28, 2019
10.29 |  | Third Amendment to Lease Agreement, dated September 26, 2018, by and between the Company and the Landlord | 10-K | 001-36568 | 10.31 | March 28, 2019
10.30 |  | Amended and Restated Non-Employee Director Compensation Policy | 10-K | 001-36568 | 10.32 | March 28, 2019
10.31 |  | Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of June 26, 2019, by and among HealthEquity, Inc., WageWorks, Inc. and Pacific Merger Sub Inc. | 8-K | 001-36568 | 2.1 | June 27, 2019
10.32 |  | Credit Agreement, dated as of August 30, 2019, among HealthEquity, Inc., as borrower, each lender from time to time party thereto, Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., as administrative agent and the swing line lender, and each L/C Issuer party thereto | 8-K | 001-36568 | 10.1 | August 30, 2019
10.33† |  | Form of Indemnification Agreement entered into between WageWorks, Inc., its affiliates and its former directors and officers | S-1 | 333-173709 | 10.1 | July 19, 2011
10.34 |  | HealthEquity, Inc. and WageWorks, Inc. 2010 Equity Incentive Plan (Amended and Restated in August 2019) | 8-K | 001-36568 | 10.2 | August 30, 2019
10.35 |  | Amendment No. 1 to the HealthEquity 2014 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended and restated | 8-K | 001-36568 | 10.3 | August 30, 2019
10.36 |  | Forms of Stock Option Agreements under the HealthEquity, Inc. and WageWorks, Inc. Amended and Restated 2010 Equity Incentive Plan | S-1 | 333-173709 | 10.3 | July 19, 2011
10.37 |  | Transition, Separation and Release Agreement between the Company and Ashley Dreier, dated February 13, 2020. | 10-Q | 001-36568 | 10.1 | June 4, 2020
10.38 |  | Amendment No. 1 to Employment Agreement between the Company and Jon Kessler, dated April 1, 2017 | 10-Q | 001-36568 | 10.2 | June 4, 2020

-85-

Table of Contents

|  |  | Incorporated by reference
Exhibit no. |  | Description | Form | File No. | Exhibit | Filing Date
10.39 |  | Transition and Separation Agreement between the Company and Darcy Mott, dated June 25, 2020. | 10-Q | 001-36568 | 10.1 | September 9, 2020
10.40 |  | Stock Purchase Agreement, by and among HealthEquity, Inc., the Sellers Listed on Schedule I and Evan McCordick, dated March 8, 2021. | 8-K | 001-36568 | 2.1 | March 8, 2021
21.1+ |  | List of Subsidiaries |  |  |  |
23.1+ |  | Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm. |  |  |  |
24.1+ |  | Power of Attorney (included in the signature page to this Annual Report). |  |  |  |
31.1+ |  | Certification of the Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to Exchange Act Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 |  |  |  |
31.2+ |  | Certification of the Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to Exchange Act Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 |  |  |  |
32.1*# |  | Certification of the Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 |  |  |  |
32.2*# |  | Certification of the Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 |  |  |  |
101.INS†† |  | XBRL Instance document |  |  |  |
101.SCH†† |  | XBRL Taxonomy schema linkbase document |  |  |  |
101.CAL†† |  | XBRL Taxonomy calculation linkbase document |  |  |  |
101.DEF†† |  | XBRL Taxonomy definition linkbase document |  |  |  |
101.LAB†† |  | XBRL Taxonomy labels linkbase document |  |  |  |
101.PRE†† |  | XBRL Taxonomy presentation linkbase document |  |  |  |
104 |  | The cover page from the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2021, formatted in Inline XBRL. |  |  |  |

+ |  | Filed herewith
* |  | Furnished herewith
# |  | These certifications are not deemed filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission and are not to be incorporated by reference in any filing the registrant makes under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, irrespective of any general incorporation language in any filings.
† |  | Indicates management contract or compensatory plan.
†† |  | In accordance with Rule 406T of Regulation S-T, the information in these exhibits is furnished and deemed not filed or part of a registration statement or prospectus for purposes of sections 11 or 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, is deemed not filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Exchange Act of 1934, and otherwise is not subject to liability under these sections.

Item 16. Form 10-K Summary
None.
-86-

Table of Contents
Signatures
Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this Annual Report on Form 10-K to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized in the City of Draper, State of Utah on this 31st day of March, 2020.

| HEALTHEQUITY, INC.
Date: March 31, 2021 | By: |  | /s/ Jon Kessler
| Name: |  | Jon Kessler
| Title: |  | President and Chief Executive Officer

-87-

Table of Contents
Power of attorney
KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENT, that each person whose signature appears below hereby constitutes and appoints Jon Kessler and Darcy Mott, and each of them acting individually, as his or her true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of each to act alone, with full powers of substitution and resubstitution, for him or her and in his or her name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments to this Annual Report on Form 10-K with all exhibits thereto and all documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of each to act alone, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in connection therewith, as fully for all intents and purposes as he or she might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents, or his or her or their substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.
Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this Annual Report on Form 10-K has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Date: March 31, 2021 | By: |  | /s/ Robert W. Selander
| Name: |  | Robert W. Selander
| Title: |  | Chairman of the Board, Director
Date: March 31, 2021 | By: |  | /s/ Jon Kessler
| Name: |  | Jon Kessler
| Title: |  | President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer), Director
Date: March 31, 2021 | By: |  | /s/ Darcy Mott
| Name: |  | Darcy Mott
| Title: |  | Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)
Date: March 31, 2021 | By: |  | /s/ Frank A. Corvino
| Name: |  | Frank A. Corvino
| Title: |  | Director
Date: March 31, 2021 | By: |  | /s/ Adrian T. Dillon
| Name: |  | Adrian T. Dillon
| Title: |  | Director
Date: March 31, 2021 | By: |  | /s/ Evelyn Dilsaver
| Name: |  | Evelyn Dilsaver
| Title: |  | Director
Date: March 31, 2021 | By: |  | /s/ Debra McCowan
| Name: |  | Debra McCowan
| Title: |  | Director
Date: March 31, 2021 | By: |  | /s/ Stuart B. Parker
| Name: |  | Stuart B. Parker
| Title: |  | Director
Date: March 31, 2021 | By: |  | /s/ Stephen D. Neeleman, M.D.
| Name: |  | Stephen D. Neeleman, M.D.
| Title: |  | Director
Date: March 31, 2021 | By: |  | /s/ Ian Sacks
| Name: |  | Ian Sacks
| Title: |  | Director
Date: March 31, 2021 | By: |  | /s/ Gayle Wellborn
| Name: |  | Gayle Wellborn
| Title: |  | Director

-88-